## **Advance Unedited Version**

Distr.: General 8 September 2020

Original: English

Human Rights Council Forty-fifth session 14 September–2 October 2020 Agenda items 2 and 5 Annual report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and reports of the Office of the High Commissioner and the Secretary-General

Human rights bodies and mechanisms

## Cooperation with the United Nations, its representatives and mechanisms in the field of human rights\*, \*\*

## **Report of the Secretary-General**

#### Summary

The present report is submitted pursuant to resolution 12/2 of the Human Rights Council. The Secretary-General highlights activities, policy developments and good practices within the United Nations system and beyond to address intimidation and reprisals against those seeking to cooperate or having cooperated with the United Nations, its representatives and mechanisms in the field of human rights. The report contains information on alleged acts of intimidation and reprisals, including follow-up to cases included in the previous report (A/HRC/42/30) and prior to that. Owing to the word limit, more information on selected cases is in annex I. Information on follow-up to cases included in previous reports is in annex II. The report concludes with a summary of trends and recommendations to address and prevent intimidation and reprisals.

<sup>\*</sup> Late submission to take into account the latest developments and to account for delays due to the COVID-19 pandemic.

<sup>\*\*</sup> The annexes to the present report are circulated as received, in the language of submission only.

## I. Introduction

1. The Human Rights Council, in its resolution 12/2, expressed concern over continued reports of intimidation and reprisals against individuals and groups seeking to cooperate, or having cooperated, with the United Nations, its representatives and mechanisms in the field of human rights. The Council further condemned all acts of intimidation and reprisal committed by Governments and non-State actors and invited me to submit a report to the Council at its fourteenth session and annually thereafter, containing a compilation and recommendations on how to address the issue. The present report is the eleventh based on resolution 12/2.<sup>1</sup>

## II. Activities in response to acts of intimidation and reprisal

2. Forms of reprisal, retaliation for ongoing or past cooperation, and intimidation, designed to discourage future participation or cooperation, have continued in relation to cooperation with a wide range of United Nations organizations at Headquarters and in the field, perpetrated by both State and non-State actors. During the reporting period, incidents or trends were addressed within the United Nations system in the Secretariat, its field offices and peace operations, as well as specialized agencies such as the International Labour Organization. They were also addressed by the General Assembly, the Security Council, the Human Rights Council and its mechanisms, the human rights treaty bodies, the High-Level Political Forum, and the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations.

3. The General Assembly and the Human Rights Council addressed reprisals in several thematic and country resolutions.<sup>2</sup> In December 2019, the General Assembly "Condemn[ed] all acts of intimidation and reprisal, both online and offline..." and "strongly call[ed] upon all States to give effect to the right of everyone, individually and in association with others, to unhindered access to and communication with international bodies, including the United Nations" (A/RES/74/146, para. 5). In January 2020, the General Assembly recognized the role that national human rights institutions can play in "preventing and addressing cases of reprisals as part of supporting the cooperation between their Governments and the United Nations" stressing that such institutions "should not face any form of reprisal or intimidation."<sup>3</sup>

4. In September 2019, the Human Rights Council renewed its unequivocal condemnation of intimidation and reprisals, online and offline, by State and non-State actors (A/HRC/RES/42/28, para. 2), identified good practices and global trends and invited the General Assembly to remain seized of all work in this area, including the annual reports of the Secretary-General (para. 14).

5. In October 2019, 71 Member States at the General Assembly issued a joint statement noting that intimidation and reprisals "undermine the credibility and effectiveness of the United Nations as a whole" and welcomed the adoption of the Human Rights Council resolution.<sup>4</sup> On 3 February 2020, the Third Committee Chair convened an unprecedented informal meeting for Member States and civil society to discuss the outcomes of the 74th session and the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development during which reprisals for cooperation with the United Nations was highlighted.<sup>5</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> A/HRC/14/19, A/HRC/18/19, A/HRC/21/18, A/HRC/24/29 and A/HRC/24/29/Corr. 1, A/HRC/27/38, A/HRC/30/29, A/HRC/33/19, A/HRC/36/31, A/HRC/39/41, and A/HRC/42/30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> General Assembly resolution 74/246, para. 4 (Myanmar); Human Rights Council resolutions 42/26, para. 17 (Burundi); 43/L.35 para. 11 and OP 9 (Nicaragua); 41/2, para.2 (the Philippines); and 42/25, para. 28 (Venezuela).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> General Assembly resolution 74/156, paras. 6, 10. See also A/HRC/45/42, para. 112.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/we-strongly-condemn-any-act-of-intimidation-and-reprisal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> http://webtv.un.org/search/informal-consultation-convened-by-the-chair-of-the-third-committee-of-the-general-assembly-with-civil-society/6129365802001/?term=&lan=english&page=2.

6. Successive Human Rights Council presidents addressed three alleged incidents, including the arrest and detention for participation in the Universal Periodic Review (UPR) and the Forum on Minority Issues. Out of a total of 42 States reviewed by the UPR during the reporting period, two received explicit recommendations regarding reprisals.<sup>6</sup> The President repeatedly stressed that the Council must provide a safe environment for the active participation of civil society and national human rights institutions, and called for prevention and protection measures.<sup>7</sup>

7. Special procedures of the Human Rights Council dedicated communications, public statements, reports and dialogues to intimidation and reprisals related to cooperation with mandate holders and the wider United Nations system (A/HRC/43/64, paras. 58-60, 71, 75, 80). The present report includes allegations of new cases or trends addressed by special procedures concerning 21 States,<sup>8</sup> and follow-up information on cases included in previous reports concerning 12 States.<sup>9</sup>

8. The treaty bodies addressed allegations concerning eight States parties.<sup>10</sup> A June 2020 note mapped the practices, policies, trends and cases of intimidation and reprisals pertaining to the treaty bodies (HRI/MC/2020/2/Rev.1).

9. In February 2020, Security Council members organized an Arria Formula meeting on "Reprisals against women human rights defenders and women peacebuilders who engage with the Security Council and its subsidiary bodies."<sup>11</sup> Civil society representatives and the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights were invited to provide briefings.<sup>12</sup>

10. In October 2019, the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) organized a discussion on the margins of the General Assembly to examine trends from 2016 to 2019 and risks that people engaging with the United Nations face, focusing on women, indigenous and environmental human rights defenders.<sup>13</sup>

11. The report of the Secretary-General on national institutions for the promotion and protection of human rights noted three cases of reprisals (A/HRC/45/42, paras. 107-109)<sup>14</sup> highlighting the higher risk faced by "A" status national human rights institutions due to their visibility before the international human rights system (para. 106).

# III. Cooperation with the United Nations and the COVID-19 pandemic

12. Cooperation with the United Nations was significantly altered by COVID-19 and the cancelling of activities during the reporting period, which required the development of new ways, or the transformation of existing methods, for partners to cooperate freely and safely with the Organization. The High Commissioner in April 2020 called for innovative thinking "in the response, but also in the eventual recovery…through flexible channels for remote participation, video-conferencing, privacy-respecting, cost effective and accessible online

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Reviews of Egypt (A/HRC/43/16, para. 31.195-96, 31.205) and Nicaragua (A/HRC/42/16, para. 125.163).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> http://webtv.un.org/search/elisabeth-tichy-fisslberger-president-human-rights-council-high-levelsegment-1st-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-council-

 <sup>/6135340492001/?</sup>term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=26.
<sup>8</sup> Annex I: Algeria, Cambodia, Cameroon, Comoros, Egypt, Equatorial Guinea, Honduras, Israel, Kazakhstan, Kuwait, Lao People's Democratic Republic, Myanmar, Nicaragua, Pakistan, Poland, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Thailand, Turkey, Uzbekistan, Viet Nam.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Annex II: Bahrain, Cameroon, Guatemala, Hungary, Iran, Morocco, Myanmar, Philippines, Saudi Arabia, United Arab Emirates, Venezuela, Viet Nam.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Annexes I and II: Andorra, Bangladesh, Equatorial Guinea, the Philippines, Poland, Saudi Arabia, Viet Nam, Uzbekistan.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> http://webtv.un.org/search/reprisals-against-women-human-rights-defenders-and-womenpeacebuilders-who-engage-with-the-security-council-and-its-subsidiary-bodies-security-council-arriaformula-meeting/6134721356001/?term=arria&sort=date.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25595&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Reprisals/Pages/GAEvents.aspx.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Annex II: Guatemala, the Philippines, Poland.

platforms," including at the Human Rights Council, "to bring in civil society from all corners of the world in a more representative and affordable way."<sup>15</sup>

13. The Special Rapporteur on the rights to freedoms of peaceful assembly and of association called on the Organization to "continue to make available broadcasts and archival footage of open sessions" and "where feasible, facilitate civil society's participation via video link."<sup>16</sup>

## IV. Policy developments and good practices

14. In 2019, some Member States and civil society welcomed<sup>17</sup> efforts to document good practices to prevent and address reprisals.<sup>18</sup> These include legislative frameworks ensuring the right to access, communicate and cooperate with international bodies, guidelines or State pledges against reprisals, efforts to ensure accountability and offer remedy, and financial support and diplomatic interventions for individuals at risk.<sup>19</sup>

15. There are several ongoing initiatives to improve guidance and reporting. In December 2019, OHCHR continued its consultations within the United Nations system to enhance the Organization's response. In May 2020, OHCHR held an online discussion with United Nations staff to improve internal practice and coordination.

16. The United Nations Development Programme, OHCHR and Global Alliance of National Human Rights Institutions continued to implement their 2016 guidelines.<sup>20</sup> OHCHR developed internal guidance and cooperated with UN Women on a strategic response to strengthen support to women human rights defenders, focusing on protection and reprisals.

17. The 2020 Community Engagement Guidelines on Peacebuilding and Sustaining Peace, of the Peacebuilding Support Office, provide guidance for the safety and protection of civil society partners in restricted environments, including documenting and condemning intimidation and reprisals, and devising protection measures.<sup>21</sup>

18. The treaty bodies highlighted that States are regularly requested to adopt interim protection measures for alleged victims, their family members and counsel while individual communications are being considered (HRI/MC/2020/2/Rev.1, paras. 36-38). In December 2019, the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination adopted guidelines to address intimidation and reprisals.<sup>22</sup>

19. The World Bank in March 2020 published a statement of no-tolerance on reprisals and retaliation related to Bank-financed projects. <sup>23</sup> During the reporting period, the Compliance Advisor Ombudsman maintained an online database of cases, of which reprisals is one category.<sup>24</sup>

20. Following the International Finance Corporation (IFC) 2018 statement on retaliation against civil society and project stakeholders,<sup>25</sup> the IFC is now systematically tracking

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> http://webtv.un.org/live-now/watch/virtual-meeting-of-human-rights-council/6148322630001/?term.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25788&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> http://webtv.un.org/meetings-events/watch/id-asg-on-sg-report-on-reprisals-22nd-meeting-42nd-regular-session-human-rights-council/6087685267001/?term=; http://webtv.un.org/meetings-events/watch/id-contd-asg-on-sg-report-on-reprisals-23rd-meeting-42nd-regular-session-human-rights-council/6087706058001/?term=.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Reprisals/Pages/GoodPractices.aspx.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> A/HRC/RES/42/28, para. 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> A/HRC/42/30, para. 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Reference forthcoming: https://www.un.org/peacebuilding/policy-issues-and-partnerships.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/cerd/Shared%20Documents/1\_Global/int\_cerd\_rle\_9029\_E.docx.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> https://projects.worldbank.org/en/projects-operations/environmental-and-socialframework/brief/world-bank-commitments-against-reprisals.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> http://www.cao-ombudsman.org/cases/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/ec379db4-56f1-41e1-9d86-8ea05945bc67/EN\_IFC\_Reprisals\_Statement\_201810.pdf?MOD=AJPERES.

allegations and in June 2020, published guidance for businesses to minimize risk of reprisals during the COVID-19 pandemic.<sup>26</sup>

21. The November 2019 Policy on the Protection of Civilians in United Nations Peacekeeping directs all components, including military and/or police operations, not to expose civilians to risk or to cause harm, including possible reprisals for cooperation with the mission.

22. Peace operations are to develop concrete measures and tools, including for risk mitigation and protection, and to ensure adequate documentation and internal reporting of incidents.<sup>27</sup> The complementary 2020 Handbook provides guidance to ensure adherence to the "do no harm" principle.<sup>28</sup>

## V Groups facing particular risks and challenges

23. OHCHR identified particular risks and challenges faced by certain groups, communities and sectors of the population. Among the many under threat, the below were highlighted when compiling the present report. As noted previously, women, as well as lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex (LGBTI) persons face gender - or sexual orientation - specific barriers, threats and violence in their engagement with the United Nations.<sup>29</sup> Those working on protecting their rights, including on sexual and reproductive health, seem to be particularly targeted.<sup>30</sup> Threats of rape, online smear campaigns, sexual assault in detention, and humiliating and degrading treatment have been reported.

24. Between 2017 and 2019, there was an increase in allegations of reprisals publicly reported concerning women or those working on women's human rights and gender-related issues.<sup>31</sup> The number of States mentioned with such allegations doubled from 2017 (11) to 2019 (27), and in 2019 those States represented more than half of the total (48).<sup>32</sup> This represented a fourfold increase in the number of individuals affected, from 17 in the 2017 report to 68 in the 2019 report. Women report being targeted mainly through monitoring and surveillance as well as being arbitrarily arrested and detained. OHCHR reports that, since 2018, cases not publicly reported or kept anonymous due to protection or other concerns are predominantly women.

25. In October 2019, I expressed concern that civil society had reported being threatened after delivering briefings to the Security Council. I urged "Council members to explicitly condemn all forms of intimidation and reprisals against civil society representatives and those who provide briefings to the Council and to work with those individuals to determine the appropriate responses, on a case by case basis."<sup>33</sup>

26. In December 2019, I noted that some youth activists and their families had experienced retaliation and detention for speaking out at the United Nations and affirmed that they must be protected,<sup>34</sup> which I reinforced in my March 2020 report to the Security Council (S/2020/167, para. 35).

27. Intimidation and reprisals against minority groups have also been reported. The High Commissioner "underscore[d] the importance of UN spaces for dialogue and exchange, such as the Forum on Minority Issues, where stakeholders should be able to participate in and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/7959fcf5-3b4d-4da5-a252-42cc5544281f/Tip+Sheet\_Reprisals\_COVID19\_June2020.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CVID=naGtY29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/poc\_policy\_2019\_.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/dpo\_poc\_handbook\_final\_as\_printed.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> A/HRC/40/60, paras. 48–51, 109 (b); A/69/365, para. 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> A/HRC/42/30 para. 91; A/HRC/39/41 para. 81.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> A/HRC/42/30, A/HRC/39/41 and A/HRC/36/31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25021&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> S/2019/800, para. 113.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/statement/2019-12-10/secretary-generals-remarks-human-rightsday-%E2%80%9Cyouth-standing-for-human-rights%E2%80%9D-delivered.

contribute to in a free and open manner, without fear of intimidation and reprisals of any sort."  $^{\rm 35}$ 

28. The United Nations Voluntary Fund for Indigenous Peoples recorded 15 cases of reprisals against indigenous representatives in 2019, all of whom had received a participation grant (A/75/222 para. 26). Five of the cases related to the April 2019 Permanent Forum on Indigenous Issues and ten were during or after the July 2019 session of the Expert Mechanism on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples.<sup>36</sup> The Fund requested both bodies to develop a strategy to address reprisals against indigenous peoples (paras. 28, 48), which is in progress.

# VI. Ensuring access to the United Nations, its representatives and mechanisms in the field of human rights

29. Successive reports have addressed obstacles hindering individuals and organizations from speaking out in United Nations forums. Reports of attempts by State representatives to block or delay the accreditation of certain civil society representatives continue to be received. Similarly, incidents of individuals photographed without their consent, or whose movements and statements are recorded without their consent at United Nations meetings, continue to be reported.

30. Human rights components of peace missions and others involved in the protection of civilians reported persistent challenges accessing individuals and communities. The Security Council urged full and unhindered access and free movement for peace operations and associated personnel, as well as for expert mechanisms to be able to carry out their mandates.<sup>37</sup>

31. It was reported to OHCHR that during the 2019 High-Level Political Forum on Sustainable Development, civil society representatives with the right to make interventions<sup>38</sup> were discouraged by delegates from speaking during the Voluntary National Review, in contravention of the process for their engagement. <sup>39</sup> Some national civil society representatives reported intimidation and declined to make a statement at Headquarters, for fear of additional security risks when returning home.

32. Successive reports have noted the workload and working methods of the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations, the body mandated to consider applications for consultative status with the Economic and Social Council. The Department of Economic and Social Affairs reported receiving 860 applications in 2020, compared to 204 in 2010, representing a fourfold increase over ten years (E/2020/32(Part I), para. 25). In 2020, the Committee considered 632 applications, recommending 274 for consultative status and deferring 339 applications,<sup>40</sup> a rate of deferral comparable to previous years.<sup>41</sup>

33. In January 2020, the Committee decided to amend the application questionnaire for consultative status to include screening questions to establish whether applying organizations and their representatives are included in the Security Council Sanctions List or funded by individuals or entities therein, beginning in June 2021 (E/2020/32(Part I), paras. 30-32).<sup>42</sup>

34. In January 2020, Member States expressed support for civil society participation (E/2020/32(Part I), para. 37, 44), while cautioning the "Committee against using the review

39

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25361&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> A/HRC/42/30, para. 40 and Annex II, para. 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Security Council resolutions: 2489 (2019) (Afghanistan); 2499 (2019) and 2507 (2020) (Central African Republic); 2502 (2019) (Democratic Republic of the Congo); 2486 (2019) and 2509 (2020) (Libya); 2480 (2019) (Mali); and 514 (2020) (South Sudan).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> A/RES/67/290, para. 15; A/RES/70/1, para. 84.

https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/content/documents/22610Process\_for\_MGoS\_engagement\_in\_the\_VNR\_Sessions\_FINAL2.05.2019.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> https://www.un.org/press/en/2020/ngo908.doc.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> A/HRC/42/30, para. 29; A/HRC/39/41, para. 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> https://www.un.org/press/en/2019/ecosoc6982.doc.htm.

process to stymie the participation of civil society organizations that expressed different views from those of Governments" (para. 37).

35. Some States called for a second round of consultations with non-governmental organization (NGOs) in consultative status, following the first in 2018 (para. 45). Others noted that the "current accreditation process lacked transparency, objectivity, and efficiency and expressed concern about repetitive questioning and unjustified delays to applications, disproportionately affecting NGOs working on human rights issues" (para. 43).

36. Recommendations for the improvement of working methods were noted in a letter from the special procedures of the Human Rights Council in June 2019 to the Committee,<sup>43</sup> followed by a meeting with the Committee Chair in November 2019. In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed reprisals concerns to the Committee Chair in writing.

37. As highlighted previously, continual deferral of applications has in some cases amounted to de facto rejection, which has seemed to target organizations working on human rights issues.<sup>44</sup> I again call on the Committee to apply the criteria for assessing organizations in a fair and transparent manner. I welcome greater participation of civil society organizations in the Committee's work, including the organization of consultations following those in 2018, and the consideration of remote engagement where possible.

## VII. Information received on cases of intimidation and reprisal for cooperation with the United Nations, its representatives and mechanisms in the field of human rights

#### A. General comment

38. The present report includes cases based on information gathered from 1 June 2019 to 30 April 2020<sup>45</sup> in accordance with Human Rights Council resolutions 12/2 and 24/24, and contains information on acts of intimidation or reprisal against individuals and groups as established in resolution 12/2 (para. 1).

39. The information received has been verified and corroborated by primary and other sources to the extent possible. Reference is made to United Nations publications if the cases are public. Responses provided by Governments are summarized, including positive actions taken.<sup>46</sup>

40. The present report and annexes do not attempt to provide an exhaustive list of cases. In preparing the report, the principle of "do no harm" and the consent of the alleged victims to be named were strictly adhered to, and a risk assessment was made for each case received and deemed credible. As a result, cases were omitted when the security risk of the individuals or their family members was deemed too high. Furthermore, a number of cases brought to my attention were addressed confidentially.

41. As with previous reports, owing to the word limit, annex I contains additional information about new cases or situations presented during the reporting period that are summarized in the main report, along with Government replies received. Annex II contains information on new developments during the reporting period on ongoing cases included in previous reports, along with Government replies received.<sup>47</sup> References in the present report

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/SP/CC\_Chair\_letter\_to\_NGO\_Committee\_ 20062019.pdf; E/2020/32(Part I), para. 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> A/HRC/42/30, para. 31, A/HRC/39/41, para. 23, and A/HRC/38/18, para. 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Shorter reporting period due to COVID-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Due to COVID-19, Government replies received by 25 August 2020 have exceptionally been included.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Allegations pertaining to the following countries, as well as replies received, are in Annex II only: Djibouti, Guatemala, Hungary, Iran, and United Arab Emirates.

to communications of special procedures mandate holders, and Government replies thereto, can be found online according to the case number in parenthesesue.<sup>48</sup>

#### B. Summary of cases

#### Algeria

42. In April 2020, special procedures mandate holders addressed alleged attacks against the privacy and dignity of **Ms. Olaya Saadi** following her engagement with the United Nations regarding the arbitrary detention of her husband<sup>49</sup> (DZA 2/2020).

43. In June 2019, the International Labour Organization Committee on the Application of Standards reported on its May 2019 high-level mission to Algeria with deep concern that many representatives with whom it met highlighted the risk of reprisals against them.<sup>50</sup> On 6 July 2020, the Government responded.

#### Andorra

44. In November 2019, the Committee on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) sent confidential letters on allegedly disproportionate measures against the NGO Associació Stop Violències Andorra and its representative, Ms. Vanessa Mendoza Cortés, following her October 2019 engagement with the Committee. On 9 July 2020, the Government responded.

#### Bahrain

45. Multiple United Nations actors from 2017 to 2019<sup>51</sup> identified alleged intimidation and reprisals against Bahraini civil society which continued, including arbitrary arrest, abuse and ill-treatment in detention, travel bans and other restrictions to prevent engagement with the United Nations. Civil society reported self-censorship and refrained from directly engaging with the Organization. In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed patterns of intimidation and reprisals to the Government in writing.

46. Annex II contains new developments in the situations of **Ms. Hajar Mansoor Hasan**, **Ms. Medina Ali**, and **Mr. Nabeel Rajab**. On 9 July 2020, the Government responded.

#### Bangladesh

47. In August 2019, the Committee Against Torture recommended that Bangladesh ensure the protection of civil society and NGOs who have cooperated with the Committee from any reprisals or harassment (CAT/C/BGD/CO/1, para. 31(d)). Annex II contains new developments in the situation of the NGO Odhikar and Mr. Adilur Rahman Khan.

#### Burundi

48. In September 2019, the Human Rights Council urged Burundi to cooperate fully with the United Nations, and to stop any reprisal against human rights defenders who cooperate with, inter alia, the Council (A/HRC/RES/42/26, para. 17).

49. The Commission of Inquiry on Burundi regretted that some victims and witnesses who provided it with information and testimonies faced intimidation and threats, and thanked individuals who engaged with it despite the risk of reprisals.<sup>52</sup> In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed patterns of intimidation and reprisals to the Government in writing.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> A/HRC/WGAD/2020/7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_norm/--relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms\_709385.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> A/HRC/36/31 paras. 21-23, Annex I paras. 4-6; A/HRC/39/41, paras. 29–30; A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 1-2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25694&LangID=E; https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25005&LangID=E; https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25194&LangID=E.

50. Annex II refers to the continued impact of the alleged reprisals against Mr. Armel Niyongere, Mr. Dieudonné Bashirahishize, Mr. Vital Nshimirimana and Mr. Lambert Nigarura.

#### Cambodia

51. In August 2019, the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Cambodia noted reports about police coming uninvited to events, trainings or meetings, taking photographs, and enquiring about organizers and participants (A/HRC/42/60, para. 55).<sup>53</sup> OHCHR in Cambodia corroborated multiple incidents of police interference in United Nations activities and in February 2020, the High Commissioner noted alleged intimidation impeding human rights organizations' capacity to monitor and report, including to the Human Rights Council.<sup>54</sup> On 4 August 2020, the Government responded.

#### Cameroon

52. Following her May 2019 testimony in New York before a Security Council Arria-Formula meeting on the humanitarian situation in Cameroon,<sup>55</sup> **Ms. Esther Omam Njomo**, her relatives and co-workers reportedly faced reprisals.

53. Reprisals against civil society organization **Organic Farming for Gorillas Cameroon** (OFFGO) were reported to OHCHR following a May 2019 communication by special procedures mandate holders (CMR 3/2019).<sup>56</sup> Mandate holders further addressed an attack on OFFGO offices (CMR 5/2019) and the expulsion from the country of **Mr. Jan Joris Capelle**, Belgian national and co-founder with traditional chief **Mr. Prince Vincent Awazi** of OFFGO, as well as death threats against Mr. Azawi and **Mr. Elvis Brown Luma Mukuna**, the lawyer of OFFGO (CMR 5/2019).

54. Annex II contains new developments in the situation of **Ms. Maximilienne Ngo Mbe** of the Central Africa Human Rights Defenders Network (REDHAC).

#### China

55. OHCHR received information that activists, human rights defenders and lawyers previously included in this report continued to be targeted for engaging with the human rights mechanisms or attending training sessions, including with United Nations staff (Annex II). The present report includes alleged reprisals concerning twelve individuals who, during the reporting period, were in detention, "residential surveillance at a designated location," had been released but serving a sentence at home or under de facto house arrest, or had their movements restricted. In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed patterns of intimidation and reprisals to the Government in writing.

56. New incidents involving 15 individuals were reported to OHCHR from June 2019 to April 2020. Names and further details of individuals affected are withheld for fear of further reprisals.

57. Annex II contains new developments in the situations of Ms. Li Xiaoling, Ms. Li Yuhan, Mr. Liu Zhengqing, Ms. Xu Yan and Mr. Zhen Jianghua, Chinese Human Rights Defenders, Ms. Chen Jianfang, Ms. Wang Yu, Mr. Qin Yongmin, Ms. Zhao Suli, Mr. Mi Chongbiao, Ms. Li Kezhen, Ms. Li Wenzu, Ms. Wang Qiaoling, Mr. Li Heping, Mr. Jiang Tianyong and Mr. Dolkun Isa. On 17 August 2020, the Government responded.

#### Colombia

58. The Security Council delegation that visited Colombia in July 2019 reported that a woman community leader was forced to cancel her participation in a meeting with them in Cauca due to a threat the previous night.<sup>57</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24579&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25621&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> http://webtv.un.org/search/arria-formula-meeting-of-the-un-securitycouncil/6036271424001/?term=2019-05-13&sort=date.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34800.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> https://www.un.org/press/en/2019/sc13891.doc.htm.

59. Annex II contains new developments regarding the situation of Lieutenant Wilmer Orlando Anteliz Gonzalez and Mr. Germán Graciano Posso. On 13 July 2020, the Government responded.

#### Comoros

60. The Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment suspended his visit to Comoros in June 2019<sup>58</sup> and reported obstruction accessing detainees, personal risks for his interlocutors, and an atmosphere of fear amongst civil society (A/HRC/43/49/Add.1, paras. 1, 7 and 21). In March 2020, the Government addressed the issues at the Human Rights Council.<sup>59</sup>

#### Cuba

61. The imposition of temporary travel restrictions on human rights defenders and political opponents attempting to engage with the United Nations reported previously<sup>60</sup> to OHCHR allegedly continued. In July 2019, Member States reiterated concerns regarding reprisals against human rights defenders and journalists, in particular those contributing to the 2018 UPR of Cuba.<sup>61</sup>

62. Threats and interrogation against **Ms. Yamilka Abascal Sánchez**, of youth rights' network Mesa de Diálogo de la Juventud Cubana, and her relatives were reported during and following her October 2019 engagement with OHCHR. In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed patterns of intimidation and reprisals to the Government in writing.

63. Annex II contains new developments in the situations of **Mr. Juan Antonio Madrazo Luna** and **Mr. José Ernesto Morales Estrada.** On 19 August 2020, the Government responded.

#### **Democratic Republic of the Congo**

64. The United Nations Organization Stabilisation Mission in the Democratic Republic of Congo documented 18 cases of intimidation and reprisals by law enforcement, military and armed groups, mostly against human rights defenders, journalists and traditional leaders in the east. Names and further details of individuals affected are withheld for fear of further reprisals.

#### Egypt

65. Multiple United Nations actors identified alleged intimidation and reprisals, in particular in the months leading up to and following the November 2019 UPR of Egypt (see annexes I and II).<sup>62</sup> In July 2019, the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances addressed reprisals against relatives of the disappeared and civil society working on their behalf (A/HRC/42/40, para. 72).

66. The December 2019 UPR Working Group report noted multiple recommendations on reprisals for cooperation with the United Nations,<sup>63</sup> accepted by the Government.<sup>64</sup> In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed patterns of intimidation and reprisals to the Government in writing.

67. In October 2019, special procedures mandate holders and the Spokesperson for the High Commissioner addressed the arbitrary arrest, ill-treatment and charges against **Mr**.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24704&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> http://webtv.un.org/search/id-sr-on-torture-12th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-council-/6136876421001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=6#player.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=23071&LangID=E; see also A/HRC/39/41, paras. 34-35 and A/HRC/42/30, para. 48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Statement by the Netherlands on behalf of Belgium, Netherlands and Luxemburg (3 July 2019), http://webtv.un.org/search/item5-general-debate-23rd-meeting-41st-regular-session-human-rightscouncil/6055385648001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2041st%20session&sort=date&page=7# player.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> A/HRC/43/51/Add.3, paras. 611, 650.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> A/HRC/43/16, paras. 31.195, 31.196, 31.205.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> A/HRC/43/16/Add.1, para. 7.

**Mohamed El-Baqer**, of the Adalah Center for Rights and Freedoms, for his engagement with the UPR.<sup>65</sup>

68. In September 2019, mandate holders addressed allegations of harassment and intimidation of human rights defenders **Ms. Salma Ashraf Abdel Halim Abdelghaffar**, of Human Rights Monitor, and **Mr. Mohamed Zarea**, of Arab Penal Reform Organization, following their March 2019 engagement on the margins of the Human Rights Council (EGY 8/2019). Reprisals were reported to OHCHR regarding **Mr. Amr Magdi** of Human Rights Watch, subject to threats and a smear campaign (EGY 8/2019).

69. In December 2019, mandate holders addressed<sup>66</sup> the arbitrary arrest, detention and torture of **Mr. Ramy Kamel Saied Salib**, of the Maspero Youth Foundation, reportedly to prevent his participation at the November 2019 Forum on Minority Issues (EGY 13/2019).<sup>67</sup>

70. Annex II contains new developments in the situations of **Mr. Ebrahim Abdelmonem Metwally Hegazy, Mr. Ahmed Mefreh Ali Elsaeidy, Dr. Ahmed Shawky Abdelsattar Mohamed Amasha**, and **Mr. Bahey El Din Hassan**, and addresses legislation restricting civil society.

#### Equatorial Guinea

71. In September 2019, special procedures mandate holders addressed alleged reprisals against **Mr. Alfredo Okenve**, of the Center for Studies and Initiatives for the Development of Equatorial Guinea, following his engagement with the UPR in May 2019 and the Human Rights Committee in July 2019 (GNQ 2/2019).

72. In August 2019, the Human Rights Committee addressed confidentially the alleged broadcast of unauthorized footage and stigmatization of civil society at its 126<sup>th</sup> session. On 23 June 2020, the Government responded.

#### Honduras

73. Following the August 2019 visit of the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers,<sup>68</sup> in November 2019, **Ms. Julissa Villanueva Barahona**, of the Forensic Medicine Department, was reportedly dismissed in connection to her cooperation with the visit. Annex II contains new developments in the situation of **Ms. Hedme Castro**.

#### India

74. Ongoing intimidation and reprisals have reportedly deterred some civil society representatives from cooperating with the United Nations for fear of further retribution. In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed patterns of intimidation and reprisals to the Government in writing.

75. In January 2020, the **International Dalit Solidarity Network** reportedly received additional questions from the Government in the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations and its application was again deferred.<sup>69</sup>

76. Annex II contains information about continued reprisals against **Mr. Nobokishore Urikhimbam**, and **Mr. Khurram Parvez** and the **Central Jammu and Kashmir Coalition of Civil Society**. On 31 July 2020, the Government responded.

#### Israel

77. Multiple United Nations actors, including the High Commissioner (A/HRC/43/70) identified alleged intimidation and reprisals against human rights defenders for cooperation with the United Nations. In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed patterns of intimidation and reprisals to the Government in writing.

<sup>65</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25217; https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25164; https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25073.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25419&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35195.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> A/HRC/44/47/Add.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> https://www.un.org/press/en/2020/ngo905.doc.htm.

78. In February 2020, the Government posted a statement on an official website accusing human rights organizations supporting the report of the High Commissioner on business activities related to settlements (A/HRC/43/71)<sup>70</sup> of having "ties to terrorism." The statement listed **Addameer Prisoner Support and Human Rights Association**, **Al-Haq**, **Palestinian Center for Human Rights** and **Norwegian People's Aid**.

79. In April 2020, special procedures mandate holders addressed alleged reprisals in the form of a travel ban on **Mr. Laith Abu Zeyad** of Amnesty International (ISR 1/2020).<sup>71</sup> After an invitation to speak at a February 2020 meeting of the Security Council,<sup>72</sup> **Defense for Children International – Palestine (DCI-P)** and its representative, **Mr. Brad Parker**, were publicly accused by Government officials of association with terrorism.

80. Annex II contains new developments in the situation of **Mr. Omar Shakir**, and civil society that engaged with human rights mechanisms.

#### Kazakhstan

81. In January 2020, the Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism reported fear among inmates for speaking with her during her May 2019 visit (A/HRC/43/46/Add.1, paras. 29-31 and 42).

#### Kuwait

82. In September 2019, the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers addressed alleged threats and vilification against international lawyers **Omnia Strategy LLP**, **Crowell & Moring LLP**, **Doughty Street Chambers**, and **4 New Square Chambers** for their engagement with the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention and the World Bank's International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes (KWT 4/2019).<sup>73</sup> On 23 July 2020, the Government responded.

#### Lao People's Democratic Republic

83. In September 2019, special procedures mandate holders addressed the alleged enforced disappearance of **Mr. Od Sayavong**, a Lao refugee living in Bangkok and former member of a human rights and pro-democracy group, for his engagement with the Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights prior to his March 2019 visit (LAO 2/2019).<sup>74</sup>

#### Libya

84. The United Nations Support Mission in Libya received multiple allegations of reprisals against human rights defenders and journalists, including for their engagement with the United Nations.<sup>75</sup> Names and further details of those affected are withheld for fear of further reprisals. In January 2020, the High Commissioner recommended that all parties to the conflict abstain from retaliation against detainees speaking with the United Nations (A/HRC/43/75, para. 85(c)).

#### Mali

85. The Human Rights and Protection Division of the Multidimensional Integrated Stabilizations Mission in Mali documented incidents of intimidation and reprisals against human rights defenders and internally displaced persons following their engagement with the United Nations. Names and further details on those affected are withheld due to fear of further reprisals.

#### Mexico

86. Since June 2019, **Mr. Felipe Hinojo Alonso**, representative of torture victims and their relatives in Aguascalientes, has reportedly been intimidated, threatened and monitored

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Human Rights Council resolution 31/36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35341.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> S/PV.8730.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34926.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35121.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> https://unsmil.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/unsmil-ohchr\_report\_airstrikes\_at\_tajoura-27012020.pdf.

for his cooperation with OHCHR in Mexico. **Ms. Alma Delia Reyna**, working on the rights of women deprived of liberty in Tamaulipas, was reportedly threatened and her son kidnapped for her cooperation with OHCHR in Mexico. On 4 August 2020, the Government responded.

87. Annex II contains new developments in the situations of **Mr. Ramiro López Vázquez**, **Mr. Ramiro Ramírez Martínez**, **Mr. Rodrigo Ramírez Martínez** and **Mr. Orlando Santaolaya Villarreal**. On 4 August 2020, the Government responded.

#### Morocco

88. It was reported to OHCHR that in November 2019 and January 2020, **Ms. Aminatou Haidar**, of the Collectif des défenseurs sahraouis des droits de l'homme, was threatened, attacked and stigmatized online for her ongoing engagement with the United Nations.

89. Annex II contains new developments in the situations of **Mr. Ennaâma Asfari**, and **Ms. Naziha El Khalid**. On 17 July 2020, the Government responded.

#### Myanmar

90. In July and September 2019, the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar reported alleged reprisals, surveillance and harassment of individuals, in and outside the country, who cooperate with international human rights mechanisms.<sup>76</sup> In December 2019, she reported increased online hostility against activists following the November 2019 announcement of international legal proceedings by the International Court of Justice,<sup>77</sup> and called on the Government to ensure no reprisals against anyone advocating for justice and accountability.<sup>78</sup>

91. In their August 2019 report, the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission on Myanmar noted its special attention to the protection of victims and witnesses considering their well-founded fear of reprisals (A/HRC/42/50, para. 38; A/HRC/42/CRP.5, para. 35). In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed patterns of intimidation and reprisals to the Government in writing.

92. In December 2019, the General Assembly urged the Government to cooperate fully with and to grant access to all United Nations human rights mechanisms, and to ensure that individuals can cooperate with these mechanisms and without fear of reprisal (A/RES/74/246, para. 4).

93. Annex II contains new developments in the situation of Mr. Aung Ko Htwe, including related to Ms. Nay Zar Tun.

#### Nicaragua

94. In April 2020, the Human Rights Council called on the Government to "prevent, refrain from and publicly condemn, investigate and punish any acts of intimidation or reprisal" (A/HRC/43/L.35, para. 9), and during the May 2019 UPR, a Member State recommended the prompt investigation of reprisals allegations (A/HRC/42/16, 125.163). In September 2019, the High Commissioner addressed the harassment, attacks and constant surveillance of activists regularly sharing information with OHCHR (A/HRC/42/18, para. 21)in writing to the Government. In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed concerns to the Government in writing.

95. In November 2019 and January 2020, the Spokesperson for the High Commissioner and special procedures mandate holders addressed alleged reprisals, including detention of **Ms. Amaya Coppens** and **Ms. Olga Valle** (NIC 1/2020).<sup>79</sup> Reprisals were reported against **Ms. Vilma Nuñez de Escorcia**, of the Centro Nicaragüense de Derechos Humanos, **Mr. Aníbal Toruño** of Radio Dario, and **Ms. Josefa Esterlina Meza** of the Asociación Madres de Abril following their cooperation with the United Nations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25013&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> https://www.icj-cij.org/files/case-related/178/178-20191118-PRE-01-00-EN.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/12/1053121.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25313&LangID=E.

96. Annex II contains new developments in the situations of **Mr. Marcos Carmona<sup>80</sup>** and **Mr. Jonathan López**.

#### Pakistan

97. In July 2019, the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances expressed concern at reported reprisals against relatives of victims of enforced disappearances and civil society working on their behalf (A/HRC/WGEID/116/1, Annex III; A/HRC/42/40, para. 81). Relatives and key witnesses to the 2014 disappearance of **Mr. Asadullah Faiz Mohammed** were reportedly threatened by authorities (A/HRC/WGEID/104/1, para. 94).

#### **The Philippines**

98. In March 2020, multiple statements were delivered by Government officials accusing civil society organizations engaging at the Human Rights Council of "masquerading as defenders of human rights," channelling "funding support (...) towards actors professing terrorism," and serving "hidden agendas of deceit and violence on the ground."<sup>81</sup> In June 2019, it was reported to OHCHR that a current member of CEDAW affiliated with the Government reprimanded Phillipine civil society present at the Council, which was addressed by the CEDAW Chairperson in July 2019.<sup>82</sup>

99. In July 2019, the Human Rights Council called upon the Government to cooperate with OHCHR and the Council's mechanisms, including by refraining from intimidation or retaliation (A/HRC/RES/41/2, para. 2). The High Commissioner called on the Government to ensure there are no reprisals for cooperation with the Human Rights Council-mandated report (A/HRC/44/22, para. 87(d)(ii)).

100. Annex II contains new developments in the situations of Ms. Leila de Lima, Karapatan Alliance for the Advancement of People's Rights, and Ms. Cristina Palabay. On 23 July 2020 the Government responded.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Appears in A/HRC/42/30 in error as Mr. Cardona.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> http://webtv.un.org/search/id-sr-on-cultural-rights-18th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rightscouncil-

<sup>/6138316455001/?</sup>term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=5#player; http://webtv.un.org/search/id-sr-on-human-rights-defenders-18th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-council-

<sup>/6138318888001/?</sup>term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=5#player; http://webtv.un.org/search/id-sr-on-countering-terrorism-19th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-

council/6138504413001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=5 #player; ; http://webtv.un.org/search/item4-general-debate-contd-27th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-

council/6140216917001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=3 #player; http://webtv.un.org/search/-id-sr-on-minority-issues-29th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-

council/6140554348001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=2 #player; http://webtv.un.org/search/philippines-high-level-segment-7th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-council-

<sup>/6136070359001/?</sup>term=43rd%20regular%20session%20human%20rights%20council&lan=English &cat=Meetings%2FEvents&sort=date&page=8http://webtv.un.org/search/item3-general-debate-contd-24th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-

council/6139744985001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=4 #player; http://webtv.un.org/search/item4-general-debate-contd-27th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-

council/6140216917001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=3 #player; http://webtv.un.org/search/-id-sr-on-minority-issues-29th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-

council/6140554348001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=2 #player; http://webtv.un.org/search/philippines-high-level-segment-7th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-council-

<sup>/6136070359001/?</sup>term=43rd%20regular%20session%20human%20rights%20council&lan=English &cat=Meetings%2FEvents&sort=date&page=8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> INT/CEDAW/OCR/73/28620/E, para. 12.

#### Poland

101. On 4 March 2020, the Special Rapporteur in the field of cultural rights, following her visit to Poland, noted concerns about emerging self-censorship in the cultural field (A/HRC/43/50/Add.1, para. 24) and stated that individuals in the sector expressed "fear of being seen talking to her during the visit because of fear of reprisals."<sup>83</sup> The Government addressed the matter at the Human Rights Council.<sup>84</sup> Annex II contains new developments in the situation of **Mr. Adam Bodnar**.

#### **Russian Federation**

102. On 14 January 2020, special procedures mandate holders addressed the dissolution of the **Center of Support for the Indigenous Peoples of the North (CSIPN)** under the 'Foreign Agent Law' (RUS 9/2019).<sup>85</sup> It was reported to OHCHR that the closure will have significant implications for the participation of indigenous peoples from Siberia and the Russian North and Far East in United Nations activities.

103. Annex II addresses legislation restricting civil society and refers to the situation of **Mr. Rodion Sulyandziga** of **CSIPN**. On 29 July 2020, the Government responded.

#### Saudi Arabia

104. Multiple allegations of reprisals were addressed by United Nations actors, including arbitrary detention, ill-treatment, torture, and harassment. The present report includes information concerning ten individuals in detention.

105. In July 2019, Member States reiterated concerns regarding reprisals against human rights defenders and investigative journalists, including in Saudi Arabia.<sup>86</sup> In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed patterns of intimidation and reprisalsto the Government in writing, to which the Government responded in January 2020.

106. In July 2019, special procedures mandate holders addressed the executions of 37 individuals in April 2019,<sup>87</sup> including that of **Mr. Munir Al-Adam**, who may have been subject to reprisals, while his detention was under consideration by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention<sup>88</sup> (SAU 9/2019).<sup>89</sup>

107. In its November 2019 opinion,<sup>90</sup> the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention deemed arbitrary the detention of **Mr. Abdulaziz Youssef Mohamed al-Shubaili** of the Saudi Civil and Political Rights Association, and expressed concern about reprisals against him for reporting to the United Nations (para. 93).

108. Annex II contains new developments in the situations of Ms. Loujain Al-Hathloul, Ms. Samar Badawi, Mr. Abdullah Al Hamid, Mr. Mohammad Fahad Al Qahtani, Mr. Yahya Al-Assiri, Mr. Essa Al Nukheifi, Mr. Issa Hamid Al-Hamid, and Mr. Fawzan Mohsen Awad Al Harbi and his wife Ms. Amal Al Harbi.

#### South Sudan

109. The United Nations Mission in South Sudan (UNMISS) reported that six individuals and organizations were allegedly threatened, arbitrarily arrested, detained and ill-treated for their cooperation, or perceived cooperation, with the United Nations. Names and details of

/6138316455001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=5.

<sup>88</sup> A/HRC/WGAD/26/20199.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> http://webtv.un.org/search/id-sr-on-cultural-rights-18th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rightscouncil-

<sup>/6138316455001/?</sup>term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=5. <sup>85</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35210.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Statement by the Netherlands on behalf of Belgium, Netherlands and Luxemburg (3 July 2019), http://webtv.un.org/search/item5-general-debate-23rd-meeting-41st-regular-session-human-rightscouncil/6055385648001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2041st%20session&sort=date&page=7# player.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24510&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34866.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> A/HRC/WGAD/71/2019.

those concerned are withheld for fear of further reprisals. UNMISS reported that issues of access impacted their ability to monitor and report human rights violations, <sup>91</sup> and that intimidation or reprisals are believed to be underreported due to an atmosphere of fear leading to widespread self-censorship.

#### Sri Lanka

110. In February 2020, the High Commissioner noted that some Sri Lankans who travelled to the Human Rights Council in 2019 were questioned about their trips (A/HRC/43/19, para. 32). In March 2020 at the Human Rights Council, several participants reported being questioned before and after travel, as well as surveilled during Council sessions and NGO side events. In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed patterns of intimidation and reprisals to the Government in writing.

111. Following his July 2019 visit to Sri Lanka, the Special Rapporteur on the rights to freedom of peaceful assembly and association condemned surveillance of civil society, including incidents that he witnessed, and reminded the Government of its obligation to ensure that no reprisals occur against those who wish to interact with United Nations human rights mechanisms.<sup>92</sup> On 8 July 2020, the Government responded.

#### Thailand

112. In September 2019, special procedures mandate holders addressed the alleged enforced disappearance and risk of forcible repatriation to Laos People's Democratic Republic of **Mr. Od Sayavong**, a Lao refugee living in Bangkok, in connection with his meeting with Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights (THA 8/2019).

113. After her July 2019 visit to neighbouring countries, the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar stated that she had to abort part of her visit to Thailand due to interference. She noted that any reprisals against people who cooperate with United Nations is unacceptable.<sup>93</sup>

114. Annex II contains new developments in the situations of **Ms. Angkhana Neelapaijit**, **Ms. Pornpen Khongkachonkiet** and **Ms. Anchana Heemmina**, as well as of **Ms. Sirikan Charoensiri.** On 23 July 2020, the Government responded.

#### Turkey

115. In December 2019, special procedures mandate holders addressed the legal action, including the international travel ban, against **Ms. Nurcan Kaya**, a minority rights defender, preventing her from participating in a conference with the Special Rapporteur on minority issues and the November 2019 Forum on Minority Issues (TUR 11/2019).<sup>94</sup> On 13 July 2020, the Government responded.

#### Uzbekistan

116. During and after his September 2019 visit to Uzbekistan, the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers regretted that some lawyers and civil society activists reported surveillance and intimidation prior to, or following, their meetings with him. He called on the Government to ensure the physical and mental integrity of those who interacted with him, and to carry out an investigation (A/HRC/44/47/Add.1, para. 4).<sup>95</sup> In December 2019, the Special Rapporteur addressed incidents concerning activists **Mr. Dilmurod Madaliev, Mr. Akhmadjon Madmarov, Mr. Ganikhon Mamatkhonov**, and **Mr. Akzam Turgunov** (UZB 5/2019).

117. In November 2019, the Committee Against Torture welcomed the release of human rights defenders and journalists since September 2016, including Mr. Turgunov (CAT/C/UZB/CO/5, para.16).<sup>96</sup> The Committee recommended Uzbekistan to ensure that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> https://unmiss.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/final\_-

\_human\_rights\_division\_report\_on\_central\_equatoria\_-\_3\_july\_2019\_0.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24818&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24832&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35149.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25043&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> CAT/C/UZB/CO/4, para. 8.

human rights defenders and journalists, including those sharing information with the United Nations, are able to work safely and effectively (CAT/C/UZB/CO/5, para.18(c)).

118. Annex II contains new developments in the situation of **Ms. Elena Urlaeva.** On 22 June 2020, the Government responded.

#### Venezuela (Bolivarian Republic of)

119. The High Commissioner addressed reprisals in connection with the preparation of her July 2019 report on Venezuela and OHCHR's need to protect the identity of its sources (A/HRC/41/18, para. 6). In September 2019, she expressed concern that, following the report's publication, some civil society representatives that collaborated with OHCHR suffered public denouncements and threats by senior officials.<sup>97</sup>

120. In September 2019, the Human Rights Council urged the authorities to engage with the United Nations human rights system, including by ensuring that all individuals have unhindered access and can communicate without fear of reprisal, intimidation or attack (A/HRC/RES/42/25, para. 28). In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed patterns of intimidation and reprisals to the Government in writing.

121. Annex II contains new developments in the situations of the NGO **Programa Venezolano de Educación y Acción en Derechos Humanos (Provea)**, **Ms. Maria Lourdes Afiuni** and **Mr. Fernando Albán**.

#### Viet Nam

122. In March 2020, special procedures mandate holders addressed alleged reprisals, including arbitrary arrest and possible enforced disappearance, against **Ms. Truong Thi Ha**, lawyer and human rights defender, for her engagement with the United Nations (VNM 1/2020).<sup>98</sup>

123. In January 2020, special procedures mandate holders addressed the reported confiscation of the passport of **Ms. Dinh Thi Phuong Thao**, human rights defender and prodemocracy activist who publicly engaged with the United Nations (VNM 5/2019).<sup>99</sup>

124. In April 2020, special procedures mandate holders addressed alleged threats, travel restrictions, surveillance, and violence against members of independent religious communities and human rights defenders who sought to participate, or participated, in the 2019 annual international conference in Bangkok on freedom of religion or belief in Southeast Asia, including interaction with and training by OHCHR. Individuals included: **Ms. Nguyen Xuan Mai, Mr. Pham Tan Hoang Hai, Mr. Nguyen Van Thiet, Mr. Tran Ngoc Suong, Ms. Luong Thi No, Mr. Nguyen Anh Phụng, Mr. Huynh Ngoc Truong, Ms. Nguyen Thi Hoai Phuong, Ms. Nguyen Pham Ai Thuy, Ms. Ngo Thi Lien, Venerable Thich Thien Phuc and Mr. Nay Y Ni (VNM 2/2020).** 

125. Annex II contains new developments in the situation of **Mr. Pham Chi Dung** and **Mr. Nguyen Bac Truyen.** On 13 July 2020, the Government responded.

#### Yemen

126. In August 2019, the Group of Eminent International and Regional Experts on Yemen (GEE) regretted the lack of response to its multiple requests to enter the country, thereby preventing access to victims and information, and denounced the environment of fear causing witnesses, victims and organizations to reconsider their cooperation with them (A/HRC/42/17, para.7; A/HRC/42/CPR.1, paras. 395, 494, 577, and 609).

127. Raids, threats, attempted kidnapping and torture, and a smear campaign on social media were reported against **Mr. Akram Al-Shawafi** and his co-workers from **Watch for Human Rights,** who document human rights violations in Taizz governorate, and engaged with the GEE and the Security Council committee on sanctions measures. Annex II contains new developments in the situation of **Mwatana Organization for Human Rights**.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24958&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35311.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35202.

#### State of Palestine

128. In November and December 2019, several Palestinian and international women's organizations and activists were reportedly subject to smearing, intimidation and threats for their support for the Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, and actual or perceived engagement with its Committee. Annex II contains new allegations of intimidation and reprisals against detainees interviewed by OHCHR.

## VIII. Conclusions and recommendations

129. I continue to receive a large number of reports of incidents of intimidation and reprisals against individuals or groups seeking to cooperate, or having cooperated, with the United Nations despite the cancellation of many activities due to COVID-19 since March 2020. As I have repeatedly underlined, this is absolutely unacceptable, and I welcome the support in the General Assembly, Human Rights Council and Security Council, among other intergovernmental bodies, on this issue. Allegations of reprisals and intimidation reinforced the assertion I made in my last report that repeated incidents can signal patterns. In this context, I remain concerned about the deteriorating environment for those engaging with the United Nations.

130. Those who continue to be affected vary, and include victims and witnesses, representatives of civil society and national human rights institutions, public officials and members of political parties, as well as their close relatives. The targeting of independent experts with United Nations mandates continues, which in turn has a negative effect on the individuals and groups with whom they engage. As in the past, a number of cases or names have not been included in this report owing to security risks for the individuals or organizations involved. Underreporting remains a concern.

131. Trends previously identified - the use of national security arguments and legislation, and counter-terrorism strategies by States as justification for blocking access to, or punishment for engaging with, the United Nations - regrettably continue at alarming levels. I remain concerned about the disproportionate impact on certain groups, such as women human rights defenders and peacebuilders, youth, indigenous peoples and minorities, and encourage continued efforts towards gender sensitive documentation and reporting.

132. Repressive or restrictive environments which have led to concrete acts inhibiting cooperation with the United Nations, including self-censorship, continue to be documented and reported. When individuals, groups and communities are afraid to be associated with the United Nations, its relevance and impact is seriously undermined. This is particularly the case in conflict and post-conflict settings, but also where the Organization has no field presences, or field presences without human rights mandates. I am committed to overcoming this by continuing to engage with Member States, and supporting United Nations staff and personnel through tailored tools and guidance.

133. In my February 2020 Call to Action for Human Rights,<sup>100</sup> I underscored that the Organization depends on the active engagement of civil society actors. We must counter narratives that seek to discredit and undermine civil society. With our work being increasingly carried out online as a result of COVID-19, we should ensure participation remains meaningful, effective, easily accessible, and free from intimidation or reprisals of any sort.

134. Member States, civil society actors and other partners continue to ask how they may address this issue. A more effective response entails proactive measures to prevent and protect, and should not be limited to reacting to incidents. We have documented good practices by States which could be replicated to ensure greater participations.

100

https://www.un.org/sg/sites/www.un.org.sg/files/atoms/files/The\_Highest\_Asperation\_A\_Call\_To\_A ction\_for\_human\_Right\_English.pdf.

135. Accountability for violations, including prompt and independent investigations and remedies for victims, is critical. States should ensure that victims' rights and perspectives are fully respected, and include adequate protective and empowering measures. This includes support to victims to ensure their safety and security, including through emergency funds.

136. States are encouraged to publicly express unequivocal support for the right of all to unhindered access to and communication with international bodies. I also call on Member States to sensitize public servants and other State actors on reprisals and intimidation, including by providing training and issuing internal guidance.

137. The United Nations continues to strengthen its system-wide response, including through sustained documentation and reporting on allegations, and further development of guidance and policy responses. I reiterate my call for the Organization, under the leadership of the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights as senior level designated official, to prioritize this issue in close partnership with Member States, civil society and all concerned.

## Annex I

## Comprehensive information on alleged cases of reprisals and intimidation for cooperation with the United Nations on human rights

## 1. Algeria

1. On 16 April 2020, special procedures mandate holders expressed concern at allegations of attacks against the privacy and personal dignity of **Ms. Olaya Saadi** following her engagement with the UN (DZA 2/2020). Ms. Saadi, of Sahrawi origin, is the wife of Mr. Fadel Breika<sup>1</sup>, of the El Khalil Ahmed Braih Coordination for the Defense of Human Rights in Western Sahara, whose detention and interrogation was addressed by special procedures (DZA 2/2019).<sup>2</sup>

2. On 1 November 2019, intimate photos of Ms. Saadi were posted on the "Sawt al Watan" website, which were allegedly obtained, without consent, from the confiscated phone of her husband while he was in detention. An article on this site referred to Ms. Saadi's trip to Geneva, including a photo of her speaking at the Human Rights Council in September 2019. Mandate holders expressed concern that the publication of these photos appear to have aimed at tarnishing Ms. Saadi's reputation and her efforts to advocate for the release of her husband with the UN (DZA 2/2020).

3. In June 2019, the International Labour Organization (ILO) Committee on the Application of Standards (CAS) reported on its May 2019 high-level mission to Algeria, pertaining to the implementation of the conclusions of the 107th Session of CAS in June 2018 on the application of Convention No. 87 (Freedom of Association and Protection of the Right to Organise Convention).<sup>3</sup> The Committee noted positively that the Government had accepted the high-level mission, but shared with the authorities its deep concern that many representatives with whom it met highlighted the risk of reprisals against them.<sup>4</sup> The Committee stated that it counted on the Government's full cooperation to ensure that those with whom they met, in any capacity whatsoever, will not be subject to reprisals.<sup>5</sup>

4. On 6 July 2020, the Government of Algeria responded to the note verbale in connection to the present report indicating that it cannot verify allegations pertaining to a citizen of another State, and invited OHCHR to address the allegations to the Sahrawi Arab Democratic Republic or to the Polisario Front by virtue of General Assembly resolutions 37/34 (21 November 1979), and resolution 19/35 (11 November 1980).

#### 2. Andorra

5. On 20 and 29 November 2019, the Committee on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) sent confidential letters to the State party expressing concern about what they considered to be disproportionate measures taken by the Government against **Associació Stop Violències Andorra**, a women's rights organization

https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_norm/--relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms\_709385.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Also spelled El Fadel Breica.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> A/HRC/WGAD/2020/7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Individual Case (CAS) - Discussion: 2019, Publication: 108th ILC session (2019),

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=normlexpub:13100:0::NO::P13100\_Comment\_id:4000010. <sup>4</sup> C.87, Extraits du Rapport de la Mission de haut niveau en Algérie, 21-23 mai 2019, D (para. 1),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Ibid. See also report of the Committee of Experts on the Application of the Conventions and Recommendations:

https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0:::NO:13100:P13100\_Comment\_ID:4023463 https://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:13100:0:::NO:13100:P13100\_Comment\_ID:4023581.

which works on sexual and reproductive health and rights and access to abortion services, and its representative, **Ms. Vanessa Mendoza Cortés**, following her engagement with the Committee in the context of the review of the State party.

6. Associació Stop Violències Andorra submitted an alternative report to CEDAW, available on the Committee's website,<sup>6</sup> and Ms. Mendoza Cortés made a statement in Geneva that was publicly broadcast.<sup>7</sup> On 8 November 2019, when CEDAW made public its concluding observations on Andorra, Ms. Mendoza Cortés was summoned by the Andorran police. On 17 November 2019, in a press conference, the Spokesperson of the Government reported that it had asked the Public Prosecutor's Office to investigate Ms. Mendoza Cortés' statement before the Committee for possible indications of a criminal offence against the reputation of the Andorran administration.

7. On 9 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection with the present report indicating that, due to the COVID-19 pandemic all judicial process were interrupted, and that the Public Prosecutor's Office is still carefully analyzing the different statements made by Ms. Mendoza Cortés, as representative of Associació Stop Violències Andorra, in different fora and media, and considering possible infringements of the Andorra Criminal Code. No decision has yet been reported to the Andorran Government.

## 3. Bahrain

8. Multiple United Nations actors identified alleged intimidation and reprisals from 2017 to 2019 against Bahraini human rights defenders and civil society representatives seeking to cooperate or cooperating with the UN,<sup>8</sup> which reportedly continued. Reprisals included arbitrary arrest, abuse and ill-treatment in detention. Intimidation has allegedly been exerted through travel bans and restrictions to prevent engagement with UN human rights mechanisms. In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights addressed "patterns of reprisals and intimidation" to the Government in writing.

9. Multiple civil society representatives reported self-censorship, and refrained from directly engaging with the UN, either by not submitting alternative reports to reviews by the treaty bodies, or by not travelling to Geneva for treaty body or Human Rights Council sessions in 2019 and 2020. For example, the Committee on the Rights of the Child had noted in February 2019 "the absence of alternative reports received by the Committee from national civil society organizations on the implementation of the Convention in the State party" (CRC/C/BHR/CO/4-6, para. 13), a trend which reportedly continued into the reporting period. Names of those affected are withheld due to fear of further reprisals.

10. On 9 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection with the present report, indicating that the allegations lack any legal basis, are politically motivated, and the sources aim at defaming the Government. The Government affirmed the independence and integrity of the National Human Rights Committee and highlighted the other available mechanisms for redress in relevant cases (see Annex II).

## 4. Bangladesh

6

11. During the reporting period, OHCHR received allegations of intimidation and reprisals against civil society representatives, including for their engagement with the UN (see Annex II). The Committee Against Torture, in its August 2019 concluding observations following its review of Bangladesh, acknowledged with appreciation the statement given

https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/cedaw/Shared%20Documents/and/int\_CEDAW\_CSS\_AND\_373 31\_S.docx.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> http://webtv.un.org/search/informal-meeting-with-ngos-and-nhris-1719th-meeting-74th-sessioncommittee-on-the-elimination-of-discrimination-against-women-/6096502522001/?term=&lan=english&cat=CEDAW&page=2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> See A/HRC/36/31 paras. 21-23 and Annex I paras. 4-6; A/HRC/39/41, paras. 29–30; A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 1-2.

during the constructive dialogue by the Minister of Law, Justice and Parliamentary Affairs. In particular, the Committee noted that "the Government wishes to make it 'emphatically clear' that it will protect from reprisals members of civil society and non-governmental organizations who have cooperated with the Committee in the context of its consideration of the State party's initial report (arts. 2, 4, 11, 12, 13, 15 and 16)."<sup>9</sup>

12. The Committee recommended that the State party "ensure that members of civil society and NGOs who have cooperated with the Committee are protected from any reprisals or harassment, including charges of breaching the Information and Communications Technology Act, in keeping with the pledge given by the Minister of Law, Justice and Parliamentary Affairs."<sup>10</sup>

#### 5. Burundi

13. In September 2019, the Human Rights Council urged the Government of Burundi to "cooperate fully with the treaty bodies, to allow special procedure mandate holders to enter and visit the country, to engage constructively with the OHCHR regional office and to stop any reprisal against human rights defenders who are cooperating with international human rights mechanisms, including the Human Rights Council (A/HRC/RES/42/26, para. 17)".

14. On 9 March 2020, the Commission of Inquiry on Burundi regretted that some victims and direct witnesses who provided testimonies during its field missions in neighboring countries faced acts of intimidation and threats. In this regard, the Commission commended "efforts by States to investigate allegations of acts of intimidation or reprisals and to bring perpetrators to justice" in accordance with Human Rights Council resolution 42/28 on reprisals.<sup>11</sup> In December 2019, Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights addressed "patterns of intimidation and reprisals" to the Government in writing.

#### 6. Cambodia

15. The Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Cambodia in August 2019 noted that she had "received many reports of local police coming uninvited to events, training sessions or meetings, taking photographs, enquiring about organizers and the agenda or demanding information on participants," and about civil society representatives and their families being closely monitored (A/HRC/42/60, para. 55).<sup>12</sup>

16. OHCHR reported that in November 2019, one day prior to a meeting in Sihanoukville Province of a Cambodian civil society organization and the UN Country Team, the police demanded a permit from the organization to hold the meeting. OHCHR addressed the lawful meeting with provincial authorities, which was allowed to proceed, but the following day the police again demanded details of the activity and the names of participants from the organization. In August 2019, OHCHR conducted a training course on human rights monitoring and fact-finding in Kampong Thom Province for 25 human rights defenders and other members of civil society, including representatives of youth networks. Police officers arrived at the premises and demanded to see the training agenda and list of participants, and attempted to take photographs of participants.

17. Further, representatives of civil society have reportedly declined to be identified as working with the UN in its advocacy toward the Ministry of the Interior due to a fear of reprisals. Some victims in detention have also declined assistance from OHCHR, including refusing to have their cases reported to UN human rights mechanisms. The Special

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24579&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> CAT/C/BGD/CO/1, para. 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Ibid., para. 31 (d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Oral briefing by the Commission of Inquiry on Burundi, 43rd Human Rights Council session, (9 March 2020),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25694&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> See also, End of mission statement, Rhona Smith, Visit of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Cambodia (9 May 2019),

Rapporteur noted in October 2019 that she has repeatedly been denied confidential interviews with detainees. She reiterated that she should be able to visit any place of detention and meet with anyone as part of discharging her mandate (A/HRC/42/60, para. 4).

18. In February 2020, the High Commissioner for Human Rights noted that "In Cambodia, we continue to receive reports of acts of intimidation against civil society and human rights organizations, which impede their capacity to monitor and report - including to this Council."<sup>13</sup>

19. On 4 August 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection with the present report, noting that the statement in the Special Rapporteur's report is misleading and non-transparent based on information and opinions of one party that do not reflect the actual situation, and that it was made without cooperation with the police to verify information and facts. The Government stated that the presence of local police outside of forums or meetings or gatherings with local people was owing to the duty of the police to observe and prevent any insecurity that may occur at those sites and is not meant to threaten, intimidate or disrupt. The Ministry of Interior stated that activities of civil society at the local level are undertaken normally without any restrictions and are not closely monitored by local authorities as before. The Directorate General of Prisons clarified that the agency responsible has already addressed the alleged denial of confidential interviews of detainees with the Special Rapporteur and OHCHR in Cambodia.

### 7. Cameroon

20. It was reported to OHCHR that **Ms. Esther Omam Njomo**, her relatives and coworkers faced threats and attacks as acts of reprisals following her 13 May 2019 testimony before the Security Council in an Arria Formula meeting in New York on the humanitarian situation in Cameroon.<sup>14</sup> Ms. Omam Njomo is affiliated with Reach Out Cameroon and South West/North West Women Task Force (SNWOT), which advocates for the protection of women and children in the North-West and South-West regions. In addition to the threats through texts and voicemail received by Ms. Omam Njomo, her co-workers were reportedly harassed and threatened on social media. Further, in September 2019, a group of unidentified men, believed to be low-ranking members of a faction of non-state armed groups in the region, allegedly tried to break into her house while she was inside with her children. In October 2019, unidentified armed men associated with non-state armed groups in the region reportedly abducted two of her children for a few hours and released them afterwards.

21. On 29 May 2019, special procedures mandate holders expressed concern about a defamation campaign against the civil society organization Organic Farming for Gorillas Cameroon (OFFGO) who had published information about abuses and disputes linked to land and business operations in Cameroon (CMR 3/2019), in particular by the Baba Ahmadou Group (see also OTH 22/2019). They had raised concern about the May 2016 expulsion from the country of **Mr. Jan Joris Capelle**, a Belgian national, and co-founder with **Mr. Prince Vincent Awazi** of OFFGO. They also addressed death threats against Mr. Azawi, the traditional chief of Tudig village (Mbengwi district) and death threats and threats of abduction against **Mr. Elvis Brown Luma Mukuna**, the lawyer of OFFGO.

22. It was reported to OHCHR that, following the May 2019 action by special procedures mandate holders on their case, Mr. Luma Mukuma and Mr. Awazi faced serious security risks and had to go into hiding for periods of time. In one of the incidents, on 21 March 2020 Mr. Luma Mukuma was reportedly subject to an attempted kidnapping in Bamenda and on 27 March 2020, he and his brother in-law were attacked by unidentified armed men. On 18 September 2019, special procedures mandate holders sent a follow-up communication addressing a violent attack on OFFGO's offices (CMR 5/2019). They noted that on 19 June

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> OHCHR, "High Commissioner updates the Human Rights Council on human rights concerns, and progress, across the world" (27 February 2020),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25621&LangID=E. http://webtv.un.org/search/arria-formula-meeting-of-the-un-security-

council/6036271424001/?term=2019-05-13&sort=date.

2019, a grenade attack reportedly took place in Tudig village by unidentified armed actors in a military truck allegedly targeting OFFGO's offices and its staff.

23. It was further reported to OHCHR that on 17 February 2020, Mr. Capelle applied for a visa to travel to Cameroon and, on the same evening, Mr. Awazi reportedly received text messages and a call the next day threatening to kill him if he continued to associate with Mr. Capelle. In an additional incident on 26 February 2020, Mr. Capelle arrived at Yaoundé international airport, but the same day was forcibly returned to Belgium without an explanation of the expulsion or charges brought against him, or the opportunity to speak to a lawyer or appeal the decision.

24. In May 2020, OHCHR received allegations of continued reprisals against **Mr. Nfor Hanson Nchanji** and his close relatives, following his participation in the 10<sup>th</sup> session of the Forum on Minority Issues in Geneva from 30 November to 1 December 2017. Harassment and vilification of Mr. Hanson Nchanji reportedly began in December 2017 and continued into the reporting period, including online attacks by some pro-government social media users portraying him as a terrorist. One post called him "a traitor to the republic of Cameroon" and stated: "You went to the UN to sell us but God punished you." On 2 December 2017, when Mr. Hanson Nchanji returned to Cameroon after the Forum, a close relative had reportedly received a letter with death threats. In March 2019, Mr. Hanson Nchanji's family home was allegedly burned down by soldiers and his close relatives relocated. The incidents were reported to OHCHR at the time but could not be publicly reported due to protection concerns. Mr. Hanson Nchanji, a human rights journalist investigating and reporting on the Anglophone crisis and at the time of the Forum the Editor-In-Chief of the Douala-based Equinoxe Television and founder of the on-line Cameroon News Agency, is currently in exile.

#### 8. China

25. Multiple United Nations actors identified alleged intimidation and reprisals. It was reported to OHCHR that from June 2019 to April 2020 there were new incidents involving 15 individuals who engaged, or attempted to engage, with the UN human rights mechanisms, including through attending trainings. Reprisals reportedly included arrest, detention, ill-treatment while in detention, forcible disappearance into "residential surveillance at a designated location," travel bans and confiscation of passports, seizure of property, interrogation and surveillance. Names and further details have been withheld due to fears of further reprisals. In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights addressed "patterns of intimidation and reprisals" with the Government in writing.

26. In its opinion adopted in May 2019, where it found arbitrary the detention of two individuals who were allegedly victims of reprisals (see Annex II),<sup>15</sup> the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention stated its concern "that the presence of multiple cases found in violation of the international norms on detention indicates a systemic problem with arbitrary detention" (A/HRC/WGAD/2019/20, para. 92)."

27. On 17 August 2020, the Government responded in detail to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report and stated that judicial authorities deal with cases in accordance with the law and protect the rights of each and every criminal suspect or defendant. There is no so-called retaliation. The Government expressed its strong dissatisfaction with and firm opposition to the use of unconfirmed information and distortion of the efforts to crack down on illegal and criminal activities in accordance with the law. The Government urged OHCHR to stop interfering in countries' internal affairs and judicial sovereignty.

#### 9. Colombia

28. In July 2019, a Security Council delegation visited the Cauca Department and met community leaders who expressed concerns about the killing of social leaders. The Security

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Opinion No. 20/2019 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its eighty-fourth session, concerning Mr. Zhen Jianghua and Qin Yongmin (China), 24 April–3 May 2019.

Council delegation reported that one woman was forced to cancel her participation in the meeting due to a threat received the previous night.<sup>16</sup>

29. On 13 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report and highlighted that the Security Council delegation's meeting took place with full guarantees for all, including social leaders, women leaders of the community and former combatants. The Government stated that the summary provided does not contain enough information to allow for an investigation, given it concerns an incident for which it did not receive reports, nor the name of the individual concerned.

#### 10. Comoros

30. On 18 June 2019, the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment announced that he had suspended his visit to Comoros because access to several detention facilities and detainees was obstructed.<sup>17</sup> In his January 2020 report, he noted that "after three attempts, and an ad hoc emergency meeting with the authorities, he had been unable to access all persons deprived of their liberty in accordance with the terms of reference of his mandate" (A/HRC/43/49/Add.1, para. 1). According to the Special Rapporteur, many interlocutors, in particular victims, reportedly took personal risks to meet with him (para.7), and he observed an atmosphere of fear and tension when meeting with civil society representatives (para. 21). During interviews with detainees, the Special Rapporteur "noted their perceptible reluctance to speak about ill-treatment, in large part because of their distrust towards the authorities, and also because of their fear of reprisals" (para. 50).

31. On 28 February 2020, at the Human Rights Council, the representative of the Government of Comoros stated that the problems regarding access during the visit could be explained by two reasons: that awareness of the importance of these human rights issues is not yet present at regional and local levels, and that the lack of understanding and cooperation exhibited by some local bodies was due to a lack of information, which should have been provided by the central administration. The representative noted that there was no manifest desire on the part of the authorities to harm in any way the conduct of the visit.<sup>18</sup>

## 11. Cuba

32. It was reported to OHCHR that the practice (included in the 2018 and 2019 reports of the Secretary-General) of imposing temporary travel restrictions ("regulating") on human rights defenders and/or political opponents attempting to engage with the UN, among other individuals, continued during the reporting period.<sup>19</sup> While the 2012 amendment of the Migration Law removed the exit permit requirement for individuals, authorities reportedly continue to impose travel restrictions on those expressing critical views or dissent (see Annex II). According to reports to OHCHR, travel restrictions reportedly derive from an order of the Ministry of the Interior's department of State Security and are disclosed orally, without written documents or prior notification. Individuals who manage to travel abroad are reportedly interrogated and intimidated upon return.

33. On 3 July 2019, a group of Member States in the Human Rights Council noted they "remained concerned regarding all acts of intimidation or reprisal against human rights defenders and investigative journalists seeking to engage or engaging with the UN," in particular those contributing to the 2018 Universal Periodic Review (UPR) of Cuba (see also

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> SC/13891, 19 July 2019, 8580th Meeting(am), https://www.un.org/press/en/2019/sc13891.doc.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> OHCHR, "UN expert on torture suspends Comoros visit after continued obstructions," (18 June 2019), https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24704&LangID=E

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Inter-active Dialogue with the Special Rapporteur on Torture, 12th Meeting, 43rd Regular Session Human Rights Council, 28 February 2020, http://webtv.un.org/search/id-sr-on-torture-12th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-council-

 <sup>/6136876421001/?</sup>term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=6#player.
OHCHR, Press Briefing Note, Spokesperson of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (11 May 2018); see also A/HRC/39/41, paras. 34-35 and A/HRC/42/30, para. 48.

Annex II). <sup>20</sup> In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights addressed "patterns of intimidation and reprisals" to the Government in writing.

34. According to information reported to OHCHR, **Ms. Yamilka Abascal Sánchez**, of youth rights' network Mesa de *Diálogo* de la Juventud Cubana, was subject to interrogation and threats and her relatives were intimidated during and following her trip to Geneva where she engaged with the UN. Between 30 September and 3 October 2019, Ms. Abascal Sánchez had meetings with representatives of OHCHR, civil society and diplomatic missions and participated in a public event, which was broadcast live on social media. During her absence, State Security agents threatened members of her family. Prison authorities reportedly questioned Ms. Abascal Sánchez's husband and the father of her children, detained in Pinar del Río, about her trip. Upon her return, on 4 October 2019, Ms. Abascal Sánchez was questioned at the Pinar del Río Immigration Office, was cautioned about continuing her activities, and informed that she was temporarily banned from leaving the country or "regulated."

35. On 19 August 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale in connection to the present report, stating that the allegations are not only unfounded but are based on fabricated testimonies with motivations outside the cause of human rights. The Government rejects the repeated attempts to portray anti-social individuals who have been punished for committing common crimes as human rights defenders when they act with funding from a foreign power seeking a regime change in the country. The Government stated that there are no restrictions or prohibitions on departure from the country for Ms. Abascal Sánchez and, on the contrary, the immigration records show trips abroad including to participate in international events and meetings. The Government stated that allegations of threats to her relatives during her absence. The Government further expressed its strongest rejection of the use of UN human rights mechanisms to channel false allegations with the only aim of tarnishing the reality and subverting the political project that has democratically been adopted by the vast majority of the Cuban people.

#### 12. Democratic Republic of the Congo

36. During the reporting period, the Joint Human Rights Office of the United Nations Organization Stabilisation Mission in the DRC (MONUSCO) documented at least 18 cases of intimidation and reprisals for cooperation with the UN, involving at least 27 individuals, including three women. Incidents were mainly documented in the conflict-affected areas of the Eastern part of the country. Names or more details of individuals affected cannot be put forward for fears of further reprisals.

37. Individuals targeted were mostly human rights defenders, but also included journalists and a traditional leader who provided information to MONUSCO on human rights concerns and threats to civilians. Some individuals reported human rights violations by armed groups, police and military forces, including conflict-related sexual violence. Alleged perpetrators include judicial police officers, judicial inspectors, administrators, members of the intelligence services (ANR), military personnel (FARDC) and the national police (PNC), as well as armed groups.

38. Four journalists who engaged in community sensitization activities in collaboration with MONUSCO, the United Nations Children's Fund, World Health Organization, and the Ebola Emergency Response Team in Biakato, Ituri province, reportedly received repeated death threats and their family members were harassed by an armed group. The four journalists were forced to relocate. Another journalist and the director of a community radio station were killed by an armed group. Nine human rights defenders in the Masisi territory of North Kivu reportedly received death threats from the commander and members of an armed group. They

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Statement by the Netherlands on behalf of Belgium, Netherlands and Luxemburg (BENELUX), 41<sup>st</sup> session of the Human Rights Council, General Debate, item 5 (3 July 2019), http://webtv.un.org/search/item5-general-debate-23rd-meeting-41st-regular-session-human-rights-council/6055385648001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2041st%20session&sort=date&page=7# player.

were accused of collaborating with MONUSCO and sharing information that resulted in the issuing of an arrest warrant for the commander of the armed group. As a result, in June 2019, several human rights defenders were forced to relocate.

39. On 19 December 2019, the Security Council called upon the Government to facilitate, in line with previous agreements, full and unhindered access for the Joint Human Rights Office to all detention centres, hospitals and morgues and all other premises required for documenting human rights violations.<sup>21</sup> The Security Council further called for "unhindered and immediate access, in particular to persons, documents and sites the Group of Experts deems relevant to the execution of its mandate" (para. 39).

#### 13. Egypt

40. Multiple United Nations actors identified alleged intimidation and reprisals, in the context of an erosion of civic space, including the targeting of human rights defenders and civil society organizations. Incidents reported to OHCHR included threats and accusations levelled for attempts to share information with the UN, post on social media, and participate in UN sessions and side events.<sup>22</sup> Cases of enforced disappearance, arbitrary detention and ill-treatment and torture were also reported (see also Annex II). In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights addressed "patterns of intimidation and reprisals" to the Government in writing.

41. In particular, in the months leading up to and following the November 2019 UPR of Egypt, the Government allegedly arrested, detained, and targeted smear campaigns against individuals who had engaged in the UPR process, some who were either portrayed as, or formally accused of, belonging to "terrorist organizations." Perpetrators also included members of the media and organizations that are supportive of the Government.

42. In October 2019, it was reported to OHCHR that the prosecution of civil society organizations under the "foreign funding case" (Case No. 173/2011), which has targeted those cooperating with entities abroad through asset freezes and travel bans, was ongoing despite many individuals having been acquitted.<sup>23</sup> In October 2019, 31 individuals were reportedly still under a travel ban and remained unable to engage in the UPR-related sessions and other UN events in Geneva. Other representatives of civil society decided not to travel to Geneva to participate in the UPR due to legislative impediments to their organizations and due to a fear of reprisals (see Annex II).

43. In October 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights addressed these concerns to the Government in writing. As of May 2020, it was reported to OHCHR that 15 defendants had filed a motion to lift the travel ban. Due to the COVID-19 situation, hearings for the ruling on the motion were adjourned several times. To date, none of those under a travel ban has reportedly been allowed to travel.

44. In the December 2019 report of the UPR Working Group, it was noted that multiple Member States made recommendations to the Government to address intimidation and reprisals for cooperation with the UN,<sup>24</sup> which were accepted by the Government of Egypt.<sup>25</sup> The report stated that the delegation during the UPR review had affirmed that "(a)ny act of intimidation or reprisal against those who cooperated with the Human Rights Council and its mechanisms was wholly unacceptable. Such acts were thoroughly investigated and the perpetrators held accountable, once sufficient information had been provided and verified" (A/HRC/43/16, para. 17).

45. On 28 October 2019, special procedures mandate holders addressed "a wave of arrests targeting protesters, journalists and human rights defenders" and expressed grave concern about particular individuals, including **Mr. Mohamed El-Baqer**, a lawyer targeted for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> S/RES/2502, para. 8 (2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> See for example A/HRC/43/51/Add.3, paras. 611, 650.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> See A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 49-50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> See for example A/HRC/43/16, paras. 31.195, 31.196, 31.205.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> A/HRC/43/16/Add.1, para. 7.

engagement with the UPR.<sup>26</sup> The Spokesperson for the High Commissioner for Human Rights highlighted the same case, while noting that it was not isolated, but simply one "of the most prominent ones."<sup>27</sup>

46. The Adalah Center for Rights and Freedoms, with which Mr. El-Baqer is affiliated, had submitted a number of joint reports to the UPR on Egypt that were publicly available.<sup>28</sup> On 23 October 2019, mandate holders had raised concern about Mr. El-Baqer's arrest, ill-treatment and the criminal charges against him, indicating that he "may have been targeted specifically in reprisal for the NGO's submissions to Egypt's forthcoming Universal Periodic Review (UPR)" (EGY 11/2019).<sup>29</sup> On 29 September 2019, Mr. El-Baqer was arrested while attending an interrogation of a client for whom he was the human rights lawyer, and both were accused on terrorism and national security charges (Case 1356 of 2019). The Prosecutor reportedly questioned Mr. El-Baqer about his engagement with the UN in the context of the November 2019 UPR of Egypt, in particular about the alleged violations against the Nubians.<sup>30</sup> Mr. El-Baqer reportedly remains in pre-trial detention with his detention periodically renewed since his arrest.

47. On 6 December 2019, special procedures mandate holders expressed concern about the arbitrary arrest, detention and torture of human rights defender **Mr. Ramy Kamel Saied Salib** of the Maspero Youth Foundation in Cairo, reportedly in connection to his human rights work, and to prevent his participation at the November 2019 Forum on Minority Issues in Geneva (EGY 13/2019).<sup>31</sup> Mr. Kamel had interacted with special procedures, including by supporting the visit of the Special Rapporteur on the right to adequate housing to Egypt in 2018 in relation to forced displacement of members of the Coptic Christian minority (A/HRC/42/30, para. 51 and Annex I, paras. 35-37). The Special Rapporteur addressed allegations of reprisals in this context to the Government.<sup>32</sup>

48. On 4 November 2019, the day that Mr. Kamel reportedly submitted a visa application to travel to Geneva for the Forum, he was summoned to the National Security Office in Cairo, and was allegedly arrested without charges, beaten and tortured. On 23 November 2019, he was reportedly taken without a warrant from his home by plain-clothes officers and members of the Special Forces, and his belongings were confiscated. He was placed in pre-trial detention on terrorism and spreading false news charges (State Security Case No.1475/2019) (EGY 13/2019). On 6 March 2020, the Government stated that the conclusions are based on unsubstantiated links between the charges under investigation and Mr. Kamel's cooperation with the UN, denying the allegations that Mr. Kamel was arbitrarily detained and tortured and subject to arrest without warrant by the Public Prosecutor's Office. The Government noted that during the search of his home and belongings the police found postal money orders with funds from abroad.<sup>33</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> OHCHR, "UN experts urge Egypt to end crackdown on protesters and human rights defenders," (28 October 2019), https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25217.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> OHCHR, Press Briefing Note, Spokesperson of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (Egypt), 18 October 2019, https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25164 See also OHCHR, "Egyptian protests: Concerned by widespread arrests, Bachelet urges restraint," (27 September 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25073.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/UPR/Pages/UPREGStakeholdersInfoS34.aspx (see Joint Submission 1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> OHCHR, "UN experts urge Egypt to end crackdown on protesters and human rights defenders," (28 October 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25217&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> https://uprdoc.ohchr.org/uprweb/downloadfile.aspx?filename=6909&file=EnglishTranslation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> OHCHR, "Egypt must free Coptic Christian rights defender reportedly held on terror charges, say UN experts" (11 December 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25419&LangID=E. <sup>32</sup> End of mission statement, Leilani Farha, Visit of the Special Rapporteur on the right to adequate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> End of mission statement, Lehani Farna, Visit of the Special Rapporteur on the right to adequate housing to Egypt (3 October 2018); OHCHR, "Egypt: UN experts alarmed by treatment of human rights defenders after visit," (4 December 2018); OHCHR, Statement by Leilani Farha at the 40th session of the Human Rights Council (4 March 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35195.

49. On 2 September 2019, special procedure mandate holders raised concern about the alleged harassment and intimidation of human rights defenders **Ms. Salma Ashraf Abdel Halim Abdelghaffar**, of Human Rights Monitor, and **Mr. Mohamed Zarea**, of Arab Penal Reform Organization, following their engagement with the Human Rights Council in March 2019 (EGY 8/2019; A/HRC/42/30, Annex I, para. 38). On 1 March 2019, Ms. Ashraf spoke as a panellist on women's rights in Egypt during an NGO side event on the margins of the Human Rights Council. During the event, representatives from an NGO photographed and filmed Ms. Ashraf and other panellists without their permission. At the closing of the event, a representative of the same NGO took the floor and made disparaging remarks attempting to discredit Ms. Ashraf's work. That evening, and on the following day, multiple Egyptian newspaper articles and television segments covered the NGO side event, including Ms. Ashraf's and Mr. Zarea's participation, accusing them of being "terrorists" and of organizing a side event to defame Egypt's human rights record (EGY 8/2019).

50. In the same September 2019 communication, mandate holders also addressed the situation of **Mr. Amr Magdi**, of Human Rights Watch. He was allegedly subject to a smear campaign by Egyptian pro-Government media that accused him of affiliation with terrorist organizations. One prominent television presenter called for his execution following the release of a May 2019 report on alleged human rights violations committed by Egyptian Security Forces and ISIS-affiliates in North Sinai (EGY 8/2019). According to information submitted to OHCHR, Mr. Magdi regularly engages with and reports to UN human rights mechanisms and took part in an NGO side event on the margins of the Human Rights Council in March 2019; activities which have reportedly contributed to the scope and intensity of the campaign and threats against him.

51. In its July 2019 report, the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances noted that it remained deeply concerned about alarming reports of reprisals against relatives of the disappeared and civil society organizations working on their behalf (A/HRC/42/40, para. 72). The Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, in an August 2019 opinion in which it considered the case of a victim of reprisals, and found his detention arbitrary (see Annex II), noted that "the present opinion is only one of many other opinions issued in the past five years in which the Working Group has found the Government to be in violation of its international human rights obligations," and "that this indicates a systemic problem with arbitrary detention in Egypt" (A/HRC/WGAD/HRC/2019/41, para. 53).

## 14. Equatorial Guinea

52. On 3 September 2019, special procedures mandate holders expressed concern about alleged acts of reprisals against **Mr. Alfredo Okenve**, of the Center for Studies and Initiatives for the Development of Equatorial Guinea (CEID, also CEIDGE), following his engagement with the UPR of Equatorial Guinea in May 2019 and the Human Rights Committee's review of the State party's report in July 2019 (GNQ 2/2019). On 3 April 2019, Mr. Okenve made a statement at the UPR pre-session in Geneva and submitted a joint written report, available online.<sup>34</sup> CEID also presented a written report for the 126th session of the Human Rights Committee in July 2019, available online.<sup>35</sup> On 3 July 2019, CEID received a decision from the Minister of the Interior, dated 11 April 2019, ordering the dissolution of the association due to non-compliance with its statutes for carrying out political-partisan activities.

53. In its August 2019 concluding observations, the Human Rights Committee expressed concern about reports that human rights defenders are harassed and frequently arrested, and mentioned a past incident involving Mr. Okenve (CCPR/C/GNQ/CO/1, para. 56). On 14 August 2019, the Human Rights Committee sent a confidential letter to the Government, expressing concern at allegations of the broadcast of unauthorized footage and stigmatization by a State television channel of several civil society representatives, who were present in Geneva during the review of the country at its 126<sup>th</sup> session.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> https://uprdoc.ohchr.org/uprweb/downloadfile.aspx?filename=6537&file=EnglishTranslation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/ccpr/Shared%20Documents/gnq/int\_ccpr\_css\_gnq\_35118\_E.pdf.

54. On 23 June 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report, indicating that the allegations presented have not been duly verified and do not correspond to the facts, as Mr. Okenve has made several public statements against the Government, which has created problems for him with law enforcement. The Government informed that resolution No. 01/2019 of 11 April 2019 dissolved CEID due to breach of art. 9.1 of the Law on Associations. The dissolution does not prevent human rights defenders from engaging in activities within the boundaries of the law. The Government took note of the allegations of the broadcast of unauthorized footage, and clarified that such a broadcast did not have consequences beyond the informative coverage of the 126<sup>th</sup> session of the Human Rights Committee, and it should not be interpreted as an attempt to persecute and punish the activists present in that session.

#### 15. Honduras

55. Following the visit of the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers in August 2019, OHCHR received information that on 20 November 2019, **Ms. Julissa Villanueva Barahona** was dismissed as the Director of the Forensic Medicine Department in connection to her engagement with the visit.<sup>36</sup> Ms. Villanueva has regularly cooperated with the UN in Honduras, including during the 2018 visit of the Working Group on Discrimination against Women in Practice and Law.<sup>37</sup> Following the investigation of an alleged murder in the department of Copán in June 2018, Ms. Villanueva has complained to the UN and the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights about surveillance, intimidation and threats against her and her co-workers from members of the Office of Attorney General.

56. On 19 August 2019, she engaged with the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers, the interviews of which were publicized in the media. On 20 November 2019, following disciplinary action by the Prosecutor's Office, including written accusations based on her interaction with the Special Rapporteur, Ms. Villanueva was dismissed from the Forensic Medicine Department after almost 20 years of service.

#### 16. India

57. Multiple UN actors identified alleged intimidation and reprisals, including in relation to unresolved previous cases (see Annex II). This reportedly deterred some civil society representatives from cooperating with the United Nations for fear of further retribution. In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights addressed "patterns of intimidation and reprisals" to the Government in writing.

58. It was reported to OHCHR in May 2020 that the **International Dalit Solidarity Network (IDSN)** received additional questions from the delegation of the Government of India in the Committee on Non-Governmental Organizations, the body mandated to consider applications for consultative status with the Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC). In particular, IDSN was reportedly asked by the representative of India on 27 January 2020 to provide a list of all UN-related activities undertaken in 2019, and information on partners.<sup>38</sup> IDSN was also reportedly asked to provide details of any assistance the organization provided to its members or associates to attend any UN activities. IDSN's application has been consistently deferred in the NGO Committee for over a decade<sup>39</sup> and reportedly has the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> A/HRC/44/47/Add.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> A/HRC/41/33/Add.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> https://www.un.org/press/en/2020/ngo905.doc.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> See Oral presentation by the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights of the report of the Secretary-General on cooperation with the UN, its representatives and mechanisms in the field of human rights, (19 September 2018), https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=23591&LangID=E; see

https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=23591&LangID=E; see also A/HRC/42/30, para. 31.

longest pending application in the history of the Committee with 25 deferrals.<sup>40</sup> It has reportedly received 97 written questions in total from the Government of India,<sup>41</sup> which IDSN has reportedly answered (see OTH 16/2016<sup>42</sup>; OTH 5/2017<sup>43</sup>).<sup>44</sup>

59. On 31 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report stating that the references to IDSN, an NGO being considered by the 19-member NGO Committee in an inter-governmental process, ignores the facts, that IDSN is not based in India, and the Government is not aware of any incident of reprisal or intimidation against this organization by India. The Government noted that legitimate scrutiny of an application for a special status with the UN cannot be termed as a 'reprisal,' it would be grossly unfair to single out this case, and there are several other long-standing NGO applications pending before the Committee.

#### 17. Israel

60. Multiple United Nations actors identified alleged intimidation and reprisals for cooperation with the UN (see A/HRC/43/70). In January 2020, the High Commissioner for Human Rights reported that "ongoing harassment and denunciations continued with the evident aim to silence and discredit the work of human rights defenders and to discourage support for their work, including by curtailing international funding" (para. 63). In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights addressed "patterns of intimidation and reprisals" for cooperation with the UN to the Government in writing.

61. On 13 February 2020, the Ministry for Strategic Affairs and Public Diplomacy published a statement on the Ministry of Foreign Affairs' website referring to human rights organizations that supported the Human Rights Council mandated report<sup>45</sup> on business activities related to settlements (A/HRC/43/71)<sup>46</sup> as having ties to terrorism. In particular, the statement listed **Addameer Prisoner Support and Human Rights Association**, **Al-Haq**, **Palestinian Center for Human Rights** and **Norwegian People's Aid** as "terror-linked Delegitimization Organizations Tied to the UNHRC [UN Human Rights Council] Israel Blacklist" in regard to their call for the creation and release of the UN database through public statements, petitions and letters. The statement noted that "the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights released a database of 94 Israeli and 18 foreign companies operating in Judea, Samaria and east Jerusalem. An in-depth Ministry of Strategic Affairs examination of the NGOs involved in its release reveals the ties to terrorist groups these organizations hold." The statement detailed these organizations' engagement with the Human Rights Council and OHCHR<sup>47</sup>

62. On 17 April 2020, special procedures mandate holders raised concern about the travel ban imposed on **Mr. Laith Abu Zeyad**, Amnesty International campaigner on Israel and the occupied Palestinian territories. The travel ban has prevented him from leaving the occupied Palestinian territory, which the mandate holders stated could be a reprisal for his cooperation with the UN, and his endeavours to raise concerns at the Human Rights Council (ISR 1/2020). In a briefing to the UN Committee on the Exercise of the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> See, for example, UN ECOSOC, "Non-Governmental Organizations Committee Recommends 4 Entities for Status with Economic and Social Council, Defers Action on 65 Others," (25 January 2019); ECOSOC/6958-NGO/882, https://www.un.org/press/en/2019/ecosoc6958.doc.htm; E/2020/32, Part I (7 February 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> See Ibid. and, for example, A/69/365, para. 74.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=31916.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33474.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> See also A/HRC/33/19, para. 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Human Rights Council resolution 31/36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> OHCHR, "UN rights office issues report on business activities related to settlements in the Occupied Palestinian Territory," (12 February 2020),

https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25542&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> See for example ISR 12/2019, ISR 13/2019, ISR 14/2019; A/HRC/43/70 para. 55, 64-65 and A/HRC/37/42, para. 55, footnote 83; A/HRC/WGAD/2016/15; A/74/507, para. 17; and https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25131&LangID=E.

People on 15 February 2019,<sup>48</sup> Mr. Zeyad called on States to support the UN database and the work of OHCHR to compile and update it (A/HRC/RES/31/36).<sup>49</sup> As a consequence of the travel ban, Mr. Zeyad was unable to travel to Geneva to attend the 43rd Session of the Human Rights Council (ISR 1/2020).

63. On 15 June 2020, the Government stated<sup>50</sup> that the travel ban against Mr. Zeyad was issued for security reasons, as according to material evidence and classified intelligence, Mr. Zeyad, in addition to his work at Amnesty International, is involved with the Popular Front for the Liberation of Palestine (PFLP). The Government maintains that PFLP is an illegal terrorist group, and, as such, poses a security risk and a risk to public safety. The Government stated that the allegation that the travel ban is a reprisal for Mr. Zeyad and Amnesty's cooperation with the UN is false and unfounded, and that between 2017 and 2019, Mr. Zeyad was issued three different permits to enter Israel as an international organization employee. The Government confirmed that a lawyer submitted a petition to the Coordinator of Government Activities in the Territories (COGAT) on Mr. Zeyad's behalf to appeal the travel ban decision, and this petition was denied. Subsequently, his case has been sent to the District Court, and is undergoing judicial review.

64. It was reported to OHCHR that child rights organization **Defense for Children International – Palestine (DCI-P)** and its representative, **Mr. Brad Parker**, were publicly accused of association with terrorism after an invitation was extended to Mr. Parker to speak at a 24 February 2020 meeting of the Security Council on violations against children in the occupied Palestinian territory.<sup>51</sup> It was reported to OHCHR that Israeli officials allegedly tried to prevent the participation of DCI-P and Mr. Parker. Statements in the media said that Israeli officials called DCI-P "an arm of the PFLP in order to enact diplomatic terror against Israel" and, in reference to the UN, "a place that promotes peace and security in the world has no room for people like Parker." The modalities of the meeting were subsequently changed to a closed-door format, which rendered the invitation to DCI-P no longer relevant.

#### 18. Kazakhstan

65. In January 2020, the Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism noted that during her May 2019 official visit to Kazakhstan, where she could inspect cells and meet privately with inmates convicted for acts of terrorism at Taldykorgan prison, some inmates were distressed and fearful of reprisals for speaking with her (A/HRC/43/46/Add.1, paras. 29-31). In this regard, she recalled the obligations of States, in accordance with Human Rights Council resolution 36/21, to take all appropriate measures to effectively protect those who cooperate with the UN from any act of intimidation or reprisal and to ensure accountability for such acts (A/HRC/43/46/Add.1, para.42).

#### 19. Kuwait

66. On 11 September 2019, the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers expressed concerns, inter alia, at reported threats against and vilification of an international legal team composed of **Omnia Strategy LLP**, **Crowell & Moring LLP**, **Doughty Street Chambers, and 4 New Square Chambers** for their engagement with the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention and the World Bank's International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes on their client's behalf. The Special Rapporteur noted that, in a 17 August 2019 press release, the Kuwait Port Authority made a series of accusations and threats directed at the international law firms, referring to the complaints filed against Kuwait before the UN (KWT 4/2019). The case of Ms. Maria Lazareva, a Russian Federation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> https://www.un.org/unispal/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Briefing-by-Amnesty-International-Notes.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> See A/HRC/43/71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35341.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Security Council, the situation in the Middle East, including the Palestinian question, 8730<sup>th</sup> meeting, 24 February 2020 (S/PV.8730).

national and Vice Chairperson and Chief Executive Officer of KGL Investment Company (KGLI), was presented to the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention by her legal team. She had been accused of criminal activity relating to services KGLI provided to the Kuwait Port Authority and concerns about the lack of fair trial guarantees provided to her were raised by the Special Rapporteur (KWT 4/2019).

67. On 18 October 2019, the Government responded in detail to the Special Rapporteur stating that the allegations of the lack of fair trial guarantees in multiple cases associated with Ms. Lazareva are not correct, the case is still under consideration, and that Ms. Lazareva is currently not in custody. The Government denied allegations of reprisals against the international legal team, which it states has enjoyed cooperation with the Government and international bodies without hindrance.<sup>52</sup> On 22 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale in connection to the present report, reiterating its previous points and indicating that the press release of the Kuwait Port Authority, which was issued in response to those of the legal team, did not include any threats and was a reaction to statements and defamatory campaigns aiming to challenge the judicial system and to intimidate and obstruct the course of justice.

## 20. Lao People's Democratic Republic

68. On 25 September 2019, special procedures mandate holders raised concern about the alleged enforced disappearance of **Mr. Od Sayavong**, a Lao refugee recognized by UNHCR living in Bangkok (LAO 2/2019). Mr. Sayavong is a former member of "Free Lao," a group of Lao migrant workers and human rights defenders based in Thailand that advocates for human rights and democracy in the Lao People's Democratic Republic. On 15 March 2019, Mr. Sayavong met with the Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights in Bangkok, prior to his visit to the Lao People's Democratic Republic in March 2019, and that day posted on Facebook a photo of himself in front of the UN office in Bangkok. The mandate holders raised concerns that the cooperation of Mr. Sayavong with the Special Rapporteur may have possibly contributed to his alleged disappearance and, if this were the case, it may be considered an act of reprisal by Lao authorities.<sup>53</sup>

69. On 17 January 2020, the Government of the Lao People's Democratic Republic reported<sup>54</sup> that it had immediately assigned the case to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and had contacted the Government of Thailand through diplomatic channels for more information. The Government reported to have undertaken an investigation into the matter, including verifying information with the Lao Embassy in Thailand and visiting Mr. Sayavong's family. The Government reported that it could not ascertain the activities nor whereabouts of Mr. Sayavong and denied any involvement in his alleged disappearance. It affirmed its readiness to cooperate with the international community on the matter.

## 21. Libya

70. During the reporting period, OHCHR received multiple allegations of reprisals against human rights defenders and journalists from Libya, including for their engagement with the UN. Names and details of those affected cannot be provided for fear of further reprisals. In January, the High Commissioner for Human Rights noted that the ability of United Nations Support Mission in Libya (UNSMIL) to monitor and verify alleged violations was "limited by insecurity and access constraints to locations and institutions where human rights violations and abuses and violations of international humanitarian law had reportedly been committed," which may have impacted the full reporting of violations actually committed (A/HRC/43/75, para. 13).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34926.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> OHCHR, "Thailand/Lao PDR: UN experts concerned by disappearance of Lao human rights defender" (1 October 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25087&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35121.

71. In particular, the High Commissioner reported severe limits of UNSMIL/OHCHR to access detention facilities stating that the Mission was unable to visit prisons under the control of the Ministry of Justice and the Judicial Police in the east, and was only able to visit three prisons in the west (para. 62). She recommended that all parties to the conflict "facilitate the unfettered and unhindered access to places of detention and to all detainees by United Nations entities and other organizations providing humanitarian assistance and protection, and abstain from any retaliation against detainees speaking with United Nations and other delegations" (para. 85(c)).

72. In a July 2019 UNSMIL/OHCHR report on airstrikes targeting the Daman building complex, including the Tajoura Detention Centre,<sup>55</sup> UNSMIL noted it was denied entry to interview survivors and regretted the obstruction of its work despite assurances provided by the Government of National Accord Deputy Minister of Interior for Migration (para. 4). It reported that migrants and refugees interviewed in connection to the incident confirmed their fears of reprisals and, therefore, did not provide names of victims during interviews (para.7). Further, several witnesses interviewed in connection to alleged shootings of migrants and refugees trying to escape from the building of the Tajoura Detention Centre did not provide the names of the victims or any other details, noting their fear of reprisals by Tajoura personnel (para. 21).

#### 22. Mali

73. During the reporting period, several incidents of intimidation and reprisals against human rights defenders and internally displaced persons (IDPs) following engagement with the UN were reported to the Human Rights and Protection Division of the Multidimensional Integrated Stabilizations Mission in Mali (MINUSMA), among a broader context of violence, threats and intimidation documented by the Division.<sup>56</sup> Names and further details on those affected are withheld due to fear of further reprisals.

74. On 18 September 2019, one human rights defender in Bandiagara, Mopti region, was threatened by armed men from the Dogon community for collaborating with MINUSMA and posting information online to corroborate reports of serious human rights abuses committed by the assailants. MINUSMA referred the case to the local security authorities and continues to monitor the situation.

75. On 28 October 2019, MINUSMA, alongside the G5 Sahel Joint Force, conducted a field mission to Kigna, Mopti region, and interacted with the local population, including IDPs from Boulekessi, the site of a 30 September 2019 attack on a military camp. On 29 October 2019, about 20 members of an extremist group arrived in Kigna, threatened an imam belonging to the community of IDPs, and tried to abduct him, but were dissuaded by the intervention of three village elders. The assailants unsuccessfully attempted to abduct the religious leader again on 31 October and 1 November 2019. During their last attempt, the assailants instructed the imam to stop collaborating with "infidels," explicitly referring to MINUSMA and the Malian Armed Forces.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> UNSMIL/OHCHR, "The airstrikes on the Daman building complex, including the Tajoura Detention Centre," (2 July 2019), https://unsmil.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/unsmilohchr\_report\_airstrikes\_at\_tajoura-27012020.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> S/2019/782 (October 2019); S/2019/983 (December 2019); MINUSMA, Note sur les tendances des violations et abus de droits de l'homme 1 er Janvier - 31 Mars 2020, (April 2020), https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/ML/Notetrimestrielle\_tendancesdesviolationsetabusdes droitsdelhomme\_JanvieraMars2020.pdf, and MINUSMA Rapport sur les atteintes sérieuses aux droits de l'homme commises lors de l'attaque du village de Sobane Da (région de Mopti) le 9 juin 2019 (10 July 2019),

https://minusma.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/mali\_rapport\_sobane\_da\_final\_version\_07.08.2018 \_15.45.pdf.

## 23. Mexico

76. It was reported to OHCHR that since June 2019 **Mr. Felipe Hinojo Alonso**, a human rights defender and representative of a group of victims of torture and their relatives advocating for access to justice and accountability in Aguascalientes, has been subject to intimidation, threats and surveillance for his cooperation with OHCHR in Mexico. Since June 2019, with the support of Mr. Hinojo Alonso that was publicized in local and national media, OHCHR has documented violations between 2010 and 2014 in Aguascalientes, and the alleged involvement of high-ranking state and federal-level government officials, including from the state Attorney General's Office, OHCHR in Mexico has raised the threats and legal action against Mr. Hinojo Alonso with relevant local authorities. Due to the COVID-19 pandemic and movement restrictions in the country, there are ongoing fears about his physical and psychological integrity.

77. It was reported to OHCHR that **Ms. Alma Delia Reyna**, human rights defender advocating for the rights of women deprived of liberty in the border state of Tamaulipas, was subject to threats and her son was kidnapped in relation to her cooperation with OHCHR in Mexico. Since 2018, Ms. Reyna has publicly supported OHCHR in the documentation of a case pointing to possible acts of torture and fabricated charges against a migrant indigenous woman, as well as malpractice by judicial actors and other public officials. On 11 February 2020, a few days after communicating privately with OHCHR staff, Ms. Reyna's son was kidnapped and later released on ransom with evident signs of physical abuse. During her contacts with the captors, Ms. Reyna was urged to "put an end to what she is doing," "stop being nosy," and "leave the state." Due to the serious security risks, Ms. Reyna and her close relatives were forced to relocate. OHCHR has raised the situation with relevant federal authorities.

78. On 4 August 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale in connection to the present report and stated that in August 2019 Mr. Hinojo Alonso sent an email to the national protection mechanism for human rights defenders and journalists, but the information provided lacked details about his work as human rights defender. It stated that he did not respond to efforts by the national protection mechanism in September 2019 or February 2020 to contact him. Regarding the situation of Ms. Reyna, the Government informed that there are no actions registered by the national protection mechanism on her case.

## 24. Morocco

79. It was reported to OHCHR that **Ms. Aminatou Haidar**, of the Collectif des défenseurs sahraouis des droits de l'homme, was the subject of threats, physical attacks and online stigmatization in connection with her ongoing engagement with the UN (see also MAR 6/2005; 5/2009).<sup>57</sup> On 29 November 2019, Ms. Haidar met with the Deputy High Commissioner for Human Rights in Geneva, the photos of which were posted on social media, and on 2 January 2020 returned to her place of residence after receiving a human rights prize in a ceremony with the Deputy High Commissioner. During her stay abroad, several on-line articles were published reportedly vilifying Ms. Haidar's work.

80. On 11 January 2020, Ms. Haidar was reportedly attacked by police officers on her way to a meeting. It was reported that the officers verbally insulted her and her children, and physically assaulted her. While she was physically attacked, one officer allegedly made a reference to her complaining to the UN.<sup>58.</sup> Further, Ms. Haidar was reportedly followed and monitored by different unidentified individuals inside the Palais des Nations when she attended sessions and events of the 43<sup>rd</sup> session of the Human Rights Council in Geneva and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> See summary of Government replies to MAR 6/2005 in E/CN.4/2006/95/Add.1, para. 348, and to MAR 5/2009 in A/HRC/13/22/Add.1, paras. 1649-1661.

See also S/2013/220, para. 88, where Ms. Haidar reported being beaten by security forces in November 2012 following a meeting with the former Personal Envoy of the Secretary-General on Western Sahara.

delivered a statement and participated as a panellist in an NGO side-event. She also met with the High Commissioner for Human Rights and other UN staff members during the session.

81. On 17 July 2020, the Government responded in detail to the note verbale in connection to the present report. Regarding the case of Ms. Haidar, it refuted the allegations that she is a human rights defender subjected to reprisals, but rather has a political agenda which does not correspond to the mandate of this report. The Government contends that the meeting of Ms. Haidar with the Deputy High Commissioner was not in the latter's official capacity and that the award ceremony is not a UN event. It also stated that side events of the Human Rights Council are not part of the main programme, and allegations of surveillance can be refuted by video recordings. The Government informs that Ms. Haidar enjoys all her fundamental rights protected by the law, and that she has never filed a complaint with the judiciary or the national human rights commission.

#### 25. Myanmar

82. Multiple United Nations actors identified alleged intimidation and reprisals. In July 2019, the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar, who has been denied entry into the country since January 2018 (A/HRC/43/59, para. 2), noted that any harassment, reprisals and intimidation against people who cooperate with her and other UN mechanisms is unacceptable and will not be tolerated.<sup>59</sup> In September 2019, she stated that she was receiving worrying information about reprisals, surveillance and harassment of individuals in Myanmar and outside who are cooperating with international human rights mechanisms.<sup>60</sup> On 19 December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights addressed "patterns of intimidation and reprisals" to the Government in writing.

83. In its August 2019 report, the Independent International Fact-Finding Mission on Myanmar noted, in regard to its methodology, that "special attention was paid to the protection of victims and witnesses, considering their well-founded fear of reprisals, especially following the publication of the Mission's previous report" (A/HRC/42/50, para. 38; A/HRC/42/CRP.5, para. 35) in September 2018 when it had verified instances of reprisals for engagement with the UN (A/HRC/39/64, para. 9, 72). The Mission reported in September 2019 that it was unable to corroborate information received about a widespread campaign of persecution against members of Christian minorities by the United Wa State Army (UWSA) in areas of Shan State under its control, due to a fear of reprisals (A/HRC/42/CRP.5, para. 547).

84. In a December 2019 resolution on the situation of human rights of Rohingya Muslims and other minorities in Myanmar (A/RES/74/246), the General Assembly expressed grave concern about the increasing restrictions on humanitarian access, in particular in northern Rakhine State (para. 4), and called upon Myanmar to grant UN agencies unfettered access. The General Assembly urged the Government to cooperate fully with and to grant full, unrestricted and unmonitored access to all UN mandate holders and human rights mechanisms and to ensure that individuals can cooperate without hindrance or fear of reprisal, intimidation or attack (para. 4).

85. It is reported to OHCHR that some individuals who advocate for justice and accountability, including for action by the International Court of Justice, have faced threats. In December 2019, the Special Rapporteur reported that online hostility against activists increased after the announcement in November 2019 of international legal proceedings over atrocities in Myanmar<sup>61</sup> and "call[ed] on each and every organ of the Myanmar State to ensure

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> End of mission statement to Thailand and Malaysia, Yanghee Lee, Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar (18 July 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24832&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Oral update to the Human Rights Council, Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar (16 September 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25013&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> International Court of Justice, Application of the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide (The Gambia v. Myanmar), Request for the indication of provisional measures (November 2019), https://www.icj-cij.org/files/case-related/178/178-20191118-PRE-01-00-EN.pdf.
that absolutely no reprisals are taken against any group or individual that is advocating for justice and accountability in Myanmar.<sup>262</sup> She drew attention to "the spread of increasingly hostile online rhetoric propagating a false and divisive narrative of being either 'with us' or 'against us<sup>263</sup> before the Court conducted its public hearings on the matter.<sup>64</sup>

#### 26. Nicaragua

86. Multiple United Nations actors identified alleged intimidation and reprisals. In September 2019, the High Commissioner for Human Rights reported concerns about the targeted repression of dissenting voices, in particular harassment, attacks on physical integrity and constant surveillance of at least 15 men and eight women who regularly share information with OHCHR (A/HRC/42/18, para. 21). It has been reported to OHCHR that the reprisals take place in a context of ongoing harassment and intimidation against civil society representatives, including vilification, threats, criminalization and attacks targeting individuals who cooperate with the UN. Individuals perceived as opposed to the Government are often subjected to verbal attacks on media, including social media, where they are stigmatized as "coup mongers, terrorists or traitors to the country." Many have gone into exile or otherwise self-censored. The Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights addressed concerns, including individual cases, in writing to the Government on 9 December 2019.

87. On 19 November 2019, the Spokesperson for the High Commissioner for Human Rights expressed concern at the detention of, and charges against, prominent human rights defenders **Ms. Amaya Coppens** and **Ms. Olga Valle**, in particular the possibility that the detention of Ms. Coppens could be considered an act of reprisal for speaking up about the human rights situation in Nicaragua and reaching out to UN officials and mechanisms.<sup>65</sup> Ms. Valle is a member of social movement Articulación de Movimientos Sociales, and Ms. Coppens is a student leader, who was detained in the context of the 2018 protests in the city of León and released in June 2019 under the Amnesty Law. Both Ms. Coppens and Ms. Valle had travelled to Geneva in September 2019 to meet with the High Commissioner and engaged with UN human rights mechanisms, a photo of which was posted on social media.

88. In August 2019, the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention found Ms. Coppens' detention in the context of the 2018 protests arbitrary (A/HRC/WGAD/2019/43, para. 60, 66, 85, 90, 93) and called on the Government to provide her compensation and other reparations (paras. 94-95). On 21 January 2020, special procedures mandate holders raised concern about the situation of Ms. Coppens and Ms. Valle and noted that the harassment and acts of violence against them could be connected to their cooperation with the UN (NIC 1/2020).<sup>66</sup> The mandate holders addressed physical violence as well as discriminatory remarks and threats of rape that women in the group suffered, as well as Ms. Coppens' conditions of detention. In December 2019, it was reported to OHCHR that two close relatives of Ms. Coppens were physically assaulted by a group of armed individuals and that her house was attacked when she was released from prison.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> UN News, "Aung San Suu Kyi appears at ICJ as UN rights expert urges greater protection for Myanmar activists," (10 December 2019), https://news.un.org/en/story/2019/12/1053121.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> OHCHR, "Myanmar: UN expert calls for tolerance and safety from reprisals after online threats to activists" (10 December 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25411&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> International Court of Justice, Conclusion of the public hearings on the Application of the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide (The Gambia v. Myanmar), (No. 2019/54, 12 December 2019), https://www.icj-cij.org/files/case-related/178/178-20191212-PRE-01-00-EN.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> OHCHR, Press Briefing Note, Spokesperson of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, (19 November 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25313&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Oral updates and introduction to country reports of the Secretary-General and the High Commissioner, (27 February 2020), https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25624&LangID=E.

89. It was reported to OHCHR that, on 21 June 2019, two police officers in civilian clothing arrived at the entrance of the residential complex of **Ms. Vilma Nuñez de Escorcia**, of the Centro Nicaragüense de Derechos Humanos (CENIDH), to ask questions about her to the residential guards. One month earlier, on 22 May 2019, Ms. Nuñez de Escorcia had met with the High Commissioner for Human Rights in Panama, a meeting made public through social media, and in July 2019, the Deputy High Commissioner for Human Rights noted with concern the situation of nine civil society organizations (including CENIDH) whose legal personality was suspended and assets seized at the end of 2018.<sup>67</sup> The High Commissioner addressed their situation in her 2019 report (A/HRC/42/18, para. 20). On 31 July 2019, mandate holders reiterated their concern at the lack of progress in the case that they had previously addressed in March 2019 (NIC 1/2019; and NIC 4/2019).

90. On 7 September 2019, **Mr. Aníbal Toruño**, who had recently returned to Nicaragua from exile, found threatening graffiti on the walls of his house and those of **Radio Darío**, of which he is the owner. It is believed that the graffiti was linked to action taken by the UN related to his case, in an effort to silence and intimidate him. Two weeks earlier, on 26 August 2019, special procedures mandate holders and the Special Rapporteur for Freedom of Expression of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights had issued a press release highlighting that Radio Darío workers in León had been the victims of harassment, threats, arbitrary detention and acts of violence, and that their facilities had been raided and attacked by pro-Government elements.<sup>68</sup> Mandate holders had also addressed the situation of Mr. Toruño and Radio Darío on 19 August 2019 to the authorities (NIC 5/2019).

91. It was reported to OHCHR that **Ms. Josefa Esterlina Meza**, member of the *Asociación Madres* de Abril (AMA), was intimidated and questioned by migration authorities following her trip to Geneva in September 2019, where she engaged with the UN, including meeting the High Commissioner for Human Rights. AMA represents mothers and relatives of people who lost their lives as a result of State repression. On 18 September 2019, days after her return to Nicaragua, Ms. Meza was questioned about the reason for her trip to Switzerland at the Peñas Blancas border crossing with Costa Rica, where she was photographed without her consent by migration officers. In March 2020, she travelled to Geneva to engage with UN representatives and participate in an NGO side event on Nicaragua in (he margins of the Human Rights Council. The COVID-19 crisis interrupted her trip and, as of May 2020, she had not been able to return home. There were fears that she could be subject to acts of reprisals when the returns to Nicaragua.

92. On 17 May 2019, Nicaragua participated in the UPR and received a recommendation that all human rights defenders who engage with multilateral institutions and international and regional human rights bodies can do so without fear of persecution or violence and that any allegations or instances of reprisals are promptly investigated (A/HRC/42/16, 125.163), which the Government did not accept (A/HRC/42/16/Add.1).

## 27. Pakistan

93. In its July 2019 report the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances noted concerns at the information received on cases of reprisals against relatives, and civil society actors working on their behalf, in particular recent testimonies indicating that the authorities have exerted pressure on relatives of victims of enforced disappearances (see A/HRC/WGEID/116/1, Annex III) to persuade them not to pursue their cases before the Working Group (A/HRC/42/40, para. 81).

94. During the reporting period, OHCHR received information that relatives and key witnesses to the 2014 disappearance of **Mr. Asadullah Faiz Mohammed** have been the subject of threats and harassment by authorities since the case was brought to the attention of the Working Group in 2014. Under its standard procedure, the Working Group sent a letter

<sup>67</sup> Update on Nicaragua at the 41st Session to the Human Rights Council, (10 July 2019), https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24814&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> OHCHR, "Nicaragua must stop reprisals against journalists, say human rights experts," (26 August 2019).

regarding allegations that Mr. Asadullah was "abducted on 18 March 2014 by frontier corps personnel...from the CGS colony satellite town, Quetta, Balochistan" (A/HRC/WGEID/104/1, para. 94). According to information received, close relatives of Mr. Asadullah Faiz Mohammed have subsequently been questioned by army authorities on whether they had filed a case with the UN, and other relatives and the key witness have received frequent calls pressuring them to withdraw testimony and stop any kind of activity regarding the case, including inquiries with the UN.

#### 28. Philippines

95. During the reporting period, multiple statements were delivered by Government officials regarding civil society actors engaging with the Human Rights Council on the situation in the Philippines. During the High-level Segment and other sessions of the 43rd session in March 2020, officials made statements that some human rights defenders who support the Council's attention to the situation in the Philippines are terrorists or are associated with, or supporting, terrorist groups, including the NGO Karapatan (see Annex II). In their statements, Government officials accused civil society actors of "masquerading as defenders of human rights," of channelling "funding support (...) towards actors professing terrorism," and serving "hidden agendas of deceit and violence on the ground."<sup>69</sup>

96. It was reported to OHCHR that, on 27 June 2019, during an informal consultation on a Human Rights Council resolution on the situation in the Philippines (res 41/2), a current member of CEDAW associated with the Department of Foreign Affairs of the Philippines took the floor to speak as a "human rights defender from the Philippines." The CEDAW member addressed civil society representatives from the Philippines who had come to the Council as "treacherous," and urged them to "behave in a proper way." She referred to a lack of accountability on the part of those sharing and feeding information, and the lack of sanctions against those who criticize human rights without evidence. On 2 July 2019, the incident was brought to the attention of the CEDAW Chairperson, who addressed it internally, and recalled the Addis Ababa guidelines on independence and impartiality of treaty body members in her closing remarks of the 73<sup>rd</sup> session.<sup>70</sup>

97. On 11 July 2019, the Human Rights Council called upon the Government to cooperate with OHCHR and the mechanisms of the Human Rights Council, including by facilitating country visits and preventing and refraining from all acts of intimidation or retaliation (A/HRC/RES/41/2, para. 2). The High Commissioner, in a report prepared following a request from the Council, called on the Government to ensure there are no reprisals against

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> http://webtv.un.org/search/id-sr-on-cultural-rights-18th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rightscouncil-

<sup>/6138316455001/?</sup>term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=5#player http://webtv.un.org/search/id-sr-on-human-rights-defenders-18th-meeting-43rd-regular-sessionhuman-rights-council-

<sup>/6138318888001/?</sup>term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=5#player; http://webtv.un.org/search/id-sr-on-countering-terrorism-19th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-humanrights-

council/6138504413001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=5 #player, http://webtv.un.org/search/item3-general-debate-contd-24th-meeting-43rd-regular-sessionhuman-rights-

council/6139744985001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=4 #player, http://webtv.un.org/search/item4-general-debate-contd-27th-meeting-43rd-regular-sessionhuman-rights-

council/6140216917001/?term=&lan=english&cat=regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=3# player; http://webtv.un.org/search/-id-sr-on-minority-issues-29th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-

council/6140554348001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=2 #player, http://webtv.un.org/search/philippines-high-level-segment-7th-meeting-43rd-regularsession-human-rights-council-

<sup>/6136070359001/?</sup>term=43rd%20regular%20session%20human%20rights%20council&lan=English &cat=Meetings%2FEvents&sort=date&page=8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> INT/CEDAW/OCR/73/28620/E, para. 12.

those persons and entities which engaged with OHCHR for the report (A/HRC/44/22, para. 87(d)(ii)).

98. The High Commissioner stated that, for decades now, "red-tagging" or labelling individuals and groups as communists or terrorists has been a persistent and powerful threat to civil society and freedom of expression (A/HRC/44/22, paras. 49, 51), which has been addressed in previous reports of the Secretary-General in relation to civil society and indigenous peoples' cooperation with the UN (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 81-84; A/HRC/39/41, para. 62 and Annex I, paras. 86–89).<sup>71</sup>

99. On 23 July 2020, the Government responded in detail to the note verbale in connection to the present report, drawing attention to the vibrant civil society in the country which is exploited by terrorist organizations purporting to be "human rights defenders", who are able to access funding to serve violent agendas in communities on the ground. Regarding the alleged "red-tagging" of organizations as terrorist or communist, the Government stressed that OHCHR's data gathering and analysis methodology needs to be more transparent and take into account the local political context. It noted that the long history of the Communist Party of the Philippines-New People's Army-National Democratic Front (CPP-NPA-NDF)'s exploitation and instrumentalization of human rights spaces is well-known and documented.

100. The Government stated that the remarks by the CEDAW member were made in her independent capacity as a human rights defender, and that qualifying her remarks as a reprisal undermines her right to express her independent positions. The Government stated that it has no policy of censoring, interfering with, or monitoring the activities of independent human rights experts, human rights defenders, and civil society actors.

## 29. Poland

101. On 4 March 2020, the Special Rapporteur in the field of cultural rights, following her visit to Poland, expressed concerns that some professionals in the cultural field were beginning to engage in self-censorship to protect themselves and their institutions (A/HRC/43/50/Add.1, para. 24). The Government of Poland at the Human Rights Council regretted that the report's conclusions had been drawn based on "one-sided statements by unspecified interlocutors, unsupported by any concrete evidence."<sup>72</sup> In her response, the Special Rapporteur stated that mandate holders "often do not disclose the names of the sources of their information, particularly when people fear reprisals" and that "in the cultural sector in Poland there was some fear of being seen talking to me because of fear of reprisals."<sup>73</sup> She named, for example, reprisals with regard to employment in the cultural sector or being able to receive funding.

## **30.** Russian Federation

102. On 14 January 2020, special procedures mandate holders expressed concern at "raids, seizures of property, prosecution, dissolution and interdiction" relating to multiple human rights and indigenous peoples' organizations (RUS 9/2019), including the **Center of Support for the Indigenous Peoples of the North (CSIPN)**, within the framework of the 'Foreign Agent Law' (see also Annex II). CSIPN and its director have reportedly been targeted for their engagement with the UN (see Annex II).

103. It was reported to OHCHR that the closure of CSIPN will have significant implications for the participation of indigenous peoples from Siberia and the Russian North

cultural-rights-18th-meeting-43rd-regular-session-human-rights-council-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> OHCHR, "Philippines: UN report details widespread human rights violations and persistent impunity," (4 June 2020),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25924&LangID=E. <sup>72</sup> Inter-active dialogue with the Special Rapporteur in the field of Cultural Rights, 18th Meeting, 43rd Regular Session Human Rights Council, 3 March 2020, at http://webtv.un.org/search/id-sr-on-

<sup>/6138316455001/?</sup>term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2043rd%20session&sort=date&page=5.

and Far East in UN activities. It was reportedly one of the last few indigenous organizations in the region with accreditation to the Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC)<sup>74</sup> and was accredited, held observer status or otherwise engaged with other UN entities. <sup>75</sup> On 6 November 2019, the Moscow City Court upheld the request of the Ministry of Justice for the dissolution of CSIPN, reportedly based on the organization's failure to comply with certain administrative formalities, which mandate holders "considered to be disproportionate punishment for administrative irregularities of this kind (RUS/9/2019)."

104. On 30 March 2020, the Government<sup>76</sup> indicated that the central directorate of the Ministry of Justice found a number of gross violations of the legislation on non-profit organizations. On this basis, on 12 August 2019, the central directorate filed an administrative action with the Moscow City Court calling for the organization to be disbanded. On 6 November 2019, the Court adopted a decision to dissolve the organization, which filed an appeal against the decision of the Moscow City Court. On 27 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale in connection to the present report, further noting that on 23 April 2020, the Ministry of Justice decided to exclude CSIPN from the Unified State Register of Legal Entities. The Gagarinsky District Court of Moscow on 22 June 2020 terminated administrative proceedings due to the liquidation of the administrative plaintiff. The Government refutes that CSIPN is persecuted for its cooperation with the UN, and notes that 60 organizations in the Russian Federation have ECOSOC status, including some working on indigenous rights.

#### 31. Saudi Arabia

105. Multiple UN<sup>77</sup> actors identified alleged intimidation and reprisals, including arbitrary detention, ill-treatment, torture, and harassment targeting Saudi civil society representatives cooperating, having cooperated, or seeking to cooperate with the UN. The present report includes allegations of reprisals concerning ten individuals in detention. Additional cases have not been included due to fear of further reprisals. On 3 July 2019, a group of Member States in the Human Rights Council reiterated their "serious concerns regarding all acts of intimidation or reprisal against human rights defenders and investigative journalists seeking to engage or engaging with the UN," providing examples in Saudi Arabia and elsewhere.<sup>78</sup>

106. On 19 December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights addressed "patterns of intimidation and reprisals" to the Government in writing. In January 2020, the Government responded, reiterating information on the charges imposed on individuals addressed by multiple UN actors.

107. On 15 July 2019, special procedures mandate holders expressed their most serious concern at the executions of 37 individuals on 23 April 2019,<sup>79</sup> including **Mr. Munir Al-Adam**,<sup>80</sup> whose execution took place while his detention was under consideration by the

https://esango.un.org/civilsociety/consultativeStatusSummary.do?profileCode=629838.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> ECOSOC "special" status 2014,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, Environment Assembly of the United Nations Environment Programme, Food and Agriculture Organization, and Conference of the Parties of the Convention on Biological Diversity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35210.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> See also A/HRC/42/30 (paras. 73-74, Annex I, paras, 91-95 and Annex II, paras. 92-95); A/HRC/39/41 (paras. 65-66, Annex I, paras. 95-99 and Annex II, paras. 49-50); and A/HRC/36/31 (para. 49, Annex I, paras. 68-69).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Statement by the Netherlands on behalf of Belgium, Netherlands and Luxemburg (BENELUX), 41<sup>st</sup> session of the Human Rights Council, General Debate, item 5 (3 July 2019), http://webtv.un.org/search/item5-general-debate-23rd-meeting-41st-regular-session-human-rights-council/6055385648001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2041st%20session&sort=date&page=7# player.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> See also, OHCHR, "Bachelet strongly condemns mass executions in Saudi Arabia," (24 April 2019) https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24510&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Also spelled Munir Aal Adam.

Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (SAU 9/2019).<sup>81</sup> Mr. Al-Adam, a juvenile with disabilities when detained, was one of 14 individuals charged by the General Bureau for Investigation and Prosecution (since July 2017, the General Prosecution Office) in relation to pro-democracy protests, with a count of "joining a terrorist cell within the country that disobeyed the King and to disturb the peace," which requested the death penalty against each of them.

108. The mandate holders raised concern that Mr. Al-Adam may have been subject to reprisals during his incarceration and while a communication was pending before the special procedures (SAU 9/2019). On 2 August 2018, they had specifically requested that the Government ensure his physical and mental integrity, and had raised concerns that Mr. Al-Adam was reportedly subjected to acts of torture and ill-treatment while in detention (A/HRC/WGAD/2019/26, para. 72).<sup>82</sup> The Working Group, in its opinion issued in November 2019 after the execution, noted that they considered the detention of Mr. Al-Adam arbitrary (A/HRC/WGAD/2019/26, paras. 92, 97, 106, 112, and 114(b)) and "observe[d] that while a situation of arbitrary detention can be remedied by releasing and according appropriate reparations to the detainee, bringing someone back from death is not possible" (para. 72).

109. On 12 September 2019, the Government<sup>83</sup> stated that the allegations are false and based on uncorroborated and unfounded information, that Mr. Al-Adam was part of a terrorist group, and had engaged in activities resulting in casualties, fatalities and the destruction of public and private property. It stated that he was not subject to ill-treatment and torture, was not denied medical care or legal representation, was not subject to any reprisals when incarcerated, and had previously informed that he was not considered a person with a disability, following an examination of the Human Rights Commission (A/HRC/WGAD/2019/26, para. 69). It noted that he had been sentenced to final judgements upheld by the Appeal Court and Supreme Court and a royal order was issued for their enforcement.

110. In its November 2019 opinion<sup>84</sup>, the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention stated that **Mr. Abdulaziz Youssef Mohamed al-Shubaili**, of the Saudi Civil and Political Rights Association (ACPRA), was being detained arbitrarily (paras. 76, 83, 90, 95), and raised particular concerns about the Government's reprisals against him for reporting to the UN human rights mechanisms (para. 93). The Working Group called on the authorities to ensure his immediate release and provide him compensation and other reparations (para. 100). In December 2017, special procedures mandate holders had raised serious concern about his detention in September 2017 (SAU 12/2017). He had reportedly been summoned multiple times to the Bureau of Investigation and Prosecution in Qasim for interrogation in 2013 due to his human rights monitoring. On 29 May 2016, Mr. al-Shubaili was sentenced to eight years in prison based on article 6 of the Anti-Cyber Crime Law, and the Specialized Criminal Court imposed an eight-year social media and travel ban.

111. In March 2018, the Government stated that Mr. al-Shubaili was imprisoned pursuant to a final judgment of offences committed under the Repression of Cybercrime Act, explicitly defaming the loyalty and faith of the Council of Senior Scholars and disparaging the judiciary.<sup>85</sup> In its response of 18 September 2019 to the Working Group's questions before its deliberation, the Government stated that Mr. al-Shubaili was arrested, tried and convicted in accordance with domestic laws and procedures (A/HRC/WGAD/2019/71, para. 56).

112. In its opinion adopted in November 2019, in which it addressed cases concerning engagement with the Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights and other UN

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Opinion No. 26/2019 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its eighty-fourth session, concerning Mounir Abdullah Ahmad Aal Adam (Saudi Arabia), 24 April–3 May 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> See also SAU 7/2017, SAU 5/2016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34866.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Opinion No. 71/2019 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its eighty-sixth session, concerning Issa al-Nukheifi, Abdulaziz Youssef Mohamed al-Shubaili and Issa Hamid al-Hamid (Saudi Arabia), 18-22 November 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33966.

human rights mechanisms (see Annex II),<sup>86</sup> the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention noted that "(i)n its 28-year history, (it) has found Saudi Arabia in violation of its international human rights obligations in about 60 cases" (A/HRC/WGAD/2019/71, para. 97). The Working Group expressed concern that "this indicates a systemic problem with arbitrary detention in Saudi Arabia which amounts to a serious violation of international law".

## 32. South Sudan

113. The United Nations Mission in South Sudan (UNMISS) and OHCHR have received information that government security operatives, particularly the National Security Services (NSS) and the Military Intelligence department of South Sudan People's Defence Forces, continue to threaten, arbitrarily arrest, detain and ill-treat individuals and organizations for their cooperation or perceived cooperation with the UN.<sup>87</sup> Further, access issues impact the peacekeeping mission's ability to monitor and report human rights violations and UNMISS asserts that, when reporting in some cases, "numbers are likely under-representative of the full scale of the crisis."<sup>88</sup> Names and details of those concerned cannot be put forward for fear of further reprisals.

114. During the reporting period, UNMISS received reports of six<sup>89</sup> incidents targeting persons perceived as informing or providing information on human rights violations. On one occasion, NSS personnel harassed, arbitrarily arrested and detained for several hours four local community members, who provided information on human rights violations and abuses to the UN. They were released after receiving a warning not to share any information with UNMISS again.

115. In other situations, NSS elements intimidated and coerced local authorities into revealing information on meetings held with UN entities. Dressed in plain clothes, they reportedly also infiltrated meetings, community gatherings, or awareness-raising activities organized by the UN, to monitor and intimidate participants. In one particular instance, two male civilians were arbitrarily arrested and detained by the NSS after they had expressed their views in a UN-led forum on peace. In another reported incident, representatives of the Military Intelligence department arbitrarily arrested, detained and ill-treated a civilian after the individual had complained about human rights violations by government forces during a public forum facilitated by the UN.

116. Local community leaders and traditional authorities are also reportedly subject to intimidation and reprisals. For instance, a community leader received death threats from government security forces after holding a closed meeting with UNMISS on the implementation of the revitalized peace agreement. Two civilians also received death threats from unidentified armed elements after sharing with UNMISS the case of human rights violations against a minor.

117. As in past reporting periods, incidents of intimidation or reprisal against individuals cooperating with UN are believed to be underreported due to widespread self-censorship. In the context of COVID-19, several sources have reported that they did not feel comfortable to discuss sensitive issues over the phone with the UN, out of fear of being monitored.

118. In a March 2020 resolution, the Security Council "strongly condemned the continued obstruction of UNMISS by the Government of South Sudan (GoSS) and opposition groups, including ... restrictions on patrols and UNMISS efforts to ... monitor human rights

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Opinion No. 71/2019 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its eighty-sixth session, concerning Issa al-Nukheifi, Mr. Abdulaziz Youssef Mohamed al-Shubaili and Issa Hamid al-Hamid (Saudi Arabia), 18-22 November 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> See also A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 96-98; A/HRC/39/41, Annex I, paras. 100-102.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> See for example UNMISS, Conflict-related Violations and Abuses in Central Equatoria, September 2018-April 2019 (July 2019), para. 116, https://unmiss.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/final\_-\_human\_rights\_division\_report\_on\_central\_equatoria\_-3\_july\_2019\_0.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Three incidents involving four victims (Western Equatoria); one incident involving two victims (Eastern Equatoria); one incident involving four victims (Western Bahr el Ghazal); and one incident involving one victim (Central Equatoria).

conditions" (S/RES/2514(2020)). Many of these restrictions were reported by the Secretary-General as violations of the Status of Forces Agreement (SOFA).<sup>90</sup>

119. Pertaining to meetings that UNMISS holds with partners on its premises, the Security Council "condemn[ed] in the strongest terms attacks on and threats made to UNMISS personnel and United Nations facilities...[and] demand[ed] that all parties ... immediately desist and refrain from any violence against those gathered at United Nations facilities (para. 25)." In relation to the Security Council sanctions committee, the Council urged all parties and Member States to ensure cooperation with the Panel of Experts on South Sudan including "unhindered access, in particular to persons, documents and sites in order for the Panel of Experts to execute its mandate (para. 24)."

#### 33. Sri Lanka

120. OHCHR received continued allegations of surveillance of civil society organizations, human rights defenders and families of victims of violations, including repeated visits by police and intelligence services, questioning organizations about, inter alia, their staff and activities related to the UN.<sup>91</sup> In her February 2020 report, the High Commissioner for Human Rights noted that harassment or surveillance of human rights defenders and victims of human rights violations increased during 2019 and "in some cases, Sri Lankans who travelled to Geneva to attend sessions of the Human Rights Council were questioned about the motives of their trips, either at the airport or during visits by the police to their homes upon their return" (A/HRC/43/19, para. 32). The High Commissioner "urged the authorities to immediately end the intimidating visits by State agents and all forms of surveillance and harassment of and reprisals against human rights defenders, social actors and victims of human rights violations and their families" (A/HRC/43/19, para. 39).

121. Allegations were also reported to OHCHR that several participants at the 43rd session of the Human Rights Council were questioned by authorities before and after travelling to Geneva, and several organizations reported incidents of surveillance during the Human Rights Council session and its side events in March 2020. In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights addressed "patterns of intimidation and reprisals" to the Government in writing.

122. Following his July 2019 visit to Sri Lanka, the Special Rapporteur on the rights to freedom of peaceful assembly and association condemned surveillance of members of civil society, including that he witnessed, and reminded the Government that it has an obligation to ensure that no acts of reprisal occur against those who wish to interact with UN human rights mechanisms.<sup>92</sup> The Special Rapporteur stated that before, during and after his consultations with civil society in Sri Lanka, participants at the meetings reported "receiving intimidating phone calls, demanding information on other participants, topics discussed and route plans." The Special Rapporteur further noted that during a consultation in Trincomalee, "presumed intelligence personnel in civilian clothing were observed monitoring participants outside of the meeting place. In another location, military personnel took note of our vehicles' number plates."<sup>93</sup>

123. On 8 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report. Regarding alleged "intimidating visits", "surveillance", "complaints of harassment" and "reprisals", it invited the parties concerned to make formal complaints to law enforcement authorities, or to independent national institutions such as the Human Rights Commission or the National Police Commission, so that action can be taken to investigate the alleged incidents. The Government stated its commitment to ensuring that complaints

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> See S/2019/491, paras. 76-82; S/2019/722, paras. 87 – 91; S/2019/936, paras. 59, 86 – 91; and S/2020/145, paras. 87 – 92.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> See also A/HRC/36/31 (paras. 52-53 and Annex I, paras. 72-74) and A/HRC/42/30 (para. 75 and Annex I, para. 96).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> End of mission statement, Clément Nyaletsossi Voulé, Special Rapporteur on the rights to freedom of peaceful assembly and association visit to Sri Lanka (26 July 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24818&LangID=E. 93 Ibid.

received are investigated and prosecuted. It reiterated that, apart from routine security operations in the interest of national security, particularly after the devastating Easter Sunday terrorist attacks of 21 April 2019, the Security Forces and intelligence agencies are not engaged in monitoring any specific group in the country.

#### 34. Thailand

124. On 25 September 2019, special procedures mandate holders raised concern about the alleged enforced disappearance of **Mr**. **Od Sayavong**, a Lao refugee recognized by UNHCR living in Bangkok (THA 8/2019; see also LAO 2/2019). On 15 March 2019, Mr. Sayavong met with the United Nations Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights in Bangkok, and that day posted on Facebook a photo of himself in front of the UN office in Bangkok. Friends of Mr. Sayavong filed a complaint about the disappearance and discussed details of Mr. Sayavong's whereabouts with the Bangkok police (see LAO 2/2019 and THA 8/2019). The mandate holders raised concerns that the cooperation of Mr. Sayavong with the Special Rapporteur may have possibly contributed to his alleged disappearance and, if this were the case, it may be considered an act of reprisal by Lao authorities.<sup>94</sup> They urged the Government of Thailand to clarify the steps taken to locate Mr. Sayavong, in particular given his refugee status.<sup>95</sup> The fate and whereabouts of Mr. Sayavong remain unknown.

125. On 18 July 2019, the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar completed her mission to Myanmar's neighbouring countries, noting "While I was in Thailand, I had to abort part of my visit due to interference. This is very serious and not to be taken lightly."<sup>96</sup> She thanked the Government for facilitating her visit, but noted that any harassment, reprisals and intimidation against people who cooperate with her mandate and other UN mechanisms is unacceptable. She stated that "It is of great concern to me that Myanmar appears to be increasing pressure and engaging the Governments of neighbouring countries in its efforts to violate rights and avoid scrutiny. This includes obstructing me in carrying out my mandate."<sup>97</sup>

126. On 23 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report, providing an update on an investigation launched after a complaint was filed by Mr. Od Sayavong's friend on 2 September 2019. The Royal Thai Police interviewed Mr. Sayavong's relatives, friends, and acquaintances, as well as examined security camera footage, call records and financial transactions, but have not yet found any useful evidence or clues that would clarify his fate and whereabouts. The Department of Special Investigation has also taken up the case since 11 February 2020. Meanwhile, the National Committee for Managing Cases Relating to Torture and Enforced Disappearance has kept Mr. Sayavong's family and legal representatives abreast of any progress on the investigation, and helped them seek appropriate remedy with the relevant authorities.

127. Concerning the allegations by the Special Rapporteur on the situation in Myanmar about pressure on neighbouring countries, the Government indicated that representatives from the relevant Thai agencies had met and discussed with the Special Rapporteur, both in Bangkok and Geneva, and tried to address her concerns, even with limited specific information about the incident. The National Intelligence Agency and the Internal Security Operations Command (ISOC) also looked into the matter extensively in August 2019 but found no solid evidence. Without more specific details from the Special Rapporteur, the allegations could not be investigated further.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> OHCHR, "Thailand/Lao PDR: UN experts concerned by disappearance of Lao human rights defender" (1 October 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25087&LangID=E. <sup>95</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> End of mission statement to Thailand and Malaysia, Yanghee Lee, Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar (18 July 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24832&LangID=E. <sup>97</sup> Ibid.

## 35. Turkey

128. On 9 December 2019, special procedures mandate holders addressed the legal action, including the imposition of an international travel ban, against **Ms. Nurcan Kaya**, a minority rights defender in Turkey, who had cooperated with the UN. The mandate holders regretted the Court's decision to impose an international travel ban on Ms. Kaya, which prevented her from participating in international events, including those organized by the UN human rights mechanisms (TUR 11/2019). On 9 October 2019, Ms. Kaya had posted on social media a criticism of the Turkish military campaign in Syria. On 27 October 2019, Ms. Kaya was apprehended and detained for several hours by the Turkish police at Istanbul airport, as she was about to board her flight to Tunis to participate as a panellist in an international conference organized by the Special Rapporteur on minority issues. She was also prevented from being a panellist at the November 2019 Forum on Minority Issues in Geneva.

129. On 5 February 2020, the Government responded,<sup>98</sup> stating that no individual or group is subject to investigation or judicial prosecution for legal activities. The First Police Court of Istanbul initiated a judicial investigation concerning Ms. Kaya for a crime of "incitement to hatred and hostility" in connection to a Tweet with hostile language about a military operation by Turkey in Syria. On 13 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report, indicating that the travel ban for Ms. Kaya was lifted on 13 January 2020. It noted that on 8 June 2020, the case was adjudicated and Ms. Nurcan will no longer be prosecuted, as there is no criminal behaviour in her action. Ms. Kaya's application to the Constitutional Court, dated 9 December 2019, is still under review.

## 36. Uzbekistan

130. On 25 September 2019, the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers, at the end of his visit to Uzbekistan, regretted that some defence lawyers and civil society activists had reported being subject to intimidation prior to or following their meetings with him. He "denounce[d] *any* form of reprisal and intimidation against individuals and institutions as a result of their lawful cooperation with [his] mandate" and called on "the Government to take all appropriate measures to ensure the physical and mental integrity of civil society representatives who interacted with [him], and to carry out an investigation on these acts of reprisals."<sup>99</sup> In his April 2020 report, the Special Rapporteur regretted such acts and incidents, allegedly carried out by representatives of the State Security Services (A/HRC/44/47/Add.1, para.4)

131. On 2 December 2019, the Special Rapporteur addressed the alleged surveillance, questioning, and intimidation of **Mr. Dilmurod Madaliev**, **Mr. Akhmadjon Madmarov**, **Mr. Ganikhon Mamatkhonov**, and **Mr. Akzam Turgunov**, civil society representatives who engaged with him during the visit (UZB 5/2019). The Special Rapporteur received additional information and credible testimony of acts of intimidation and reprisals against other individuals who met or tried to meet with him during his visit, which he was not able to raise in detail due to protection concerns.

132. Mr. Madaliev, Mr. Madmarov and Mr. Mamatkhonov are human rights defenders. Mr. Madmarov and Mr. Mamatkhonov are also former political prisoners. On 21 September 2019, they took part in a meeting of civil society representatives with the Special Rapporteur in Fergana. The Special Rapporteur received reports that plain-clothes security officers were outside the hotel premises where the meeting was held. Following the meeting, Mr. Madaliev was allegedly approached by an unidentified officer of the anti-terrorism police unit, who asked him to provide information about the content of the meeting and individuals who attended. Mr. Mamatkhonov was reportedly followed by a car on his way home without being approached or questioned directly (see also UZB 6/2008<sup>100</sup>; 2/2014<sup>101</sup>).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35149.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Preliminary observations, Mr. Diego García-Sayán, visit to Uzbekistan (19-25 September 2019), https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25043&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> A/HRC/10/12/Add.1, paras. 2672-2673.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=32642.

133. Mr. Turgunov is a human rights defender and former political prisoner (see also UZB 15/2008; UZB 18/2008).<sup>102</sup> On 22 September 2019, Mr. Turgunov met with the Special Rapporteur. Before the meeting, he allegedly received a telephone call from an unidentified officer of the State Security Service asking him to explain the reason of the meeting and the kind of information he intended to share. It is unclear how the State Security Service became aware of this meeting. It is reported that Mr. Turgunov is routinely subjected to surveillance, particularly when he meets with foreigners or is invited to participate in activities by international organizations.

134. On 28 November 2019, the Committee against Torture, in its concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of Uzbekistan, welcomed the release of a substantial number of human rights defenders and journalists since September 2016, including Mr. Turgunov<sup>103</sup> (CAT/C/UZB/CO/5, paras.16).<sup>104</sup> Nonetheless, it expressed concern that a number of them, including Mr. Turgunov, had "been denied permission to establish a non-governmental organization with the objective of petitioning the authorities to investigate past allegations of torture and ill-treatment and to provide redress to victims, and at reports that they have faced intimidation and harassment for attempting to do so (para. 17)."

135. The Committee recommended the State party to "ensure that human rights defenders and journalists, including those sharing information with UN human rights mechanisms, are able to work safely and effectively in the State party, and review and revise laws and procedures governing the registration and operation of non-governmental organizations in the State party, ensuring they do not face reprisals" (CAT/C/UZB/CO/5, para.18(c)). The Committee further recommended that the State party "grant access to United Nations special procedures mandate holders who have requested visits and encourages it to invite the Special Rapporteur on torture as affirmed in the constructive dialogue" (CAT/C/UZB/CO/5, para. 67).

136. On 22 June 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report, stating that the Prosecutor's Office in Fergana conducted a preliminary inquiry into the cases of Mr. Mamatkhanov and Mr. Madaliev, and that Mr. Madaliyev was not subjected to any pressure from law enforcement agencies. Regarding Mr. Mamathanov, the Government stated he cannot assert that he was pursued by law enforcement officers or other persons. The Government indicates that Mr. Mamatkhanov and Mr. Madaliyev did not present any other specific facts about pressure or interference of law enforcement officials in their human rights activities. On 24 January 2020, the Prosecutor's Office decided not to initiate criminal proceedings due to the lack of corpus delicti in the actions of law enforcement officials.

137. Regarding the case of Mr. Turgunov, the Government stated the Prosecutor's Office of Almazar District of Tashkent conducted a preliminary inquiry during which repeated unsuccessful attempts were made to contact him. During the inquiry, the facts of intimidation or reprisal of Mr. Turgunov by law enforcement agencies were not established. Based on this, on 19 February 2020, the Prosecutor's Office decided not to initiate a criminal case due to the lack of corpus delicti in anyone's actions.

## 37. Venezuela

138. The High Commissioner for Human Rights addressed intimidation and reprisals in the context of the preparation of her July 2019 report in which OHCHR took appropriate measures to protect the identity of its sources (A/HRC/41/18, para. 6).<sup>105</sup> She noted that members of the political opposition, human rights activists and journalists, among others, are frequently labelled as "traitors" and "destabilizing agents" including by high-level authorities, and stated that this rhetoric is widely disseminated through pro-government media such as the weekly television programme "Con el Mazo Dando" (see Annex II) presented by the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> See Government response: A/HRC/13/22/Add.1, paras. 2389-2401.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Also spelled Agzam Turgunov.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> See also CAT/C/UZB/CO/4, para. 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Human Rights Council resolution 39/1.

President of the National Constituent Assembly (A/HRC/41/18, paras. 34-36). In many cases names of those affected or additional information cannot be included due to fear of further reprisals. In December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General addressed patterns of intimidation and reprisals to the Government in writing.

139. On 9 September 2019, during her oral update, the High Commissioner expressed concern that some civil society organizations and their representatives that collaborated with OHCHR had been "victims of public denouncements and threats by senior officials," following the report's publication. She underlined that reprisals for having cooperated with the UN are unacceptable and urged the authorities to take preventative measures.<sup>106</sup>

140. Further, it was reported to OHCHR that the increased attention by the UN on the human rights situation in Venezuela has been accompanied by a parallel increase in restrictions, attacks and pressure on independent civil society actors, human rights defenders, health workers, and journalists, who have been threatened with legal action and accused of providing false information demonizing the country, being funded from abroad, and acting on behalf of hostile foreign interests. The High Commissioner also raised that some have reportedly also been discredited as criminals.<sup>107</sup>

141. In a September 2019 resolution, the Human Rights Council urged the authorities to engage with the UN human rights system. This includes the full and timely implementation of all commitments made during the June 2019 visit of the High Commissioner, in particular to allow OHCHR to maintain a presence in country, and its staff, both in the field and headquarters, to have full, unrestricted and unmonitored access. It also includes ensuring that all individuals have unhindered access to, and can communicate with, the UN and other human rights entities without fear of reprisal, intimidation or attack (A/HRC/RES/42/25, para. 28).

#### 38. Viet Nam

142. On 31 March 2020, special procedures mandate holders expressed concern at the alleged arbitrary arrest and potential enforced disappearance on 26 March 2020 of **Ms. Truong Thi Ha**, a Vietnamese lawyer and woman human rights defender, in what appeared to be a reprisal for her cooperation with the UN (VNM 1/2020). In November 2019, she participated in a workshop organized by the Special Rapporteur on the right to freedom of peaceful assembly and association in Geneva, where she voiced her fear of reprisals, and subsequently engaged with the UN over the next several months. On 25 March 2020, Ms. Truong intended to return to Viet Nam for the first time after her interaction at the UN, and was due to cross the land border at Cha Lo Border Gate, Dân Hoá into Viet Nam. As part of the measures to address the COVID-19 pandemic, Ms. Truong was reportedly quarantined with other Vietnamese nationals for two weeks at a government center in Quang Binh where border control authorities confiscated her identification card, driver's license and passport, as well as her personal belongings. She was released on 13 April 2020 without her passport and other belongings.

143. On 25 May 2020, the Government<sup>108</sup> stated that the allegations were drawn from unsubstantiated sources, the information was not accurate, and that Ms. Truong was not subject to reprisals. The Government noted that authorities put in place a mandatory COVID-19 quarantine of all individuals entering Viet Nam as of 21 March 2020, and stated that when Ms. Truong entered Viet Nam at the Cha Lo Border Gate of Quang Binh Province on 26 March 2020, she was asked to provide personal identity documents, contact tracing information and a health declaration and travel record. She was quarantined until 11 April 2020, plus an additional two days due to a high temperature, and then delivered by bus to her permanent residence in Viet Nam on 13 April 2020. The Government stated that she had 4

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Oral Update on the Human Rights Situation in Venezuela, 9 September 2019,

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24958&LangID=E. 107 Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35311.

SIM cards but no personal communication devices, and borrowed other quarantined individuals' phone to contact family.

144. On 22 January 2020, special procedures mandate holders expressed concern at the reported confiscation of **Ms. Dinh Thi Phuong Thao**'s passport by the Vietnamese authorities (VNM 5/2019). She is a human rights defender and pro-democracy activist, who has been involved with VOICE, a Vietnamese civil society organization. Ms. Dinh Thi Phuong Thao left Viet Nam in 2016 but continued to campaign for the promotion of human rights in the country, engaging with various UN human rights mechanisms. On 15 November 2019, Ms. Dinh Thi Phuong Thao travelled to Viet Nam for the first time since 2016. Upon her arrival at Hanoi International Airport, security officers from the Ministry of Public Security reportedly apprehended her, and held her in an interrogation room for eight hours without access to a lawyer and unable to contact family members. She was released later that day without charges. However, her passport was confiscated by the Vietnamese authorities and she is prevented from leaving the country, returning to her place of residence and pursuing her human rights work. Ms. Thao faced an online campaign, allegedly run by progovernment commentators, attacking her work.

145. On 18 March 2020, the Government responded to the communication stating that the allegations were inaccurate, mostly drawn from unsubstantiated information and did not reflect the nature of the case. The Government informed that, in 2015, Ms. Dinh Thi Phuong Thao received an administrative citation for inciting people to disrupt social order. The Government stated that, in 2019, while entering the country, Ms. Thao was questioned by the police about activities related to a terrorist group. According to the Government, authorities had neither withdrawn nor confiscated her passport.<sup>109</sup>

146. On 30 April 2020, special procedures mandate holders addressed alleged acts of intimidation and reprisals in the form of threats, harassment, travel restrictions, surveillance, and acts of violence against members of independent religious communities and human rights defenders, who sought to participate, or participated, in the 2019 annual international conference in Bangkok on freedom of religion or belief in Southeast Asia. The conference included interaction with and training by OHCHR (VNM 2/2020). Allegations of police warnings, confiscation of passport and prevention of travel, detention and interrogation, as well as harassment of close relatives of a number of human rights advocates from Viet Nam invited to attend the 2018 conference in Bangkok with the Special Rapporteur on freedom of religion and belief was addressed previously (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, para. 112).

147. Ms. Nguyen Xuan Mai, Mr. Pham Tan Hoang Hai, Mr. Nguyen Van Thiet, Mr. Tran Ngoc Suong and Ms. Luong Thi No, who had participated in the previous conferences (see also Annex II), were reportedly banned from travelling to Bangkok from 28 October to 1 November 2019, under an order of the Ministry of Public Security or local police authorities. Mr. Nguyen Anh Phụng, who had initially planned to attend the conference, was reportedly interrogated at home for additional information on the conference and he ultimately did not attend (VNM 2/2020).

148. Members of various religious communities, **Mr. Huynh Ngoc Truong** (Catholic from Con Dau Parish), **Ms. Nguyen Thi Hoai Phuong** (Con Dau Parish), **Ms. Nguyen Pham Ai Thuy** (Con Dau Parish), **Ms. Ngo Thi Lien** (Con Dau Parish), **Venerable Thich Thien Phuc** (Buddhist) and **Mr. Nay Y Ni** (Montagnard Christian) travelled from Viet Nam and participated in the 2019 conference in Bangkok. During the conference, they attended a training delivered by OHCHR on how to submit complaints to the special procedures (VNM 2/2020).

149. On 6 November 2019, upon their return to Da Nang International Airport, Mr. Huynh Ngoc Truong, Ms. Nguyen Thi Hoai Phuong, Ms. Nguyen Pham Ai Thuy, Ms. Ngo Thi Lien and Venerable Thich Thien Phuc were reportedly stopped by security officers and separately subjected to intense interrogation about their participation in the conference, including what the conference was about, who the organizers and participants were, how they funded their travel, and what they had shared or done at the conference (VNM 2/2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35202.

150. Mr. Nay Y Ni was reportedly subjected to interrogation on 8 and 9 November 2019 upon his return from Bangkok, and the authorities searched his room on 13 November 2019. Subsequently, on 18 November 2019, he lost his employment at Binh Durong hospital (VNM 2/2020).

151. On 14 November 2019, in the context of an eviction of residents in the village of Con Dau Parish based on an order issued in 2011, many police officers surrounded the houses of Mr. Huynh Ngoc Truong and Ms. Nguyen Thi Hoai Phuong. Fearing that it was an act of reprisal for having participated in the 2019 conference in Bangkok, they went to Lao Bao border in Quang Tri Province and attempted to cross to the Lao People's Democratic Republic for safety. However, Mr. Huynh Ngoc Truong was detained and interrogated by the police before crossing the border. When he was taken by a police officer to a nearby hotel to spend the night, he was brutally attacked by a group of men until he fainted. They only stopped when a police officer intervened. On 30 November 2019, Mr. Huynh Ngoc Truong was again detained on a bus to the Cambodian border at Moc Bai and interrogated for twelve hours about his past activities defending the religious freedom of his parishioners, and about the 2019 conference in Bangkok (VNM 2/2020).

152. On 13 July 2020, the Government responded in detail to the note verbale in connection to the present report. Regarding the situation of Ms. Truong Thi Ha, it informed that during her time in mandatory health quarantine, she received the same treatment as others; her rights were respected, including having her health monitored, staying in touch with her family, posting and sharing updates about her situation on Facebook and provided with adequate accommodation and meals. Currently, Ms. Truong Thi Ha is free and not a subject of any criminal detention or prosecution. On 19 June 2020, the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances decided to consider the case clarified.

153. Concerning the case of Ms. Dinh Thi Phuong Thao, the Vietnamese police suspected that she had attended training courses organized by Viet Tan, a terrorist group founded in 1982 in Thailand. In 2019, when returning to Viet Nam, Ms. Dinh Thi Phuong Thao was asked by the police to provide details on her activities relating to the terrorist group Viet Tan, not because of her cooperation with the UN, its representatives and mechanisms. Vietnamese authorities neither withdrew nor confiscated her passport.

154. Regarding the individuals attending the 2019 annual international conference in Bangkok on freedom of religion or belief in Southeast Asia, the Government stated that relevant authorities do not "intimidate" or "harass" individuals because they attend an international workshop or conference. It further stated that information indicating that "members of independent religious communities and human rights defenders" faced acts of intimidation and reprisals, in the forms of threats, harassment, travel restrictions, surveillance, and acts of violence before and after attending the 2019 annual international conference in Bangkok on freedom of religion or belief, is untrue.

## 39. Yemen

155. In its August 2019 report to the Human Rights Council, the Group of Eminent International and Regional Experts on Yemen (GEE)<sup>110</sup> regretted that the Government did not respond to its multiple requests for permission to enter the country, thereby preventing access to victims and information (A/HRC/42/17, para.7). The GEE denounced the environment of fear created by some of the parties to the conflict that caused witnesses, victims and organizations to reconsider their cooperation with it and noted the lack of safe spaces for victims and witnesses to speak privately with investigators had a detrimental impact on its work (para. 7).

156. In its report, the GEE highlighted that it had received numerous reports of human rights defenders being banned by the de facto authorities from travelling outside the country, or being interrogated when returning from activities abroad. The GEE investigated violations in 2018 and 2019 against human rights defenders, including women rights defenders, but victims requested that information related to their cases remain confidential for fear of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Human Rights Council resolution 36/31.

reprisals. The GEE also referred to a fear of reprisals by victims and local witnesses as one important factor frustrating its investigations of reported incidents throughout the country (A/HRC/42/CPR.1, paras. 395, 494, 577, and 609).

157. OHCHR received information on alleged acts of reprisals against **Mr. Akram Al-Shawafi**, of **Watch for Human Rights**, who has documented human rights violations, particularly in Taizz governorate, since 2015. Between October 2019 and March 2020, Mr. Al-Shawafi engaged with the GEE, and with the Security Council committee on sanctions measures. The cases submitted to the GEE included documented violations against civilians, including cases of child sexual abuse and rape, as well as arbitrary detention of civilians in illegal prisons, and the issuing of arbitrary death sentences. OHCHR was informed that Watch for Human Rights has been smeared on social media, and Mr. Akram Al-Shawafi has been accused of collaborating with international bodies and offending the Yemeni military force.

158. The offices of the organization in Taizz were reportedly raided by the forces of the internationally recognized Government of Yemen, who threatened staff members and closed it in October 2019. The same month, as well as in April 2020, there were two stigmatization campaigns on social media, including Facebook, by supporters of the internationally recognized Government of Yemen, accusing Mr. Al-Shawafi and the organization of being biased and paid by de-facto authorities. In November 2019, a staff member of the organization was kidnapped and tortured for more than ten days by unknown individuals reportedly affiliated with the de facto authorities. During his captivity, the staff member was questioned about the work of the organization and told to leave Taizz governorate.

#### 40. State of Palestine

159. In November and December 2019, several Palestinian and international women's organizations and activists in the occupied Palestinian territory were subject to intimidation and threats for their support for the Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW), and actual or perceived engagement with CEDAW's Committee, which reviewed the occupied Palestinian territory in July 2018. On 15 November 2019, the non-governmental political and religious movement, Hizb ut Tahrir publicly announced the launch of a campaign against CEDAW in the State of Palestine, noting on its website that "CEDAW is the crime of the century against the Muslim woman." On 20 November 2019, it publicized the organization of a meeting it was holding for women in Hebron as part of that campaign, one of multiple activities in the West Bank.

160. Following the November 2019 statement, OHCHR received information that many social media posts were shared, for example on Facebook, criticizing and delegitimizing Palestinian and international women's organizations.

161. On 21 December 2019, some clan leaders in Hebron, South West Bank, made a public statement against CEDAW in the media, calling for the closure of women's organizations working on the fulfilment of the treaty's obligations.

## Annex II

# Information on alleged cases included in follow-up to previous reports

## 1. Bahrain

1. The case of **Ms. Hajar Mansoor Hasan** was included in the 2018 and 2019 reports of the Secretary-General on allegations of arbitrary detention and abuse due to her family ties with **Mr. Sayed Ahmed Al-Wadaei** (A/HRC/39/41, Annex I, para. 5; A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 3-6). The Working Group on Arbitrary Detention found the detention of Mr. Al-Wadaei's relatives, including that of Ms. Mansoor Hasan, to be arbitrary and in reprisal for his cooperation with the UN and based on their family ties with him (WGAD/2018/51, paras. 85, 93 and 96). The case of **Ms. Medina Ali**, at the time Ms. Mansoor Hasan's cellmate, was also included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General N (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, para. 3).

2. On 1 November 2019, special procedures mandate holders addressed the continued imprisonment and abuse against Ms. Mansoor Hasan and Ms. Ali (BHR 3/2019). In mid-September 2019, both women were reportedly denied the right to participate in the commemorative Ashura rites with the other inmates, and their requests for Ashura books were rejected. Mandate holders noted that around those dates, the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30) was made public and discussed at the 42nd session of the Human Rights Council.

3. Mandate holders also raised concern about further targeting after the cases of Ms. Mansoor Hasan and Ms. Ali were discussed at an NGO side event on the margins of the Council in September 2019, broadcast online by the organisers, and a report including their cases was launched on the situation of female political prisoners in Bahrain. The National Institution for Human Rights (NIHR) issued a statement denying the allegations and, around those dates, Ms. Mansoor Hasan and Ms. Ali were barred from communicating with other inmates who were threatened with punishment if they attempted communication (BHR 3/2019).

4. On 29 December 2019, the Government<sup>1</sup> noted that the General Directorate of Reform and Rehabilitation allows all inmates to fulfil their religious obligations, as long as they do not undermine security and order and that they follow the rules governing such practices. The Government stated that oversight mechanisms undertake regular and periodic visits to detention centers. On 15 December 2019, under Act No. 18 of 2017 on alternative penalties and measures, a judge approved the release from prison of Ms. Ali on 16 December 2019. On 5 March 2020, Ms. Mansoor Hasan was released after the completion of her sentence.

5. The case of **Mr. Nabeel Rajab**, of Bahrain Center for Human Rights and the Gulf Centre for Human Rights, was included in the 2017, 2018 and 2019 reports of the Secretary-General in relation to his cooperation with the Human Rights Council (A/HRC/36/31, para. 23 and Annex I, para. 6; A/HCR/39/41, Annex II, para. 9; A/HRC/42/30, Annex II para.8). Mr. Rajab was detained in 2016, and in August 2018 the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention found his detention arbitrary and referred the case to the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights (WGAD/2018/13, paras. 40-44).

6. On 1 November 2019, special procedures mandate holders expressed concern at the continued imprisonment and alleged deteriorating health of Mr. Rajab (BHR 3/2019). On 17 September 2019, the Manama High Court of Appeal rejected Mr. Rajab's appeal to overturn previous court decisions and replace his prison sentences with a non-custodial measure. Mandate holders also addressed Mr. Rajab's conditions of detention, including being kept in an overcrowded cell and isolated from other imprisoned human rights defenders (BHR 3/2019). On 31 December 2019, the Government<sup>2</sup> affirmed Mr. Rajab's health is continually

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35089.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35089.

monitored and provided a log for medical visits from 19 October to 3 December 2019. On 9 June 2020, Mr. Rajab was released pursuant to Act No. 18 of 2017 on Penalties and Alternative Measures. He will serve a non-custodial sentence for the remaining three years and has been reportedly forbidden from making statements to the media.

7. On 9 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection with the present report affirming information on the charges and sentencing of individual cases. In particular it noted the release of Ms. Mansoor Hasan at the completion of her sentence. The Government affirmed the independence and integrity of the NIHR, stating that the alleged threats against Ms. Medina Ali are false. It highlighted the role of correctional and rehabilitation centres and the various national redress mechanisms, and affirmed the rights of those in detention to religious rituals.

## 2. Bangladesh

8. The case of human rights organization Odhikar and its Secretary Advocate, Mr. Adilur Rahman Khan, was included in the 2011 (A/HRC/18/19 paras. 25–26) and 2019 (A/HRC/42/30, para. 40 and Annex II, paras. 11-12) reports of the Secretary-General on alleged accusations of anti-State and anti-Government activities following their engagement in the first cycle of the UPR of Bangladesh in 2009. Odhikar's bank account was frozen under the Foreign Donations (Voluntary Activities) Regulations Bill of 2016.

9. It was reported to OHCHR that, as of May 2020, Odhikar's bank accounts remain frozen, preventing the organization from making banking transactions or receiving any funds, therefore severely limiting its capacity to operate. Similarly, Odhikar's application to the NGO Affairs Bureau for the renewal of its registration remains pending since 2014. On 13 May 2019, Odhikar filed a Writ Petition (no. 5402/2019) to the High Court Division of the Supreme Court, which called upon the NGO Affairs Bureau to explain the non-renewal of Odikhar's registration from 2015 onwards, to which there has been no response.

#### 3. Burundi

10. The cases of human rights lawyers **Mr. Armel Niyongere, Mr. Dieudonné Bashirahishize, Mr. Vital Nshimirimana and Mr. Lambert Nigarura** were included in the 2019, 2018 and 2017 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 13-14; A/HRC/39/41, Annex II, paras. 12–13; and A/HRC/36/31, para. 24, Annex I, paras. 11–15). Three of the human rights lawyers were disbarred and one suspended by the Court of Appeal at the request of the Attorney General, following their cooperation with the Committee against Torture during the Committee's consideration of a special report on Burundi in July 2016. The Committee has addressed the Government in writing on three occasions,<sup>3</sup> and as of May 2020, no reply had been received to the Committee's letters and the lawyers remain disbarred or suspended. The decision of the Court of Appeal has yet to be communicated to the four lawyers, thus still preventing them from making an appeal.

## 4. Cameroon

11. The case of **Ms. Maximilienne Ngo Mbe**, of the Central Africa Human Rights Defenders Network (REDHAC), was included in the 2019 (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 15-16) and 2018 (A/HRC/39/41, para. 31, Annex I, paras. 7–8) reports of the Secretary-General on allegations of threats, attacks, and surveillance following her cooperation with the Human Rights Committee.<sup>4</sup> On 15 April 2020 and 28 April 2020, special procedures

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Letter of 21 February 2017 https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CAT/Shared%20Documents/BDI/INT\_CAT\_RLE\_BDI\_26799\_ F.pdf, and letter of 12 August 2016 http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=INT%2fCAT%2fR LE%2fBDI%2f24879&Lang=en.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34200.

mandate holders renewed their concerns about the ongoing intimidation, threats and attacks against Ms. Ngo Mbe and REDHAC (CMR 1/2020).<sup>5</sup>

12. On 26 January 2020, the headquarters of REDHAC in Douala were the target of a suspected arson attack causing serious damage to the building and archives of the organization. On 9 March 2020, a high-ranking Government official during a press conference accused REDHAC, other NGOs and media outlets of accepting money to produce false reports to destabilize the country.

## 5. China

13. The case of **Ms. Li Xiaoling**, who had engaged with UN human rights mechanisms, was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 45 and Annex I, paras. 13-14). Following her conviction in November 2018 by the Zhuhai City Xiangzhou District Court of "picking quarrels and provoking trouble," Ms. Li Xiaoling was released on probation on 3 December 2018, and during the reporting period continued to serve her sentence at home. It was reported to OHCHR that she is under surveillance and her movements are strictly controlled. She allegedly continues to be fitted with an electronic bracelet which tracks her movements and records her voice, and she is barred from communication without police permission.

14. The case of human rights lawyer **Ms. Li Yuhan**, who had engaged with UN human rights mechanisms and whose detention was considered arbitrary by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, <sup>6</sup> was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 45 and Annex I, paras. 13, 15). It was reported to OHCHR that during the reporting period, Ms. Li Yuhan has been held in Shenyang City No.1 Detention Center, still in pre-trial detention since May 2019 on charges of "picking quarrels and provoking trouble" since being seized by the police on 9 October 2017. She has reportedly not been able to meet her lawyers since January 2020 before the COVID-19 outbreak.

15. The case of human rights lawyer **Mr. Liu Zhengqing**, who had engaged with UN human rights mechanisms, was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 45 and Annex I, paras. 13, 16) on allegations of disbarment for that engagement (CHN 13/2011).<sup>7</sup> During the reporting period, it was reported to OHCHR that Mr. Liu Zhengqing remained unemployed as he is still disbarred and is unable to represent clients in court.

16. The case of **Ms. Xu Yan**, who had engaged with UN human rights mechanisms, was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 45 and Annex I, paras. 13, 17)<sup>8</sup> in relation to her interrogation for her campaign for the release of her detained husband, Mr. Yu Wensheng, a human rights lawyer whose case was addressed by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (A/HRC/HRC/WGAD/2018/62) and other special procedure mandate holders (CHN 5/2018).<sup>9</sup> It has been reported to OHCHR that, during the reporting period, the attempts of Ms. Xu Yan to visit her husband, or receive information about him, were blocked by the authorities, and that her phone and computer are monitored. In the current reporting period, she reportedly continued to remain subjected to surveillance and unable to leave her home or travel abroad.

17. The case of **Mr. Zhen Jianghua**, who had engaged with UN human rights mechanisms, was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 45 and Annex I, paras. 13, 18) after being convicted of "inciting subversion of state power" and sentenced to two years in prison, following a closed-door trial (CHN 2/2018).<sup>10</sup> In its October 2019 report, the Working Group noted that it found the detention of Mr. Zhen

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> OHCHR, "Cameroon must protect human rights defenders," (28 April 2020), https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25835&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Opinion No. 62/2018 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its eighty-second session, concerning Wang Quanzhang, Jiang Tianyong and Li Yuhan (China), 20–24 August 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=30914.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Opinion No. 15/2019 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its eighty-fourth session, concerning Yu Wensheng (China), 24 April–3 May 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33962.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33943.

Jianghua arbitrary and recommended that he be released and provided compensation and other reparations (A/HRC/WGAD/2019/20, paras. 68, 77, 87, 91, 95).<sup>11</sup> On 8 November 2019, he was released at the completion of his sentence.

18. The case of the international non-governmental organization **Chinese Human Rights Defenders** (CHRD) was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 46 and Annex I, para. 19) on allegations of intimidation and harassment for sharing information with the UN, as well as for training human rights defenders seeking to cooperate with the UN. In December 2019 and January 2020, Chinese state media criticized CHRD's research submitted to the Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD) in 2018.

19. The case of Ms. Chen Jianfang, a human rights defender, was included in the 2014 and 2019 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/27/38, para. 17; A/HRC/42/30, para. 46 and Annex II, para. 18) on allegations of intimidation and reprisal for her campaign for civil society participation in the UPR, including a tribute to Ms. Cao Shunli<sup>12</sup> on the fifth anniversary of her death (CHN 11/2013).<sup>13</sup> On 19 August 2019, special procedures mandate holders raised concern about Ms. Chen Jianfang's alleged arbitrary detention and enforced disappearance (CHN 16/2019). According to reports received by OHCHR, on 20 March 2019, the Shanghai Public Security Bureau arrested Ms. Chen Jianfang and her husband and took them to an unknown location. Ms. Chen Jianfang's husband was released on bail on 3 April 2019, while she was detained in an unknown location. Their house was put under surveillance by police officers in plain clothes, who have reportedly put pressure on family members not to speak publicly about Ms. Chen Jianfang's case. Ms. Chen Jianfang was held on charges of "inciting subversion of state power," later changed to the more serious charge of "subversion of state power." On 2 July 2019, authorities from the Pudong New District Procuratorate reportedly refused to recognize her legal counsel. Mandate holders noted that, in August 2019, authorities had refused to disclose the place of Ms. Chen's detention and her whereabouts were unknown (CHN 16/2019).

20. On 10 October 2019, the Government responded,<sup>14</sup> stating that on 20 March 2019, Ms. Chen Jianfang was the subject of criminal coercive measures (arrest) carried out by the Shanghai Public Security Agency, in accordance with the law, because she was suspected of subversion of the political power of the State. The Government stated that, after an investigation, she fully confessed to the offence. On 22 May 2019, the Pudong New Area Procurator's Office in Shanghai approved her arrest, in accordance with the law, and, on 30 August 2019, her case was transferred to the Shanghai No. 1 Intermediate People's Court for prosecution. The Government stated that she is now in detention at the Shanghai municipal detention center, and her case is currently being heard.

21. The case of **Ms. Wang Yu**, a lawyer, was included in the 2019 and 2018 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 46 and Annex II, para. 19; A/HRC/39/41, Annex I, paras. 10–12) on allegations of arrest and charges in connection to her role in the case of Ms. Cao Shunli (see above). It was reported to OHCHR that Ms. Wang Yu continued to face surveillance and harassment from police and judicial bureau officials during the reporting period, and her passport continues to be confiscated since July 2015.

22. The cases of **Mr. Qin Yongmin**, and his wife, **Ms. Zhao Suli**, were included in the 2019 and 2018 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 46 and Annex II, para. 20; A/HRC/39/41, Annex I, paras. 13–14). During the reporting period, Mr. Qin Yongmin reportedly remained in prison in Qianjiang City, Hubei Province, serving his 13-year prison sentence on charges brought in July 2018 on "subversion of state power," which reportedly also accused Mr. Qin Yongmin of promotion of engagement with UN human rights mechanisms. His family has reportedly been unable to contact him since the COVID-19 outbreak, and, prior to the outbreak, he had not been allowed to make phone calls and his family received only sporadic letters from him. Ms. Zhao Suli reportedly continues to remain

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Opinion No. 20/2019 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its eighty-fourth session, concerning Mr. Zhen Jianghua and Qin Yongmin (China), 24 April–3 May 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 17-19; A/HRC/39/41, Annex I, para.10–11; A/HRC/33/19, para. 39; A/HRC/30/29, Annex I, para. 1; and 2014 (A/HRC/27/38, paras. 17–19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=32042.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34911.

under de facto house arrest, and when she leaves her home she is reportedly followed by police.

23. The cases of **Mr. Mi Chongbiao** and his wife **Ms. Li Kezhen** were included in the 2019 and 2018 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 46 and Annex II, para. 21; A/HRC/39/41, Annex I, paras. 15–16) after Mr. Mi Chongbiao posted a complaint online that was submitted to the Human Rights Council. In the reporting period, the couple reportedly continue to face restrictions on their freedom of movement. Plain clothes police officers reportedly wait outside their house and follow them when they leave their house.

24. The case of **Ms. Li Wenzu** was included in the 2019 and 2017 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 46 and Annex II, para. 22; A/HRC/36/31, Annex I, paras. 20–21) on allegations of her arbitrary arrest and detention following her cooperation with the Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights during his visit to China in August 2016 (CHN 9/2016).<sup>15</sup> During the reporting period, Ms. Li Wenzu had reportedly been restricted by police in her movements and, in December 2019, she was reportedly followed by police when going to the Embassy of France in Beijing to accept a human rights prize on behalf of her husband, Mr. Wang Quanzhang, whose case was taken up by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention.<sup>16</sup> On 5 April 2020, her husband, was reportedly released from prison following the completion of his sentence. He was initially blocked from returning home to Beijing by Shandong authorities, despite completing a 14-day COVID-19 quarantine and repeatedly testing negative for the virus, until 27 April 2019 when his wife had a medical emergency. He has since been reunited with his family in Beijing.

25. The case of **Ms. Wang Qiaoling** was included in the 2019 and 2017 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 46 and Annex II, paras. 23-24; A/HRC/36/31, Annex I, paras. 20–21) on allegations of intimidation and harassment for her cooperation with the Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights during his visit to China in August 2016 (A/HRC/34/75, CHN 9/2016).<sup>17</sup> During the reporting period, Ms. Wang Qiaoling noted suspicious activity around her home by unknown actors, while her husband, **Mr. Li Heping** arrested in 2015 (CHN 6/2015),<sup>18</sup> continues to serve his sentence on charges of "subversion of state power" (CHN 3/2017)<sup>19</sup> with restricted freedom of movement, and remains disbarred.

26. The case of lawyer **Mr. Jiang Tianyong** was included in the 2019, 2018 and 2017 reports of the Secretary-General on allegations of intimidation and harassment for her cooperation with the Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights during his visit to China in August 2016<sup>20</sup> (A/HRC/42/30, para. 46 and Annex II, para. 25-26; A/HRC/39/41, Annex II, paras. 14–16; and A/HRC/36/31, Annex I, paras. 22–24) and was the subject of actions by special procedures mandate holders (CHN 9/2019<sup>21</sup> and CHN 13/2016, CHN 15/2016<sup>22</sup>; CHN 3/2017<sup>23</sup>).<sup>24</sup>

<sup>23</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33449.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33318.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Opinion No. 62/2018 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its eighty-second session, concerning Wang Quanzhang, Jiang Tianyong and Li Yuhan (China), 20–24 August 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33318.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> OHCHR, "UN Human Rights Chief deeply concerned by China clampdown on lawyers and activists, 16 February 2016; OHCHR, Press Briefing Note, Spokesperson of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (5 May 2017); OHCHR, "Lawyers need to be protected not harassed" – UN experts urge China to halt detentions, (16 July 2015); UN Committee Against Torture, Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of China (9 December 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33449.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> OHCHR, "UN experts urge China to investigate disappearance of human rights lawyer Jiang Tianyong," (6 December 2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34846.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33355.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> See also Opinion No. 62/2018 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its eightysecond session, concerning Wang Quanzhang, Jiang Tianyong and Li Yuhan (China), 20–24 August 2018.

27. On 24 September 2019, special procedures mandate holders<sup>25</sup> called upon China to immediately end harassment and surveillance of Mr. Jiang Tianyong. They stated that "Despite his release, Mr. Jiang is not a free man. He remains under constant surveillance by the authorities and his movement is severely restricted. He continues to be punished, along with his family and friends, with harassment and intimidation by the authorities." They further stated that "while this is being done on the ground … he has been deprived of his political rights for three years, [and] such treatment is both gratuitously punitive and legally unjustified."<sup>26</sup> The experts also expressed concern about Mr. Jiang Tianyong's lack of access to appropriate medical care, especially in view of his deteriorating health.

28. It was reported to OHCHR that following the issuance of the September 2019 press statement by special procedures, national security officers from the Xinyang City Public Security Bureau in Henan Province harassed Mr. Jiang Tianyong and his parents at their home. During the reporting period, he continued to be restricted in his movement, only allowed to leave home accompanied by police, and he and his family were allegedly subject to police harassment.

29. The case of **Mr. Dolkun Isa** was included in the 2019 and 2017 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 46 and Annex II, paras. 27, 32; A/HRC/36/31, para. 29) on allegations of attempts by the Government to prevent his participation in UN for a (CHN 13/2018).<sup>27</sup> It was reported to OHCHR that during the reporting period additional attempts were made to prevent the participation of Mr. Dolkun Isa in UN fora, including sessions of the Human Rights Council in Geneva.

30. On 17 August 2020, the Government responded in detail to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report. Regarding the situation of Ms. Chen Jianfang, it informed that she was accused of inciting subversion of State power on 30 August 2019, and a case was filed with the First Intermediate People's Court of Shanghai, which is ongoing. As for Mr. Li Heping, he was sentenced to three years in prison for subversion of the State on 28 April 2017, with four years of probation and four years of deprivation of political rights. Mr. Li Heping did not lodge an appeal within the specified period and, in May 2018, he was disbarred.

31. Regarding Ms. Li Yuhan, she was detained in November 2017 and charged with fraud and provocative and disturbing acts; she was disbarred in 2018. The People's Court of Heping District, as the court of first instance, is currently hearing the case. Judicial authorities have dealt with her case in accordance with the law and that no "abuses" or "tortures" have taken place. Concerning Mr. Qin Yongmin, the Government stated that his rights to receive visitors and to send and receive mail are protected in prison in accordance with the law. His third elder brother and wife have visited him in prison. Since the outbreak of the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) in January 2020, however, the prison has suspended such visits.

32. Regarding Mr. Liu Zhengqing, he was disbarred in January 2019 by the Guangdong Provincial Department of Justice for remarks he made when acting as a defence counsel, which had endangered national security and constituted malicious slander against other people. Concerning Mr. Wang Quanzhang, a former lawyer, he was sentenced on 28 January 2019 to four years and six months in prison and deprivation of political rights for five years for subversion of State power, and in December 2019, he was disbarred by the Beijing Municipal Bureau of Justice on the grounds of his conviction of a deliberate crime.

33. Regarding the disbarring of lawyers, the Government stated that more than 480,000 lawyers function as a key force for governing the country according to the law. The vast majority of Chinese lawyers are able to practice in accordance with laws and regulations. A handful, however, have violated professional ethics and the discipline expected of legal practitioners and, even worse, have committed crimes. As in most countries, lawyers who

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> OHCHR, "China: Harassment of human rights lawyer Jiang Tianyong must stop, say UN experts," (24 September 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25046&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34273.

violate laws and regulations may be punished, which in itself is a requirement of the rule of law to help safeguard the overall interests of lawyers, create a favourable environment for legal practice and promote the advancement of the rule of law, and the healthy development of the legal profession in China.

34. The Government also addressed the situations reported in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General pertaining to the following individuals, noting that it did not have updated or new information on their cases: Ms. Li Xiaoling, Ms. Xu Yan, Mr. Zhen Jianghua, Ms. Cao Shunli, Ms. Wang Yu, Mr. Mi Chongbiao, Ms. Li Wenzu, Ms. Wang Qiaoling, Mr. Jiang Tianyong, and Mr. Dolkun Isa. The Government stated that it inquired about the allegations pertaining to non-governmental organization Chinese Human Rights Defenders and found no relevant information in this regard.

#### 6. Colombia

35. The case of **Mr. Wilmer Orlando Anteliz Gonzalez**, a protected witness in a criminal investigation by the National Prosecutor's Office, was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, Annex I, para. 25) on allegations of disciplinary investigations, demotions, unsolicited transfers, death threats and lack of adequate protection measures for cooperating with OHCHR in Colombia. During the reporting period, Lieutenant Anteliz has allegedly continued to be subject to reprisals, including intimidation against his subordinates to produce false testimonies against him, as part of a smear campaign purportedly directed by high ranking officials of the National Police. Some of the acts of surveillance, threats and harassment of subordinates and their families were denounced formally to the Attorney General's Office in October 2019. Names and details of those affected cannot be provided for fear of reprisals.

36. The case of **Mr. Germán Graciano Posso**, member and legal representative of the Peace Community of San José de Apartadó, was included in the 2019 and 2018 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 33-35; A/HRC/39/41, para. 33 and Annex I, para. 18) regarding criminalisation, death threats and an assassination attempt following his participation in the 2017 Forum on Business and Human Rights (COL 1/2018)<sup>28</sup>. On 28 January 2019, the Constitutional Court requested a review of the legal action and, in parallel, the local court requested the temporary suspension of the ruling. Until the Constitutional Court rules on the matter, no legal action can be taken against the Peace Community or its legal representative and, as of 30 April 2020, Mr. Graciano Posso's arrest order remained suspended.

37. On 13 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report. Regarding the case of Lieutenant Anteliz, it informed that the National Police does not have record of the case where he is a witness in a criminal investigation by the National Prosecutor's Office, and provided a list of ongoing disciplinary investigations. The Government also provided detailed information on the protection measures afforded to Lieutenant Anteliz, according to the assessment of risk associated with his active service.

38. Regarding the case of Mr. Graciano Posso, the Government explained their rationale for the action initiated by the 17th Brigade of the Colombian Army for its military personnel and the specifics of the legal proceedings. It stated that the allegations by the Peace Community of San José de Apartadó are without proof and, under no circumstance does the Brigade intend to violate their right to freedom of expression. The Government stated that it intends to protect the name and honour of the members of the National Army affected by accusations lacking probative value.

## 7. Cuba

39. The situation of **Mr. Juan Antonio Madrazo Luna**, member of the Comité Ciudadanos por la Integración Racial (CIR), was included in the 2019 and 2018

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> End of mission statement, Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights defenders, Michel Forst, Visit to Colombia, 20 November to 3 December 2018 (page 7), https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=23960&LangID=E.

(A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 36-37; A/HRC/39/41, Annex I, para. 25) reports of the Secretary-General on allegations of travel restrictions that prevented his engagement with CERD and the UPR session in 2018. On 3 July 2019, a group of Member States in the Human Rights Council drew attention to his case.<sup>29</sup> Between 30 September and 3 October 2019, Mr. Madrazo Luna travelled to Geneva where he met with representatives of OHCHR, civil society and diplomatic missions and participated in a public event, broadcast live on social media. He returned to Cuba and on 27 October 2019, was reportedly subject to a travel ban at Havana airport when attempting to again leave Cuba. Authorities informed him that he had no permission to leave the country, but did not provide a reason for the decision.

40. The situation of **Mr. José Ernesto Morales Estrada** of the organization Consejería Jurídica e Instrucción Cívica was included in the 2018 report of the Secretary-General on allegations of interrogation, threats and travel ban following his engagement with CERD and the Forum on Minority Issues (A/HRC/39/41, Annex I, paras. 22-23). Between 30 September and 3 October 2019, Mr. Morales Estrada participated in meetings in Geneva with representatives of OHCHR, civil society and diplomatic missions, as well as a public event, broadcast live on social media. It was reported to OHCHR that, following his return to Cuba on 15 November 2019, his home was visited by State Security agents attempting to arrest him. They left when he insisted to see an arrest warrant, but he was told to report to the police station the following day where he was informed that he could be detained for up to three days during the investigation phase.

41. On 19 August 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale in connection to the present report stating that the allegations are not only unfounded but are based on fabricated testimonies with motivations outside the cause of human rights. The Government rejected as false the allegations that restrictions or prohibitions on departure from the country apply to Mr. Madrazo Luna and Mr. Morales Estrada. On the contrary, the immigration records show many trips abroad of both individuals during the past few years some of them for participating in international events and meetings in different countries. The allegations of harassment after their return to the national territory from Spain in October 2019 are also false as are the allegations of alleged subpoenas to police units and intimidation by the customs authorities.

#### 8. Djibouti

42. The case of **Mr. Kadar Abdi Ibrahim**, of the Mouvement pour la démocratie et la liberté (MoDEL) was included in the 2019 (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 40-41) and 2018 (A/HRC/39/41, para. 37 and Annex I, para. 31) reports of the Secretary-General related to his engagement with the UPR review of Djibouti in May 2018 (DJI 1/2018).<sup>30</sup>

43. It was reported to OHCHR that, as of May 2020, Mr. Ibrahim's passport remains confiscated by the Service de Documentation et Sedimentation (SDS), to whom Mr. Ibrahim had made multiple inquiries. He is reportedly prevented from directly engaging with partners and actors outside the country, including the UN. In August 2019, Mr. Ibrahim sent another letter to the SDS, followed by an in-person visit to its headquarters a week later, but was refused a request to meet with its Director.

## 9. Egypt

44. The case of **Mr. Ebrahim Abdelmonem Metwally Hegazy** of the Association of the Families of the Disappeared was included in the 2019 and 2018 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 52 and Annex II, paras. 42-44; A/HRC/39/41 para. 38 and Annex I, paras. 32–35) on allegations of enforced disappearance and torture for his attempted

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Statement by the Netherlands on behalf of Belgium, Netherlands and Luxemburg (), 41<sup>st</sup> session of the Human Rights Council, General Debate, item 5 (3 July 2019), http://webtv.un.org/search/item5general-debate-23rd-meeting-41st-regular-session-human-rights-

council/6055385648001/?term=&lan=english&cat=Regular%2041st%20session&sort=date&page=7# player.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34341.

cooperation with the Working Group on Enforced and Involuntary Disappearances.<sup>31</sup> On 14 August 2019, the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention found Mr. Metwally's detention arbitrary, noted that his detention amounts to an act of retaliation for cooperation with the UN, and considered it the appropriate remedy that the Government release Mr. Metwally immediately and provide him compensation and other reparations (A/HRC/WGAD/2019/41, paras. 34, 40, 46, 51, 56).<sup>32</sup>

45. In September 2019, at the Human Rights Council, a Member State expressed deep concern about the case of Mr. Metwally.<sup>33</sup> On 13 November 2019, special procedures mandate holders raised concern about the continued detention of Mr. Metwally, which they stated was "in apparent contradiction with the Cairo Criminal Court's acquittal verdict" in October 2019 (EGY 12/2019). They expressed concern about his health status and noted that, on 12 March 2019, Mr. Metwally's lawyer filed a complaint to demand his transfer to the hospital for medical treatment of symptoms developed in detention, to no effect. On 14 October 2019, the Cairo Criminal Court held Mr. Metwally not guilty of the charges he was accused of and ordered his immediate release, but on 15 October 2019, he was returned to Tora Prison (EGY 12/2019).

46. On 20 November 2019, mandate holders stated that "on 5 November 2019, Mr. Metwally was notified of new charges which appear to be identical to those of which he was cleared," and that he therefore "seems to be a victim of double jeopardy."<sup>34</sup> According to reports, Mr. Metwally has continued to be held incommunicado and in solitary confinement in the Al Aqrab maximum security section of Tora Prison for most of the reporting period, without family visits. On 16 March 2020, his pre-trial detention was renewed once again in absentia and on 25 March 2020, his relatives filed a complaint with the public prosecutor requesting his release.

47. The situation of **Mr. Ahmed Mefreh Ali Elsaeidy** of the Committee for Justice (CFJ) was included in the 2014 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/27/38, para. 24) on allegations of intimidation, arrest and charges following information he submitted to the UN when he was country representative in Egypt for the NGO Alkarama (EGY 14/2013). The CFJ and Mr. Mefreh engaged in the 2019 UPR of Egypt by contributing to six joint submissions, made publicly available.<sup>35</sup> On 13 November 2019, CFJ organized an NGO side event on the margins of the UPR and a press conference at the UN Palais des Nations. On 14 November 2019, a representative of the Egyptian National Council for Human Rights, who participated in the UPR of Egypt, accused Mr. Mefreh, on an internet-based news website 'Cairo24', of being present at the UN as part of the "Muslim Brotherhood's delegation aimed to disrupt the UPR of Egypt." On 15 November 2019, identical content was published by at least six online news outlets.

48. The case of **Dr. Ahmed Shawky Abdelsattar Mohamed Amasha** was included in the 2017, 2018, and 2019 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/36/31, para. 33 and Annex I, para. 34; A/HRC/39/41, Annex II, paras. 17–18, 21; A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 45-46) on allegations of abduction, detention, torture following information he submitted to the UN. In November 2017, the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention found his detention arbitrary and requested the Government to ensure his immediate release.<sup>36,</sup> According to information received, on 10 September 2019, the Cairo Criminal Court ordered the provisional release of Dr. Amasha. Despite this decision, he remained in detention at Damietta Prison until 4 October 2019, when he was released on bail and required to report to the police station twice a week. It has been subsequently reported to OHCHR that, in June

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> OHCHR, "UN rights experts dismayed by arrest of Egyptian lawyer Ebrahim Metwally en route to meet them," (15 September 2017); Oral presentation of the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights to the Human Rights Council (20 September 2017). See also OHCHR, "Report highlights rising reprisals against human rights defenders cooperating with the UN," (20 September 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Opinion 41/2019 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its eighty-fifth session, concerning Ebrahim Abdelmonem Metwally Hegazy (Egypt), 12-16 August 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> http://webtv.un.org/meetings-events/watch/id-asg-on-sg-report-on-reprisals-22nd-meeting-42nd-regular-session-human-rights-council/6087685267001/?term=#player.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> OHCHR, "Egypt must free human rights lawyer detained in "double jeopardy" case, say UN experts," (20 November 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/UPR/Pages/UPREGStakeholdersInfoS34.aspx.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Opinion 78/2017 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its eightieth session, concerning Ahmed Shawky Amasha (Egypt), 20–24 November 2017.

2020, Dr. Amasha was arrested by police officers and his fate and whereabouts remained unknown. The case was brought to the attention of the Working Group on Enforced or Involuntary Disappearances.

49. The situation of **Mr. Bahey El Din Hassan**, of the Cairo Institute for Human Rights Studies, was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, para. 50) on allegations of criminal charges, travel ban and assets freeze for his cooperation with the UN (EGY 16/2017). Mr. El Din Hassan reportedly continues to face attacks, harassment and death threats resulting from his sustained engagement with UN. On 19 September 2019, he was sentenced in absentia to three years in prison, as well as given a fine of LE 20,000 (USD 1,200) by the Cairo Felony Court (Case No. 5530/2019) related to a Twitter commentary he posted related to the Public Prosecution. His legal representatives filed a motion to the Public Prosecutor calling for threats that constitute incitement to murder to be investigated, on which reportedly no action has been taken.

50. Egyptian legislation impacting individual and civil society groups' ability to cooperate with the UN was addressed by multiple UN actors and included in the 2017 (A/HRC/36/31, para. 32 and Annex I, para. 33), 2018 (A/HRC/39/41, Annex I, paras. 19, 22) and 2019 (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 48-50) reports of the Secretary-General. The subsequent passing of a new law in August 2019 (Law 149/2019 on Regulating Activities of Nongovernmental Organizations) similarly restricts foreign funding and cooperation with foreign entities (articles 14, 19, 27, and 48) and continues to raise concerns with regard to international participation.

51. It was further reported that as a consequence of the new NGO Law 149/2019 requiring Ministerial approval for organizations to "join, affiliate, participate, cooperate and engage with foreign organizations in activities" (art.19), some independent civil society organizations based in Egypt exercised self-censorship and decided not to travel to Geneva to engage in the 2019 UPR process for fear of reprisals. In advance of the UPR of Egypt, in October 2019 the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights addressed concerns in writing to the Government (see also Annex I).

52. On 28 February 2020, special procedures mandate holders raised concern that Law 149/2019 "employ[s] similar language to restrict the funding of and action by NGOs in the interest of national security" and that in tandem with other laws limiting internet access, regulating internet content and censoring the media, it "restricts the rights of human rights defenders and those voicing dissent" and "constitutes a disproportionate interference" (EGY 4/2020). On 8 April 2020 the Government noted that the amendments to the law were under consideration.<sup>37</sup>

53. On 9 April 2020, *the Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms while countering terrorism* expressed concern about "legislative changes covering anti-terrorism, protests, association and NGOs" which "include extending the definition of 'terrorist entity' and applying new measures against individuals, businesses, media outlets, and trade unions and provide for life sentences and capital punishment for funding terrorism." She noted that journalists, human rights defenders, opposition parties and public-sector workers are also threatened<sup>38</sup> (see also A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, para. 47).

## 10. Guatemala

54. Alleged acts of reprisals against judges, lawyers and prosecutors for their cooperation with the International Commission against Impunity in Guatemala (CICIG) were included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 54-55, Annex I paras. 40-45) after special procedures mandate holders addressed multiple legal impeachment proceedings (antejuicios) and public stigmatization and vilification campaigns against judicial and civil society actors cooperating with CICIG.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35224.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> OHCHR, "Egypt's updated terrorism law opens the door to more rights abuses, says UN expert" (9 April 2020),

https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25787&LangID=E.

55. In September 2019, the High Commissioner for Human Rights reported that Congress created a commission of inquiry to investigate alleged "illegal and arbitrary" acts by CICIG (A/HRC/43/3/Add.1, para. 39). During the period under review, OHCHR received reports that, in relation to the CICIG, three human rights defenders, 14 judges and magistrates, and 23 public prosecutors were the subject of unfounded criticism, on-line vilification, and intimidation during the hearings, and were mentioned in this commission's final report. This included **Ms. Helen Mack**, from the Myrna Mack Foundation, whose case was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, Annex I, para. 43). She was allegedly subject to attacks and legal actions, related to her participation in an injunction request before the Constitutional Court regarding the unilateral termination by the Government of Guatemala of the CICIG agreement with the UN.<sup>39</sup>

56. Reprisals and intimidation against judicial actors and civil society were included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 54-55, Annex I paras. 40-45). As noted by the High Commissioner in her July 2019 report, the pattern of attacks, reprisals and intimidation against judges and public prosecutors persisted in 2019, in particular against those presiding over cases related to transitional justice and corruption (A/HRC/43/3/Add.1, para. 33). Alleged acts of reprisals against Constitutional Court judges **Mr. José Francisco de Mata Vela, Mr. Bonerge Mejía** and **Ms. Gloria Porras** were included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General regarding their work for the CICIG (A/HRC/42/30, para. 54, Annex I para. 41), and they continued to be targeted in the reporting period.

57. On 18 July 2019, special procedures mandate holders expressed concern at reported acts of intimidation, attacks and reprisals from State and non-state actors against High-Risk Court judges **Mr. Pablo Xitumul de Paz** and **Ms. Erika Lorena Aifán Dávila** linked to their decisions on high impact and emblematic cases (GTM 6/2019). In October 2019, Ms. Aifán Davila was granted precautionary measures by the IACHR.<sup>40</sup> On 25 September 2019, the Government provided information on cases against Mr. Xitimul de Paz as well as on measures to ensure the protection of both judges and ongoing related investigations.<sup>41</sup>

58. Similarly, it was reported to OHCHR that intimidation and reprisals against public prosecutors cooperating with CICIG, in particular the Special Prosecutor's Office against Impunity, and Chief Prosecutor **Mr. Juan Francisco Sandoval**, have increased. Two of these prosecutors resigned during the reporting period, following a reported increase in threats and intimidation received, related to their work in high-profile corruption cases in which the CICIG intervened. On 8 April 2020, the Inter-American Court of Human Rights issued urgent protection measures in favour of three prosecutors of the Special Prosecutor's Office against Impunity.<sup>42</sup>

59. Judges in the High-Risk Courts have reportedly faced various attacks linked to their work, including requests to lift their immunity so they can be criminally prosecuted, smear campaigns in social media, and the appointment of support personnel who leaked information and documents from the courtrooms (A/HRC/43/3/Add.1, para. 36). In October 2019, the Inter-American Commission of Human Rights (IACHR) issued precautionary measures in favour of the 5 magistrates of the Constitutional Court.<sup>43</sup>

60. On 10 January 2020, it was publicly noted that the Secretary-General was informed of the issuance of a report by a congressional committee in Guatemala on the work of the CICIG, and he called on the Guatemalan authorities to protect the rights and ensure the safety

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> See joint report OHCHR-Procurador de los Derechos Humanos "La situación de las personas defensoras de derechos humanos en Guatemala: entre el compromiso y la adversidad" (2019), paras. 28 and 74, at <a href="http://www.ecenudd.org.ct/imegac/CONTENIDOS/APTICHLOS/PUBLICACIONES/Informa\_narge">http://www.ecenudd.org.ct/imegac/CONTENIDOS/APTICHLOS/PUBLICACIONES/Informa\_narge</a>

http://www.oacnudh.org.gt/images/CONTENIDOS/ARTICULOS/PUBLICACIONES/Informe\_personas\_defensoras.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> IACHR, resolution 55/2019, precautionary measure 682-18, October 2019, http://oas.org/es/cidh/decisiones/pdf/2019/55-19MC682-18-GU.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34899.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> President of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights, resolution, 8 April 2020, http://www.corteidh.or.cr/docs/medidas/ruizfuentes\_se\_01.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> IACHR, resolution 56/2019, precautionary measure 28-19, October 2019, http://oas.org/es/cidh/decisiones/pdf/2019/56-19MC28-19-GU.pdf.

and security of former Commission staff, as well as justice operators and human rights defenders who work in support of the rule of law in Guatemala (SG/SM/19935).<sup>44</sup>

61. The situation of the **national human rights institution** (Procurador de los Derechos Humanos) and that of its Ombudsperson, **Mr. Augusto Jordán Rodas Andrade**, was included in the 2019 and 2018 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, para 52; A/HRC/39/41, para. 41 and Annex I para. 42) on reported attempts to undermine the independence and effectiveness of the institution because of its cooperation with the CICIG, as well as smear campaigns against Mr. Rodas Andrade, and attempts to remove him from office.

62. According to information received by OHCHR, the Procurador has continued to face cuts in its budget, threatening its ability to carry out its mandate. The budget cut made by the Congress for 2019 corresponded to 20 percent of its operations budget and prevented the institution from paying its employees from December 2019 to February 2020. In July 2019, the Constitutional Court ordered the immediate disbursement of funds, but Congress has reportedly delayed the procedures. While the 2019 budget situation was finally solved, reportedly the same budget cuts are in force for 2020. Further, attempts to remove Mr. Rodas Andrade from office have continued; for example, in October 2019, Congress filed a criminal complaint against him for abuse of authority, usurpation of functions, and breach of duties.

63. On 23 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report, noting that the newly elected President of Guatemala has created the Presidential Commission against Corruption. In this sense, the Government affirmed that the termination of CICIG's functions has not prevented the competent national organs from continuing with the processes initiated to ensure access to justice.

64. The Government rejected allegations of stigmatization campaigns and reprisals against the Magistrates of the Constitutional Court, Judges of the Supreme Court of Justice as well as human rights defenders. It stated that there is a regulatory framework that allows actions by judicial actors who might feel intimidated, threatened, or denigrated. The Government stated that the rights of human rights defenders have not been limited, and shared information on complaints registered for cases of smear campaigns or stigmatization against defenders, as per the records of the Public Ministry. Regarding alleged reprisals against the national human rights institution, the Government informed that it has acted freely without restriction to its functions, and that this should not be confused with the actions of people who may feel aggrieved by its resolutions, declarations or actions.

#### 11. Honduras

65. The case of **Ms. Hedme Castro**, from ACI-PARTICIPA, and her relatives, was included in the 2019 and 2018 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, para. 53; A/HRC/39/41, para. 44 and Annex I, paras. 45–47) on allegations of stigmatization, surveillance, threats and attacks for her cooperation with the Human Rights Committee and the Human Rights Council (HND 2/2019).

66. In July 2019 the Government<sup>45</sup> noted that in April 2017, the case had been admitted to the National Protection Mechanism for Human Rights Defenders, Journalists, Media Workers and Justice System Actors, and a risk assessment was initiated for Ms. Castro and ACI-PARTICIPA; on 21 October 2019, it concluded that Ms. Castro was at serious risk.

67. According to information received by OHCHR, incidents of surveillance, harassment and threats have continued during the reporting period. On 19 July 2019, OHCHR participated in a meeting with Ms. Castro and the Director of the Office of the Special Prosecutor for the Protection of Human Rights Defenders, Journalists, Media Workers and Justice System Actors to support her request for emergency protection measures. On 1 August 2019, Ms. Castro filed a complaint to the Office of the Prosecutor for incidents of police surveillance and harassment, to which there has been no response. The situation has

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> UN, "International Commission against Impunity in Guatemala Contributes to Eradicating Corruption, Impunity, Says Secretary-General," (10 January 2020), https://www.un.org/press/en/2020/sgsm19935.doc.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34786.

obstructed Ms. Castro's human rights work and is severely affecting the well-being of her close relatives and co-workers.

## 12. Hungary

68. The case of the **Hungarian Helsinki Committee**, a civil society organization working on migration and asylum-related issues, was included in the 2018 report of the Secretary-General in connection to its engagement with the Human Rights Committee in 2018 (A/HRC/39/41, Annex I, paras. 53-55, 58-59). 75. In July 2019, the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants visited Hungary and regretted that, in the past years, civil society organizations working on migrants' rights have experienced multiple obstacles in carrying out their work, such as those resulting from legislative amendments, financial restrictions and other operational and practical measures taken by the Government<sup>46</sup> (see also A/HRC/42/30, para. 57 and Annex I, paras. 47-52) and that, as a result, some civil society organizations have been deterred from cooperating with UN entities assisting migrants and refugees (A/HRC/44/42/Add.1, para. 55).

69. The Special Rapporteur referred specifically to a November 2019 ruling of the Supreme Court of Hungary on a 2017 national consultation questionnaire, which contained false allegations about the Hungarian Helsinki Committee pertaining to its work and advocacy on migrants' rights (para. 55). It is reported to OHCHR that this kind of targeting of the organization is related to its ongoing advocacy with the UN and other international bodies. The Supreme Court established that the Government had damaged the reputation of the Hungarian Helsinki Committee and ordered the Office of the Prime Minister to pay 2 million Hungarian Forints (about USD 6,500) in damages to the NGO. The Court also ruled that the Government should publish an apology to the Committee, both through the National Press Service and on the home page of the official Government website, visible for 30 days.

70. On 24 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report stating that it complies with all of its obligations under international law, including by proving access to transit zones for civil society organizations providing humanitarian assistance in agreement with the Government. It provided details on organizations that have been granted access to the facilities, and stressed that the National Directorate-General for Aliens Policing continues to be open to cooperation with civil society organizations and other entities.

71. In regards to the Hungarian Helsinki Committee, the Government provided details of the decision of the Constitutional Court concerning the constitutionality of the provisions of the Criminal Code, relating to the conformity with the Fundamental Law and annulling Section 353/A of the Act C of 2012 on the Criminal Code (facilitation and support of illegal immigration). The response of the Government does not reflect on allegations of intimidation and reprisals concerning civil society organizations assisting migrants and refugees that may have been deterred from cooperating with the UN entities or been subject to smear campaigns, administrative or criminal investigations and reputational damage.

## 13. India

72. Allegations of reprisals against the Centre for Social Development (CSD) in Manipur and its staff, including its secretary **Mr. Nobokishore Urikhimbam**, were included in the 2018 and 2019 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, para. 57; A/HRC/39/41, para. 50 and Annex I paras. 63-65) on allegations of surveillance and freezing of their bank account for cooperation with the UN. On 11 September 2019, special procedures mandate holders (IND 18/2019) raised concern about the suspension of registration of CSD, and the surveillance, threats and attacks against its staff and their family members. It was reported to OHCHR that in October 2019 the CSD's license under the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> End of visit statement of the UN Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants, Budapest, 17 July 2019, at

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24830&LangID=E.

Foreign Contribution (Regulation) Act of 2010 (FCRA), which had been suspended, had been reinstated.

73. Mandate holders drew particular attention to the 4 July 2019 attempted shooting of Mr. Urikhimbam's daughter, which appeared to be linked to his work in defence of human rights and his engagement with the UN (IND 18/2019). On 5 July 2019, the family of the victim filed a complaint at the Singjamei Police Station and, two weeks later, a First Information Report was registered by the police. Due to a fear of further reprisals, the mandate holders noted that Mr. Urikhimbam cancelled a trip to Geneva to represent CSD and United NGOs Mission Manipur in discussions on the margins of the July 2019 session of the Human Rights Committee, and also in September 2019 to attend the Human Rights Council. As of May 2020, it was reported to OHCHR that the alleged perpetrators of the attempted shooting of Mr. Urikhimbam's daughter had not been identified.

74. A July 2019 OHCHR report on Indian-administered Kashmir and Pakistanadministered Kashmir noted reprisals against **Central Jammu and Kashmir Coalition of Civil Society (JKCCS)**, which regularly cooperates with the UN. This report stated that, hours after the release of OHCHR's previous June 2018 report, content defaming JKCCS and its chair, **Mr. Khurram Parvez**, was spread on social media by a group that claimed to have ISIS affiliation, including death threats against Mr. Parvez and his family (para. 136).<sup>47</sup> The situation of **Central Jammu and Kashmir Coalition of Civil Society JKCCS**, and its chair, **Mr. Khurram Parvez** and other members of the coalition were included in the 2017, 2018 and 2019 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/36/31, para. 36; A/HRC/39/41, Annex II, paras. 23–24; A/HRC/42/30, para. 58 and Annex II, para. 59). It was also reported to OHCHR that additional sources for OHCHR's reports, including victims of torture, were reportedly questioned about their testimonies but names are withheld due to a fear of further reprisals.

75. It was reported to OHCHR that Mr. Parvez, who in the past has been subject to travel bans, arbitrary arrest and detention in relation to his cooperation with the UN, was informed in August 2019 that he was prohibited from traveling internationally because he was placed on an "Exit Fly List." It was further reported that Mr. Parvez was called in for "routine verification" by police in February 2020 and, as of May 2020, three "First Information Reports" filed by police in 2016 before a court in Srinagar were still unresolved.

76. On 31 July 2020, the Government responded in detail to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report. Regarding the situation of CSD in Manipur, the Government stated that the FCRA has been enacted to regulate the acceptance and utilization of foreign contribution or foreign hospitality by individuals or associations or companies to ensure that funds are not used for purposes detrimental to India's national interests. The FCRA registration of CSD was suspended as it has been assessed and found to be in violation of this Act. Regarding the preventive detention of Mr. Parvez, the Government stated that it has been drawn from the cases registered against him Under Section (U/S) 151, 107 Code of Criminal Procedures (CRPC) for his activities against the public order in the past few years. The Government noted that a person who is under investigation for a criminal case registered against him under law is required to cooperate with the investigating agencies, and should not try to leave the country till the investigations are completed.

## 14. Iran (Islamic Republic of)

77. The 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 59 and Annex I, para. 54-55) noted that journalists of the British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC) Persian service were allegedly subject to stigmatization and threats against family members for their statements at the Human Rights Council (see also IRN 29/2017; A/HRC/37/68, para. 34).<sup>48</sup>

78. In his July 2019 report, the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in the Islamic Republic of Iran drew attention to the reprisals faced by staff and family of the BBC Persian service, in particular female staff, through personal and gendered attacks on social

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> OHCHR, Update of the Situation of Human Rights in Indian-Administered Kashmir and Pakistan-Administered Kashmir from May 2018 to April 2019 (July 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/IN/KashmirUpdateReport\_8July2019.pdf.
http://webtv.un.org/search/third-committee-28th-meeting-general-assembly-73rd-session/5852054352001/?term=2018-10-22&sort=date&page=1.

media (A/74/188, para. 25), addressed on 5 March 2020 by special procedures mandate holders (IRN 4/2020). On 11 March 2020, they noted that "Journalists working for the BBC Persian Service and other Farsi-language news outlets outside Iran have faced threats, criminal investigations, unlawful surveillance, freezing of assets, defamation and harassment by Iranian authorities. Several journalists have also been targeted for going public about the harassment and seeking protection from the UN."<sup>49</sup>

#### 15. Israel

79. The case of **Mr. Omar Shakir**, of Human Rights Watch, was included in the 2019 and 2018 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 62 and Annex II, para. 65; A/HRC/39/41, para. 53 and Annex I, para. 68). On 8 November 2019, special procedures mandate holders criticized a decision by the Israeli Supreme Court upholding the government's decision to revoke the work visa of Mr. Shakir.<sup>50</sup> The order was based, inter alia, on allegations that Mr. Shakir would support a boycott of Israel, including alleged statements by Mr. Shakir in support of a database produced by the UN<sup>51</sup> on businesses that operate in Israeli settlements.<sup>52</sup>

80. On 5 November 2019, following appeals, the Israeli Supreme Court ruled to deport Mr. Shakir from the occupied Palestinian territory. A January 2020 report of the High Commissioner for Human Rights noted that "the Court stated that Mr. Shakir's past activism with the boycott, divestment and sanctions movement and his work with Human Rights Watch constituted calls for boycotts against Israel, all of which were aimed at Israeli settlements" (A/HRC/43/70, para. 66). It further noted that "the Court held that the meaning of "a public call for boycott against Israel" under the Entry into Israel (Amendment No. 28) Law that would allow for entry to be denied "includes boycott that is based on the identification of the Israeli control in the [occupied Palestinian] territories as a violation of international law" (para. 66).

81. The 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, paras. 61-62, Annex I, paras. 62-66, Annex II, paras. 63-65) addressed intimidation and reprisals of civil society at UN events in relation to their cooperation with UN human rights mechanisms. Special procedures mandate holders noted incidents involving harassment against civil society representatives during the 40th session of the Human Rights Council in Geneva(ISR 8/2019) and it was reported to OHCHR that similar incidents occurred during the 41<sup>st</sup> and 42<sup>nd</sup> sessions of the Human Rights Council, and that representatives of civil society had been followed and their actions recorded.

82. Intimidation was also reported in relation to the December 2019 review of Israel by CERD. Representatives of **Al-Haq**, **Al Mezan Center for Human Rights** (see also ISR 12/2019), and the **Cairo Institute for Human Rights Studies**, who had submitted a joint submission to CERD for the review that was made public,<sup>53</sup> reportedly faced allegations that their organizations had links to terror groups, from other organizations participating in the review.

#### 16. Mexico

83. The 2019 (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 69-70), 2018 (A/HRC/39/41, Annex II, paras. 33–36) and 2017 (A/HRC/36/31, para. 41, and Annex I, paras. 49–52) reports of the Secretary-General included alleged reprisals against the four complainants in the case of *Ramirez et al. v. Mexico* (2015) where the Committee against Torture found violations of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> OHCHR, "Iran: targeting of journalists threatens freedom of press, say UN experts" (11 March 2020), https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25706&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> OHCHR, "UN experts condemn Israeli decision to expel Omar Shakir of Human Rights Watch," (8 November 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25265&LangID=E. <sup>51</sup> Human Rights Council resolution 31/36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> See also OHCHR, "UN experts call on Israel not to overturn deportation of Human Rights Watch director," (25 April 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24516&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/cerd/Shared%20Documents/isr/int\_cerd\_NGO\_ISR\_39700\_E.pdf

different provisions of the Convention against Torture (CAT/C/55/D/500/2012). In 2017, 2018 and 2019, the Committee requested protective measures for **Mr. Ramiro López Vázquez, Mr. Ramiro Ramírez Martínez, Mr. Rodrigo Ramírez Martínez** and **Mr. Orlando Santaolaya Villarreal** related to allegations that, subsequent to the Committee's decision on their case, the complainants had suffered acts of intimidation and harassment by the authorities.

84. On 15 July 2019, the State party submitted information regarding the investigation into the circumstances of the arrest of the complainants by military personnel. The Government noted that on 12 April 2019, the amparo proceedings initiated by the victims for allegedly harmful acts were dismissed, and there are pending investigations into crimes under federal law to prevent and punish torture. The four victims have been registered in the National Registry of Victims and have the right to receive assistance, protection, and reparation. According to the State party, the complainants have had access to health assessments, medical and psychological assistance as well as legal assistance. Regarding the alleged harassment and criminalization of the victims, the State party admits that no investigation has taken place; however, the victims may submit a complaint to the Ministry of Justice, if necessary.

85. In view of the information provided by the State party, the Committee considered its decision as partially implemented and decided to keep the follow-up dialogue ongoing (CAT/C/67/3, paras. 4-11), including by sending a letter on 16 October 2019 expressing concern at reports that Mr. Rodrigo Ramirez Martinez had been mistreated and extorted by the national gendarmerie on 8 September of 2019.<sup>54</sup> It requested the State party to immediately adopt the necessary protection measures, to carry out a prompt, independent and impartial investigation, to redact criminal records and provide official proof of the cancellation of such records to avoid future reprisals, and to provide full reparation to the victims. In November 2019, it was reported to OHCHR that Mexico did not comply with the protection measures requested by the Committee, and that Mr. Santaolaya Villarreal was in poor health due to conditions of detention.

86. On 3 December 2019 (CAT/C/68/3, paras. 11-14),<sup>55</sup> the Committee considered that the follow-up comments and observations had demonstrated a lack of implementation, raised concerns about repeated allegations of reprisals, and decided to keep the follow-up dialogue ongoing including a renewed request for protection measures (A/75/44, para. 65). In February 2020, Mr. Ramiro Ramírez Martínez won a judicial appeal and was released without charges. Thus, Mr. Orlando Santaolaya Villareal is the only one of the four complainants who remains in detention.

87. On 4 August 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale in connection to the present report indicating that it does not have additional information or action registered regarding the above-mentioned cases.

## 17. Morocco

88. The case of **Mr. Ennaâma Asfari** was included in the 2019 and 2018 reports of the Secretary-General on alleged deterioration of detention conditions following the decision of the Committee against Torture on his case in 2016 (CAT/C/59/D/606/2014) (A/HRC/ 42/30, Annex II para. 73; A/HRC/39/41, para. 57 and Annex I, para. 77). Reported reprisals in the form of an entry ban against Ms. Claude Mangin-Asfari, the wife of Mr. Asfari, were also included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General.

89. In July 2019, while noting positive developments in the form of visits by his wife, the Chair of the Committee Against Torture requested the State party to refrain from reprisals against Mr. Asfari, invited observations on the implementation of the remedy that the Committee had previously communicated to the Government, and decided to keep the follow-up dialogue ongoing (CAT/C/67/3, para. 12-13). On 6 August 2019, the Government in a meeting with the Committee stated that Mr. Asfari had refused to cooperate with judicial authorities on the investigation of the allegations of torture, and that he was held in an individual cell, not in solitary confinement, is in contact with other inmates and has family

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/cat/Shared%20documents/mex/int\_cat\_rle\_mex\_8985\_s.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/CAT/Pages/FUReports.aspx.

visits and phone calls. The State party denied that the complainant or his wife, Ms. Mangin, had faced any reprisals (CAT/C/68/3, paras. 22-26). At its 68<sup>th</sup> Session, the Committee decided to keep the follow-up dialogue ongoing, and, given the absence of meaningful progress, to request Morocco to allow for a follow-up visit to monitor the lack of implementation of its decision in this case, including with regard to the detention conditions of the complainant (A/74/44, para. 65).

90. The case of **Ms. Naziha El Khalidi** was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, Annex I, para. 74) on allegations of interrogation following action of special procedures mandate holders on her case <sup>56</sup> On 4 June 2019, mandate holders expressed their concern about the interrogation of Ms. El Khalidi following their first communication (MAR 2/2019). On 5 August 2019, the Government refuted the allegations that the questioning by police was an act of reprisals against Ms. El Khalidi, rather indicating it was part of an investigation into the reported ill-treatment during her arrest, which had come to their attention through the first communication by mandate holders.<sup>57</sup>

91. It has been reported to OHCHR that on 8 July 2019, Ms. El Khalidi was convicted in absentia by the Court of First Instance of Laayoun for practicing journalism without accreditation (article 381 of the Penal Code). The sentence included a fine of 4,000 Moroccan dirhams (about USD 400) and the confiscation of her mobile phone seized by the police during her 2018 arrest. During the reporting period, Ms. El Khalidi has been the subject of a vilification campaign through sexist and gender-biased posts on social media from an account known to target Sahrawi human rights defenders and journalists, and her close relatives receive notifications of these postings on their cell phones. Some posts have allegedly included intimate photos and private messages taken from her seized mobile phone.

92. On 17 July 2020, the Government responded in detail to the note verbale in connection to the present report. The Government reiterated the information provided to the Committee against Torture pertaining to Mr. Asfari, including that which was presented during the August 2019 meeting between the Permanent Representative and Committee. The Government stated that Mr. Asfari and his wife are not subject to acts of reprisal and provided information about the conditions of detention of Mr. Asfari. The Government categorically refuted the allegations that Ms. Khalidi was the subject of an online smear campaign, and informed that she has not brought any complaints about such allegations to national administrative or judicial instances.

#### 18. Myanmar

93. The case of **Mr. Aung Ko Htwe** was included in the 2019 (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, paras. 77-78) and 2018 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/39/41, para. 60 and Annex I, paras. 80–82). The Governing Body of the International Labour Organization (ILO) had raised concerns about the apparent reprisals against complainants in forced labour cases, such as that of Mr. Aung Ko Htwe (see GB.332/INS/8, para. 16),<sup>58</sup> which was also addressed by the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar (see A/HRC/37/70, para. 15).<sup>59</sup>

94. In March 2020, the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights in Myanmar reported that she had sent a list of questions to the Government, to which she had not received a response (A/HRC/43/59, para. 2). The questions included a request to provide information about ongoing cases such as that of **Ms. Nay Zar Tun**, including the status of proceedings and whether the defendants have legal representation (A/HRC/43/59, Annex II, para. 11(a)). Ms. Nay Zar Tun, along with two other individuals, was reportedly jailed and faced two charges for defamation in Yangon related to her campaigning efforts for the release of her brother, Mr. Aung Ko Htwe, who was sentenced in March 2018 to two years in prison with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34727.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34811.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> ILO, Follow-up to the resolution concerning remaining measures on the subject of Myanmar adopted by the Conference at its 102nd Session, 2013 (7 February 2018), https://www.ilo.org/gb/GBSessions/previous-sessions/GB329/ins/WCMS\_545827/lang-en/index.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> ILO, Supplementary Understanding between the Government of Myanmar and ILO, 2007, https://www.ilo.org/yangon/info/meetingdocs/WCMS\_106131/lang--en/index.htm.

hard labor. It was reported to OHCHR that Mr. Aung Ko Htwe was released in September 2019. Ms. Nay Zar Tun was released on 9 April 2020, followed by the other two individuals.

#### 19. Nicaragua

95. The 2019 report of the Secretary-General noted that, from June 2018 to May 2019, OHCHR documented 23 cases of harassment and persecution against those who regularly share information with OHCHR, 17 of whom consented to be named in the report while others did not owing to a fear of further reprisals (A/HRC/42/30, para. 69 and Annex I, paras. 78-84). One of these individuals, **Mr. Marcos Carmona** (A/HRC/42/30, paras. 69 and Annex I, paras. 78),<sup>60</sup> of the Comisión Permanente de Derechos Humanos (CPDH), and other members of CPDH, were reportedly subjected to repeated threats, harassment and intimidation during the reporting period, in particular by police officers.

96. Between June and September 2019, police officers on multiple occasions reportedly surrounded the premises of CPDH and intimidated those who tried to file complaints of possible human rights violations. In September 2019, a female lawyer who provided legal assistance to victims in the context of the protests went into exile after receiving threats against her sons on social media, and after unknown pro-government actors vandalized her house with graffiti. On 12 July 2019, the Inter-American Court on Human Rights issued provisional measures for Mr. Carmona and members of the CPDH.<sup>61</sup>

97. On 11 September 2019, **Mr. Jonathan López**, a prominent student leader previously detained in relation to his cooperation with the UN (A/HRC/42/30, paras. 69-70 and Annex I, paras. 78, 81-83), met with the High Commissioner in Geneva with others detained in relation to the 2018 protests and released under the Amnesty Law. It was reported to OHCHR that, upon his return to Nicaragua on 26 September 2019, Mr. López was summoned to police premises in the city of Granada and interrogated, including about his travel to Geneva. On 26 March and 15 April 2020, Mr. López was allegedly subjected to further acts of harassment and intimidation by police officers at his house. On 9 December 2019, the Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights, who had met Mr. López and Mr. Carmona in Costa Rica on 7 October 2019, addressed allegations of intimidation and reprisals with the authorities in writing.

## 20. Philippines

98. Alleged reprisals in the form of surveillance, public stigmatization and calls for resignation of the current Chair and staff of the **Commission on Human Rights of the Philippines** (PHL 12/2017), and the arbitrary detention of its former Chair, were included in the 2019 (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II paras. 79-80) and 2018 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/39/41, paras. 61-62 and Annex I, paras. 84–85). In particular, the High Commissioner in her July 2019 report (A/HRC/44/22, para. 58) noted that former Chair and Senator, **Ms. Leila de Lima**, arbitrarily detained for three years, is among the women officials critical of Government policy who faced reprisals.<sup>62</sup>

99. During the reporting period, OHCHR received information that the Commission continued to be the target of threats, intimidation and public questioning, given its support to, and engagement with, the UN. When the Human Rights Council voted in favour of the resolution on the human rights situation in the Philippines in July 2019 (A/HRC/RES/41/2), newspaper articles reportedly condemned statements by the Commission which had advocated for the implementation of the resolution and had called for the Government to cooperate with OHCHR. In November 2019, during the Senate's public deliberations on the Commission's proposed 2020 budget, legislators accused the Commission of favouring criminals. The Senate President reportedly raised questions concerning international

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Listed in 2019 report of the Secretary-General in error as Mr. Cardona.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> http://www.corteidh.or.cr/docs/medidas/integrantes\_centro\_ni\_se\_01.pdf.

<sup>62</sup> 

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Detention/Opinions/Session82/A\_HRC\_WGAD\_2018\_61. pdf; See also PHL 5/2017; A/HRC/40/60/Add.1; A/HRC/40/52.

organizations with which the Commission had engaged, and requested the list of such organizations to be submitted to the Senate.

100. The Karapatan Alliance for the Advancement of People's Rights, a national alliance of human rights organizations, was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General, in connection with alleged intimidation and reprisals for its engagement with the UN (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, para.83). On 15 April 2020, special procedures mandate holders addressed concerns to the Government about alleged killings of two members of the Karapatan alliance as well as office raids, arbitrary detention and legal cases against Karapatan secretariat members and staff (PHL 1/2020) from May 2019 to March 2020. They detail a pattern of the targeting of multiple organizations and individuals, stating that "it is believed that all…incidents are reprisals for the advocacy work conducted by Karapatan, RMP and Gabriela at the national and international level, including before the UN Human Rights Council" (PHIL 1/2020).

101. In particular, they referred to ongoing patterns of harassment, including death and rape threats against **Ms. Cristina Palabay**, Secretary General of Karapatan, who led delegations of human rights defenders to the 41<sup>st</sup>, 42<sup>nd</sup> and 43<sup>rd</sup> sessions of the Human Rights Council, including to support the adoption of resolution 41/2 on the Philippines (see also PHL 7/2019). On 9 December 2019, Karapatan sent a submission to OHCHR and held a press conference. The following day, Ms. Palabay received several text messages with death and rape threats, and threats on social media, including from the accounts of the Philippine National Police, Armed Forces of the Philippines and the National Task Force to End Local Communist Armed Conflict. Mandate holders expressed grave concern at the apparent retaliation against members of the Karapatan alliance for their human rights activities, including their engagement with the Human Rights Council (PHIL 1/2020).

102. On 23 July 2020, the Government responded in detail to the note verbale in connection to the present report. The Government stressed that the Commission on Human Rights enjoys its continued support and that its budget has even increased. Views expressed during the Senate's budget debate should not be considered as reprisals, as they are part of free political debate. The reply did not provide new details about the situation of detained former Chair and Senator Ms. Leila de Lima.

103. Regarding the alleged killing of two members of the Karapatan alliance, the Government stated that it will address this allegation as soon as information is received from relevant agencies. Concerning the alleged office raids and arbitrary arrest of Karapatan staff members, the Government stated that the intervention by law enforcement was based on two valid search warrants and the operation resulted in the confiscation of various firearms and live ammunitions. The five individuals concerned were lawfully arrested and had access to members of their families as well as legal counsel. The Government provided details about the petition brought against the President and several high- ranking government officials by three NGOs, Karapatan, Gabriela and Rural Missionaries of the Philippines. It reiterated that the allegations of harassment, intimidation and threats against Karapatan are baseless.

## 21. Poland

104. The case of **Mr. Adam Bodnar**, Poland's Commissioner on Human Rights (ombudsperson), was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General on allegations of public stigmatization and attempts to remove him from office related to his cooperation with the Human Rights Committee (A/HRC/42/30, Annex I, paras. 89-90). In August 2019, the Committee against Torture expressed concern that Mr. Bodnar was reportedly called upon to resign by one of the Deputy Ministers of Justice on 24 July 2019, the day after the consideration of the seventh periodic report of Poland, which the Committee reviewed at its 67<sup>th</sup> session. The Office of Poland's Commissioner for Human Rights had provided an alternative report that was posted on the session's web page.<sup>63</sup> The Committee expressed concern that the call for resignation may amount to reprisals against Mr. Bodnar, which

63

 $https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=INT\%2fCAT\%2fINP\%2fPOL\%2f35300\&Lang=en.$ 

would "constitute interference by the Executive in the functions of an institution established by the Legislature" (CAT/C/POL/CO/7, para 23 (c), (d)).

## 22. Russian Federation

105. The 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, para. 88) included that in the context of the September 2018 UPR of the Russian Federation, States made recommendations regarding restrictive legislation, in particular, laws on "foreign agents" and "undesirable" organizations (A/HRC/39/13, paras. 147.61–67; 147.83–95). On 27 February 2020, in her statement to the Human Rights Council, the High Commissioner for Human Rights noted that "new amendments to the 2012 legislation on civil society known as the 'foreign agent law,' have further expanded its application to individuals who distribute foreign media, or publish material, while also receiving money from outside the country. It will have chilling effect on the exercise of freedom of expression and other forms of participation by the public in decision-making."<sup>64</sup>

106. Alleged acts of intimidation and reprisal against CSIPN's (see Annex I) director, **Mr. Rodion Sulyandziga** in the form of confiscation of passport and prevention of travel to the UN World Conference on Indigenous Peoples, were addressed in October 2014 by special procedures mandate holders (RUS 8/2014; A/HRC/39/17, para. 69). On 29 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale in connection to the present report, stating that CSIPN and Mr. Sulyandziga had not been persecuted for cooperation with the UN (see Annex I). Previously the Government had confirmed that Mr. Sulyandziga's passport was seized by the passport control unit of the Federal Security Service at Sheremetyevo International Airport because of cases against him for violating the borders regime.<sup>65</sup>

107. In reference to the national legislative framework, the Government stated that citizens' right to association is guaranteed in Article 30 of the Constitution, and there is extensive legislation regulating citizens' exercise of this right, including Federal Law No. 82-FZ of May 19, 1995 "On Public Associations," the Civil Code of the Russian Federation, Federal Law of January 12, 1996 No. 7- $\Phi$ 3 "On non-commercial organizations" and other regulations. Inclusion in the register of non-profit organizations performing the functions of a foreign agent does not prevent them from obtaining financial support from foreign and international organizations, foreign citizens and stateless persons, and thus it does not place them in a discriminatory position compared to non-profit organizations that do not receive foreign funding.

## 23. Saudi Arabia

108. The case of **Mr. Abdullah Al Hamid**,<sup>66</sup> of the Saudi Association for Civil and Political Rights (ACPRA), which filed local lawsuits against the Ministry of Interior and reported human rights violations to the Human Rights Council and to special procedures (SAU 5/2013), was included in the 2013 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/24/29, para. 32). Mr. Al Hamid died in custody on 24 April 2020, while serving a six-year sentence of imprisonment for, inter-alia, "disseminating false information to foreign groups" (A/HRC/WGAD/2015/38, para. 75). The Working Group on Arbitrary Detention had found his detention arbitrary<sup>67</sup> and urged his release.<sup>68</sup>

109. According to information reported to OHCHR, on 9 April 2020, Mr. Al Hamid suffered a stroke in Al Ha'ir prison, entered a coma, and was moved to King Saud Medical City, where he remained in critical condition. The stroke reportedly resulted from poor detention conditions and the systematic denial of adequate medical care by the prison

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25621&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=32215.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Also spelled al-Hamid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Opinion No. 38/2015 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its seventy-third session, concerning Abdullah al-Hamid (Saudi Arabia), 31 August-4 September 2015, para. 69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> OHCHR, "One year on: UN group renews call for Saudi Arabia to release human rights activists," (17 November 2016),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=20886&LangID=E.

authorities. Mr. Al Hamid was reportedly denied phone calls and visits on several occasions, and the prison authorities refused to let him inform anyone outside the prison about his declining health. In January 2020, a doctor advised Mr. Al Hamid that he urgently needed a heart catheterization operation, but the prison administration delayed the operation by several months, and he was not allowed to remain in hospital while awaiting the operation that had been projected for mid-2020.

110. The case of **Ms. Loujain Al-Hathloul** was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General who had been arrested after engaging with CEDAW (A/HRC/42/30, para. 73 and Annex I, paras. 91-93).<sup>69</sup> On 27 September 2019, special procedures mandate holders urged Saudi Arabia to release Ms. Al-Hathloul, whose arrest 500 days prior they noted was partly based on her engagement with CEDAW. They also stated that "it is shockingly hypocritical that Ms. Al-Hathloul remains in prison for campaigning to change laws which have since been amended."<sup>70</sup> On 6 December 2019, the CEDAW Chair and Committee Focal Point on Reprisals again wrote a confidential letter to the Government<sup>71</sup> and on 28 February 2020, the Committee publicly urged Saudi Arabia to release her from prolonged pre-trial detention, and ensure without further delay her right to a fair trial.<sup>72</sup>

111. On 13 August 2019, it was reported in the media that Saudi state security had visited her in prison in order to negotiate a deal, whereby Ms. Al-Hathloul would be released from prison in return for making a video statement denying that she was tortured, but that she rejected this proposal. Ms. Al Hathloul has reportedly been placed in solitary confinement and had only limited access to her family. She appeared before the Criminal Court in Riyadh on 30 January 2020 and 12 February 2020, but further hearing dates have reportedly been indefinitely postponed, initially related to the COVID-19 outbreak. Prosecutors are reportedly calling for the maximum penalty under article 6 of the Cybercrime Law and pursuing the following charges: "undermining public order, religious values, good morals and private life" and "communicating with journalists, UN human rights bodies and human rights organizations" and other groups described as "hostile to the state."

112. The case of **Ms. Samar Badawi** was included in the 2015 and 2019 reports of the Secretary-General on allegations of threats and interrogations following her statement at the Human Rights Council in 2014<sup>73</sup> (A/HRC/30/29, para. 36 and A/HRC/42/30, para. 73-74, Annex I, para. 91, and Annex II, para. 95).<sup>74</sup> It was reported to OHCHR that Ms. Badawi appeared before the Criminal Court in Riyadh on 27 June 2019, without legal representation, for the first time since her arrest in July 2018. Throughout the subsequent trial, Ms. Badawi's hearings have been regularly postponed. She had been scheduled to attend a hearing on 18 March 2020, but that and further hearing dates have been indefinitely postponed due to the COVID-19 outbreak. Prosecutors have reportedly called for the maximum penalty under article 6 of the Cybercrime Law and pursuing the following charges: "undermining public order, religious values, good morals and private life" and "communicating with journalists, UN human rights bodies and human rights organisations" and other groups described as "hostile to the state."

113. The case of **Mr. Yahya Al-Assiri**, of the Saudi human rights organization ALQST, was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General on allegations of death threats and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34611.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> OHCHR, "Saudi Arabia: UN experts urge freedom for Loujain Al-Hathloul after 500 days in prison," (27 September 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25074&LangID=E. <sup>71</sup> Previous letters from CEDAW: 25 May 2018, 20 July 2018, 7 August 2018, 13 November 2018, and

 <sup>20</sup> November 2018.
21 OHCHP, "Saudi Arabia: UN woman's rights committee urges I ouisin Al Hathlaul's release from

OHCHR, "Saudi Arabia: UN women's rights committee urges Loujain Al-Hathloul's release from detention," (28 February 2020),
https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25635&LangID=E.
See also CEDAW statement, INT\_CEDAW\_STA\_9045\_E (27 February 2020),
https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=INT/CEDAW/STA/9045&Lang=en.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> OHCHR "Saudi Arabia must immediately release all women's rights defenders, say UN experts," (12 October 2018),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=23719&LangID=E. <sup>74</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34383

https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34518.

on-line harassment for his statement during the UPR adoption in March 2019. (A/HRC/42/30, para. 74 and Annex I, para. 95). Some of the women human rights defenders detained in 2018<sup>75</sup> were reportedly subsequently interrogated about Mr. Al-Assiri, including explicitly regarding his engagement with the Human Rights Council, and have been questioned about information they may have provided to him. During this reporting period, OHCHR received information that Mr. Al-Assiri's name appeared on the charge sheets of the cases of Ms. Al-Hathloul, Ms. Badawi and other women's rights activists, who are currently being held because of their cooperation with the UN (see Annex II, above).

114. The case of **Mr. Mohammad Fahad Al Qahtani**, of the Saudi Association for Civil and Political Rights (ACRPA), was included in the 2012, 2013 and 2019 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/21/18, paras. 35–37; A/HRC/24/29, para. 42; and A/HRC/42/30, para. 74 and Annex II, para. 92). It was reported to OHCHR that, in February 2020, while serving 10 years of imprisonment (and a 10-year travel ban) for having provided false information to outside sources, including the UN human rights mechanisms, he has been denied contact with his family and has been transferred to another prison ward.<sup>76</sup>

115. The case of **Mr. Al Nukheifi**,<sup>77</sup> a human rights defender, was included in the 2019 and 2018 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 74 and Annex II, para. 93; A/HRC/39/41, para. 65 and Annex I, paras. 95–96, 98) following chis six-year sentence of imprisonment, with a six-year travel and social media ban upon release, for cooperation with the visit of the Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights to Saudi Arabia in January 2017 (SAU 2/2017).<sup>78</sup> In its November 2019 opinion, the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention stated that Mr. Al-Nukheifi was being detained arbitrarily (A/HRC/WGAD/2019/71, paras. 76, 83, 90, 95), and raised particular concern about the Government's reprisals against Mr. Al-Nukheifi for his consultation with the Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty (para. 93). The Working Group called on the authorities to ensure his immediate release and provide him compensation and other reparations (para. 100).

116. On 8 April 2019, Mr. Al Nukheifi requested to be transferred from Mecca General Prison, where he was being held, to Jizan prison to be able to see his family, including his 80-year-old mother, which was denied. In August 2019, Mr. Al Nukheifi was instead transferred to Al Ha'ir prison in Riyadh, reportedly for a re-trial. It was reported to OHCHR that this trial would not proceed Information of July 2019 suggested that Mr. Al-Nukheifi has allegedly been subjected to on-going ill-treatment, including being stripped of his clothes and having his hands and feet shackled (A/HRC/WGAD/2019/71, para. 11).

The case of Mr. Issa Hamid Al-Hamid, human rights defender and member of the 117. Saudi Civil and Political Rights Association (ACPRA), was included in the 2018 and 2017 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/39/41, Annex II, paras. 49-50; A/HRC/36/31, para. 49 and Annex I, paras. 68-69).<sup>79</sup> In its November 2019 opinion, the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention stated that Mr. Al-Hamid was being detained arbitrarily (A/HRC/WGAD/2019/71, paras. 76, 83, 90, 95), and noted with concern the Government's reprisals against Mr. Al-Hamid for his reporting to UN human rights mechanisms (para. 93). The Working Group called on the authorities to ensure his immediate release and to provide him compensation and other reparations (para. 100). Mr Al-Hamid is serving an 11-year sentence for having, inter-alia, "communicated with international organizations in order to harm the image of the State." In its response of 18 September 2019 to the Working Group's questions, the Government stated that Mr. Al-Nukheifi and Mr. Al-Hamid were duly arrested, tried and convicted in accordance with domestic laws and procedures (A/HRC/WGAD/2019/71, para. 56).

118. The case of **Mr. Fawzan Mohsen Awad Al Harbi**, human rights defender and member of ACPRA, was included in the 2014 and 2019 reports of the Secretary-General on

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=23270&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> OHCHR, "Saudi Arabia must immediately free women human rights defenders held in crackdown, say UN experts," (27 June 2018),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Opinion No. 71/2019 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its eighty-sixth session, concerning Issa al-Nukheifi, Mr. Abdulaziz Youssef Mohamed al-Shubaili and Issa Hamid al-Hamid (Saudi Arabia), 18-22 November 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Also spelled Issa Al Nukheifi.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33466.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33296.

allegations of arrest and detention in connection to his cooperation with the UN (A/HRC/27/38, para. 30 and A/HRC/42/30, para. 74 and Annex II, para. 94). As of May 2020, he was serving a 10-year prison term at Al Malaz prison in Riyadh (to be followed by a travel ban of 10 years). The case of Mr. Al Harbi's wife, **Ms. Amal Al Harbi**, was mentioned in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, para. 94). It was reported to OHCHR in May 2020 that she was released from Dhahban Prison in May 2019, having been arrested in July 2018 reportedly for campaigning for the release of her husband.

## 24. Thailand

119. The 2017 (A/HRC/36/31, para. 57 and Annex I, paras. 80–81), 2018 (A/HRC/39/41, Annex II paras. 51–53) and 2019 (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, para. 101) reports of the Secretary-General drew attention to intimidation and an online smear campaign against human rights defenders, including individual recipients of a grant of the UN Voluntary Fund for Victims of Torture, notably **Ms. Angkhana Neelapaijit**, **Ms. Pornpen Khongkachonkiet** and **Ms. Anchana Heemmina** (THA 6/2017).<sup>80</sup>

120. In the reporting period, the cyber harassment of political activists and defenders reporting alleged human rights violations in the Southern Border Provinces who continue to cooperate with the UN continued, with photos of Ms. Neelapaijit, Ms. Khongkachonkeit and Ms. Heeminah surfacing online with disparaging comments. Given their visibility, it is reported that these and other women defenders in particular faced online attacks and their human rights' reporting and advocacy were discredited. Information was received that they were targeted for questioning the militarization and use of ill-treatment and torture by State forces, and accused of sympathizing with armed groups.

121. Further, it was brought to the attention of OHCHR that, during a 25 February 2020 public debate in the Thai Parliament covered by the media, a Member of Parliament presented multiple pieces of evidence from 2017 to 2019 that the online harassment against human rights defenders was organized and funded by a civilian security agency reportedly controlled by the military.

122. The case of **Ms. Sirikan Charoensiri**, of Thai Lawyers for Human Rights, was included in the 2018 (A/HRC/39/41, para.70 and Annex I, paras. 105–106) and 2019 (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, para. 100) reports of the Secretary-General on allegations of criminal charges linked to her participation at the Human Rights Council in September 2016(THA 2/2017)<sup>81</sup> It was reported that, on 26 August 2019, the charges against Ms. Charoensiri of "concealing evidence" and "non-compliance of an official order" had been dropped by the Attorney General. Additional criminal charges, such as that of sedition and false reporting, which carry a potential sentence of 7 years and 5 years, respectively, have been under police investigation since 2016.

123. On 23 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report. The Government stated that both cases filed by Ms. Angkhana Neelapaijit are still under investigation, and that the Royal Thai Police has been regularly monitoring social media to check for any online harassment against her. Since 2018, no further online content directly attacking Ms. Neelapaijit has been found. According to the records of the Department of Special Investigation, Ms. Khongkachonkiet and Ms. Heemmina decided not to file criminal charges, but the relevant government agencies have accepted their request to help them identify possible online perpetrators. Meanwhile, the Government is currently revising domestic legislation in order to give better protection to human rights defenders.

124. Regarding allegations that the online harassment against human rights defenders was organized and funded by a civilian security agency reportedly controlled by the military, the Government confirmed that on 27 February 2020, the Spokesperson of the Internal Security Operations Command (ISOC) had responded to the allegation, arguing that the allocated budget was not used for activities aimed at harassing individuals with opposing views, but for activities aimed at promoting better understanding and addressing misperception among

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/cat/Shared%20documents/tha/int\_CAT\_RLE\_THA\_18048\_E.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33464 https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33629.

the general public, regarding the work of relevant agencies, access to justice and human rights issues in the Southern Border Provinces.

125. Concerning the case of Ms. Charoensiri, the Government reiterated that the criminal charges against her are in no way linked to her participation at the Human Rights Council in September 2016, and provided an update that the sedition charge has been forwarded by the Samranrat Metropolitan Police Station to the Royal Thai Police Headquarters in April 2020, and will be considered in due course. The Ministry of Foreign Affairs is still awaiting confirmation from the Royal Thai Police on whether to proceed with the other pending charges.

#### 25. United Arab Emirates

126. The case of **Mr. Ahmed Mansoor** was included in the 2019 (A/HRC/42/30, para. 79 and Annex II, paras. 103-104), 2018 (A/HRC/39/41, Annex II, para. 55), 2017 (A/HRC/36/31, para. 60 and Annex I, paras. 86–87) and 2014 (A/HRC/27/38, para. 38) reports of the Secretary-General on allegations of physical attacks, death threats, surveillance and travel ban following his collaboration with the Human Rights Council and its mechanisms and the treaty bodies. Mr. Masoor is currently serving a ten-year sentence upheld by the State Security Chamber of the Federal Supreme Court in January 2019, which was addressed by the Spokesperson for the High Commissioner for Human Rights.<sup>82</sup>

127. In protest of his detention conditions, Mr. Mansoor reportedly began a second hunger strike at Al-Sadr prison in September 2019.<sup>83</sup> He had reportedly been subject to torture and ill-treatment in solitary confinement, which left visible marks on his face and body. The conditions of his detention are reportedly poor, and he lacks basic necessities and adequate medical care. It was reported to OHCHR that, as of mid-January 2020, Mr. Mansoor was still on a hunger strike, but that in May 2020 his state of health and conditions of detention were unknown.

128. The cases of **Ms. Alya Abdulnoor, Ms. Maryam Soulayman Al-Ballushi and Ms. Amina Alabduli** were included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 79 and Annex I, paras. 105-109). It was reported to OHCHR that their conditions had worsened after information was transmitted to the UN, and allegations of torture and ill-treatment in detention, and lack of appropriate medical treatment for the three women were raised by special procedures (ARE 2/2019).<sup>84</sup> Ms. Abdulnoor died in custody on 4 May 2019, despite pleas from the UN for assistance.<sup>85</sup>

129. It was reported to OHCHR that, on 30 July 2019, Ms. Al-Ballushi and Ms. Alabduli were brought before the Federal State Security prosecutor for three new charges under Federal Law No.5 of 2012 on Combating Cybercrimes, relating to their efforts to raise awareness about their cases. The charges included "leaking wrong information," "affecting the reputation of the UAE and Al Wathba prison negatively," and "causing problems between countries." Neither Ms. Al-Ballushi nor Ms. Alabduli reportedly have had access to legal counsel in relation to these charges. It was further reported that in February 2020, Ms. Al-Ballushi and Ms. Alabduli were placed in solitary confinement every Sunday, Monday and Thursday (the days when they had been previously able to contact their families) in retaliation for their refusal to provide authorities with a recorded confession intended for broadcast on Emirati television. On 23 February 2020, despite their poor health, they began a hunger strike in protest of their conditions and treatment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> OHCHR, Press Briefing Note, Spokesperson of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (4 January 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> OHCHR, "UAE: UN experts condemn conditions of detention for jailed activist Ahmed Mansoor, (7 May 2019),

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24571&LangID=E.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34572.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> OHCHR, "UAE: Terminally ill prisoner, Alia Abdulnoor, must be released to "live final days in dignity," say experts" (26 February 2019), https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24214&LangID=E and OHCHR Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24214&LangID=E and OHCHR Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24214&LangID=2444&LangID=244&LangID=244&LangID=

OHCHR, Press Briefing Note, Spokesperson of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (7 May 2019).

130. On 17 March 2020, special procedures mandate holders urged the Emirati authorities to investigate and reform detention conditions that amount to torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, citing the cases of the three women.<sup>86</sup> The urgent call followed allegations that Ms. Al-Ballushi, accused of "financing terrorism" because of her donation to a Syrian family, attempted suicide due to degrading conditions in the Al-Wathba prison in Abu Dhabi (see ARE 2/2019). The mandate holders stated that "Ms. Al-Ballushi has also been subjected to reprisals following the official communication we sent to the UAE authorities."<sup>87</sup>

131. The case of **Mr. Ahmad Ali Mekkaoui**, a Lebanese citizen, was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 78 and Annex I, paras. 103-104) after he allegedly faced reprisals following the issuance of an opinion of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, which found his detention arbitrary in August 2017 (A/HRC/WGAD/2017/47, paras. 23, 34). The opinion of the Working Group was publicized on television. It was reported to OHCHR that, at the time of writing, Mr. Mekkaoui remained forbidden to make phone calls to his family, a measure in place since April 2019. His last contact with his family was when he was visited in person by a relative in October 2019. Since the COVID-19 outbreak in early 2020, he has been denied contact with family, who have not been able to obtain information on his condition, fate or whereabouts.

132. The case of **Mr. Mohamad Ismat Mohamad Shaker Az** was included in the 2018 and 2019 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/39/41, Annex II, para. 56, 58; A/HRC/42/31, para. 79 and Annex II, paras. 107-108) concerning his treatment, including being placed in solitary confinement, following an opinion issued by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention who found his detention arbitrary (ARE 6/2017).<sup>88</sup> It was reported to OHCHR that as of May 2020, Mr. Shaker Az's family last had telephone contact with him in August 2019. Since then, they have been denied contact and have not been able to obtain information on his condition, fate or whereabouts, despite requests to prison authorities.

133. On 14 July 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report, refuting that Ms. Soulayman Al-Ballushi, Ms. Alabduli, Mr. Mekkaoui, Mr. Shaker Az have been subject to arbitrary detention or torture, or been placed in solitary confinement. The Government indicated that all have received the necessary health care and that while family visits were suspended due to COVID-19, all individuals have the right to phone calls. It noted that Ms. Abdulnoor was serving her sentence for abetting terrorism because of her support to Al Qaeda when the breast cancer she had before incarceration worsened, and she died in custody under the care of the State. The Government refutes the allegations pertaining to Mr. Mansoor, who they state has received regular medical care and meals and the alleged hunger strike is not true.

## 26. Uzbekistan

134. The case of **Ms. Elena Urlaeva**, <sup>89</sup> of the Human Rights Defenders Alliance of Uzbekistan, was included in the 2018 and 2017 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/39/41, Annex II, paras 59-61; A/HRC/36/31, Annex I, paras. 88-89), on allegations of arrest and forced confinement in a psychiatric hospital to prevent her from engaging with the ILO (UZB 1/2017).<sup>90</sup>

135. On 28 November 2019, the Committee against Torture, in its concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of Uzbekistan, noted with concern the allegations received that human rights defenders and journalists are being involuntarily committed to psychiatric hospitals in order to prevent them from conducting their work, and referred to the case of Ms. Urlaeva (CAT/C/UZB/CO/5, para. 17). OHCHR received reports that, on 5 November 2019, Ms. Urlaeva and a co-worker were forcibly arrested in Chirchik Hakimiat during a cotton

https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25726&LangID=E. <sup>87</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> OHCHR, "United Arab Emirates: UN human rights experts call for urgent reforms of degrading conditions of detention," (17 March 2020),

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Opinion No. 21/2017 adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its seventy-eighth session, concerning Mohamad Ismat Mohamad Shaker Az (United Arab Emirates), 19-28 April 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Also spelled Elena Urlayeva.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33483.

harvesting monitoring activity that was part of a joint project with the ILO. On 12 November 2019, the Administrative Court of Chirchik city ruled that both individuals had committed administrative offences under Article 183 "Hooliganism" and Article 194 "Disobedience to Police Officers" of the Code on Administrative Responsibility, and they were both fined. Ms. Urlaeva and her co-worker could not attend the trial as they reportedly received the notification on 19 November 2019.

136. On 22 June 2020, the Government responded to the note verbale sent in connection to the present report, indicating that Ms. Urlaeva was not in the list of participants of the video conference of 5 November 2019 in Chirchik city Administration but she tried to force her way into the premises ignoring the requests of the Administration employees. The Administrative Court of Chirchik city notified Ms. Urlaeva about the time and location of the hearing, however, due to her absence without reason and no requests for postponement, the trial was held in absentia, and she was accused on 24 January 2020 of committing an administrative offence. Following Ms. Urlaeva's appeal, the Tashkent Regional Administrative Court reviewed the case and cancelled the decision, returning the case to the Chirchik city Administration for an additional inquiry. The Government stated that Ms. Urlaeva is registered since 2001 in Tashkent Psychiatric Hospital No. 2 with a mental health condition, and since 2006 is legally incapacitated by decision of the Mirabad Interdistrict Civil Court. Taking into account Article 20 of the Code of Administrative Responsibility, on 10 March 2020 a decision was made to terminate administrative proceedings against Ms. Urlaeva.

## 27. Venezuela

137. The case of the **Programa Venezolano de Educación y Acción en Derechos Humanos (Provea)**, a civil society organization which has regularly engaged with the UN, was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General, following its cooperation with OHCHR's March 2019 visit to Venezuela (A/HRC/42/30, Annex I, para. 115). On 11 July 2019, following the release of OHCHR's report, a high-level Government official rejected the report on his Twitter account and stated that Provea was one of the report's sources. He encouraged the National Constituent Assembly to "legislate without fear the work of NGOs in Venezuela," to "determine the origin of their funding," and their "false pro-human rights missions."

138. Further, on 19 February 2020, the President of the National Constituent Assembly (NCA) announced in the weekly public television programme "Con el Mazo Dando" that the NCA would initiate a revision of laws on foreign funding of NGOs and private individuals, specifically referring to Provea. This public reference to Provea was made a week before the beginning of the 43<sup>rd</sup> session of the Human Rights Council in Geneva, where Provea's participation was made known on social media. (see also A/HRC/39/41, Annex I, para. 120).

139. The case of judge **Ms. Maria Lourdes Afiuni** was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 82 and Annex II, para. 109), as well as in previous reports since 2010 (A/HRC/14/19, paras 45–47; A/HRC/27/38, para. 46; A/HRC/30/29, Annex para. 7; A/HRC/33/19, para. 45) for her arrest, imprisonment and ill-treatment following a decision passed in her capacity as judge on the basis of a Working Group on Arbitrary Detention opinion (No. 10/2009). On 5 July 2019, the High Commissioner for Human Rights noted that Ms. Afiuni was provided a conditional release.<sup>91</sup>

140. In its July 2019 report to the Human Rights Council, the Working Group expressed concern at the March 2019 sentencing of Ms. Afuini, which it considers "a measure of reprisal." It reiterated its call to the Government to "quash this sentence and provide her with effective and adequate reparations" (A/HRC/42/39, para. 27). According to information received by OHCHR, on 18 October 2019, Ms. Afiuni's conviction for corruption and her five-year sentence was upheld by the Court of Appeal, and her case is pending before the Supreme Tribunal of Justice. She is not allowed to leave the country, communicate with the press or use social media.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> OHCHR, Michelle Bachelet – Media Stakeout: Following Interactive Dialogue on Venezuela (Geneva, 5 July 2019), http://webtv.un.org/media/media-stakeouts/watch/michelle-bachelet-ohchrmedia-stakeout-following-interactive-dialogue-on-venezuela-geneva-5-july-2019/6055807284001.

141. The case of **Mr. Fernando Albán**, a political opposition figure of the Primero Justicia party, was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (AHRC/42/30, Annex I, paras. 116-117), following his detention and death in custody, after returning from New York to meet with different actors on the margins of the General Assembly. OHCHR received reports indicating that Mr. Albán's reported suicide was unlikely, including related to the restrictions of movement applied to prisoners under the custody of SEBIN (para. 117). 158. It was reported to OHCHR that, as a result of an investigation by the Attorney General's Office, on 2 September 2019 two officers of the Bolivarian National Intelligence Services (SEBIN) were indicted for breaking custody protocols where Mr. Albán was being held. The Attorney-General's Office argued the two SEBIN officers decided without consultation to take off the handcuffs of Mr. Albán, which allowed him to throw himself through a window of the 10<sup>th</sup> floor of the SEBIN headquarters and commit suicide.

#### 28. Viet Nam

142. The case of journalist **Mr. Pham Chi Dung** was included in the 2014 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/27/38, para. 40) after he was prevented from traveling to Geneva in February 2014 to participate in a side event on the second cycle of the UPR of Viet Nam (VNM 5/2014). <sup>92</sup>

143. On 22 January 2020, special procedures mandate holders addressed the reported detention of Mr. Pham Chi Dung (VNM 5/2019) after he publicly expressed human rights concerns, following the visit of a November 2019 European Parliament Committee on Trade (INTA) delegation to Viet Nam. On 21 November 2019, Mr. Pham Chi Dung was reportedly arrested and brought to his house, where a search was conducted. Police reportedly forced him to log onto his computer and print documents that could be related to his advocacy. Mr. Pham Chi Dung was reportedly held under Article 117 of the Vietnamese Penal Code related to "making, storing or disseminating information, documents, materials and items against the Socialist Republic of Viet Nam," a crime carrying between 10-20 years imprisonment.

144. On 18 March 2020, the Government stated that the allegations were inaccurate, mostly drawn from unsubstantiated information and did not reflect the nature of the case. The Government provided information regarding Mr. Pham Chi Dung's detention, including the legal basis for his arrest, his right to legal counsel and family visits, as well as his conditions of detention.<sup>93</sup>

145. The case of **Mr. Nguyen Bac Truyen**, was included in the 2019 and 2016 reports of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, Annex II, para 110; A/HRC/30/29, para. 42) on allegations of arrest and detention following the 2014 visit of the Special Rapporteur on freedom of religion and belief to the country (VNM 4/2014<sup>94</sup>; 11/2014<sup>95</sup>; 8/2016<sup>96</sup>; 6/2017<sup>97</sup>; 4/2018<sup>98</sup>). On 26 June 2019, the Government provided information to OHCHR that Mr. Nguyen Bac Truyen has participated in establishing an organization aimed at overthrowing the Government, and his conviction was because he broke the law, not because of reprisals after the 2014 visit of the Special Rapporteur. The Government indicated that Mr. Truyen was detained in An Dien prison, his health was normal and he had access to healthcare, family visits and letters. The Government stated that his request for a transfer could not be considered.

146. According to information received by OHCHR in May 2020, Mr. Nguyen Bac Truyen continues to serve an 11-year sentence for "activities attempting to overthrow the State", 1,600 kilometres away from his hometown where visits by relatives and legal counsel remain severely limited. Multiple requests to be transferred to Ho Chi Minh City have been denied. Since his arrest in July 2017, Mr. Nguyen Bac Truyen has reportedly not had a proper medical examination, faces restrictions of food and medical supplies, and his health condition has

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=31514.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=35202.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=32016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=32686.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33363.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=33851.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadFile?gId=34355.

deteriorated. A petition of 18 January 2020 to the Board of Supervisors at An Diem prison requesting a medical check reportedly remains unanswered.

147. On 13 July 2020, the Government responded in detail to the note verbale in connection to the present report. It refuted the allegations pertaining to Mr. Pham Chi Dung, noting that in August 2019, the police started an initial investigation on his activities to create, store and distribute information, documents and materials against the State. The Government stated that on 18 November 2019, the police filed criminal charges, issued a temporary detention warrant and a search warrant against him, according to Article 117 of the Penal Code, and his arrest, detention and the search of his home observed due process of criminal proceedings.

148. Concerning the situation of Mr. Nguyen Bac Truyen, the Government refuted the claims that he has not had a proper medical examination, faces restriction of food and medical supplies, his health condition has deteriorated, and lacks family visits. In February 2020, representatives from the EU Delegation visited Mr. Truyen to enquire about his health and condition in prison. The Government stated as of February 2020, due to the COVID-19 pandemic, detention centers, including that of Mr. Truyen, denied family visits, but prisoners were still able to receive monthly packages from their families. They noted the restrictions have since been lifted.

## 29. Yemen

149. The case of **Mwatana Organization for Human Rights** and members of its staff was included in the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, Annex I, para. 124) on allegations of detention and prevention of travel following engagement with the Security Council and UN human rights mechanisms (SAU 8/2018; YEM 4/2018). During the reporting period, OHCHR received reports of eight incidents of detention, intimidation and threats against Mwatana staff, field researchers and legal assistants, in relation to the organization's cooperation with the UN, including its public engagement with, and participation in, the 42<sup>nd</sup> session of the Human Rights Council. These incidents have allegedly been committed by de facto-authorities, Security Belt forces, and forces loyal to the President of Yemen. Names and details of those affected cannot be put forward for fear of further reprisals. In January 2020, in the context of their application for ECOSOC consultative status, a smear campaign against Mwatana was reportedly launched on social media, based on the reportedly false accusation that the organization had stolen money. Highranking public officials in the internationally recognized Government of Yemen have reportedly been involved in this campaign on Twitter, accusing the organization of being affiliated with the Houthis.

## **30.** State of Palestine

150. In the 2019 report of the Secretary-General (A/HRC/42/30, para. 86 and Annex I, para. 125) it was noted that in the West Bank several detainees reported to OHCHR having faced reprisals in 2018 after participating in interviews with the OHCHR office in the occupied Palestinian territory. Some detainees declined to speak to OHCHR regarding their treatment due to fear of reprisals. From August to November 2019, OHCHR continued to receive information about actions against detainees in the West Bank and Gaza who had been interviewed by OHCHR staff members. OHCHR has raised these concerns with the relevant authorities.